

EUROPEAN COMMISSION

Brussels, 15.12.2011 SEC(2011) 1627 final

COMMISSION STAFF WORKING PAPER

EU 2011 Report on Policy Coherence for Development

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction	9
PART I	
Cross-cutting issues and PCD implementation	
1. PCD as a tool to leverage Development policies	10
2. PCD governance: implementation framework and actors	11
2.1 At EU level	12
2.1.1 The PCD Work Programme 2010-2013	12
2.1.2 European Commission services and the European External Action Service (EEAS)	13
2.1.3 The Council	15
2.1.4 The European Parliament (EP)	16
2.2 At Member State level	17
2.2.1 Progress made in political and legal commitment to PCD	18
2.2.2 Growing role of national parliaments	19
2.2.3 Human and financial resources allocated to PCD in national administrations	19
2.2.4 Use of the PCD Work Programme 2010-2013 by Member States	19
2.2.5 Accountability, transparency and public information processes for PCD	20
2.3 At international level	21
3. Measuring the development impact of Non-Aid EU policies	22
3.1 Concept and Methodology	22
3.1.1 PCD beyond the "do no harm" approach	22
3.1.2 Measuring the added value of PCD	22
3.1.3 Identifying PCD risks in time	23
3.2 Impact Assessment carried out by the European Commission	23
3.3 Acquiring the evidence and exchanging knowledge	24

PART II

Thematic Issues

1. Trade and Finance	
1.1 Trade negotiations	
1.2 Market access	

1.2.1 Adjustments to sanitary and phytosanitary measures, technical regulations and standards	29
1.3 Core International Labour Organisation (ILO) labour standards, decent work agend environmental standards	
1.4 Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR)	
1.5 Intellectual Property Rights (IPR)	
1.6 Raw Materials	
1.7 Accountability, tax governance and finance	40
2. Climate change	42
2.1 Strengthening the comprehensive approach to climate change	
2.2 Research on climate change and development	
2.3 Seeking synergies between climate, energy, and development policies	53
2.4 Facilitating access of developing countries to low-carbon and climate-resilient technologies	55
2.5 Support for developing countries taking climate change measures including through participation in the international carbon market	
2.6 Climate finance	56
3. Food security	
3.1 Agricultural Policy	61
3.2 Trade	64
3.3 Research, development and innovation	65
3.4 Biodiversity	67
3.5 Land access and use	68
3.6 Common fisheries policy (CFP)	69
3.6.1 Bilateral fisheries agreements	70
3.6.2 Regional fisheries management organisations and international organisations	72
3.6.3 Illegal, unreported and unregulated (IUU) fishing	73
3.6.4 Economic partnership agreements and fisheries	74
3.7 Adaptation to Climate Changes	74
3.8 Other issues	75
4. Migration	75
4.1 Policy framework	78

4.2 Reinforcement of the political dialogue with different regions	
4.3 Mobility Partnerships and "Brain Drain"	
4.4 Labour: circular migration and increased Mobility	
4.5 Remittances and Diaspora	
4.6 Asylum and international protection	
4.7 Migration profiles	
5. Security	
5.1 Improving strategic planning: integrating development objectives into the planning and implementation of peace operations	
5.2 Promoting conflict-sensitive development plans and improving the EU response to situations of fragility and conflict	
5.3 Supporting Security Sector Reform (SSR) processes, promoting ownership and strengthening partnerships with international, regional and sub-regional organisation	
6. Other	
6.1 Research: Importance of Space applications in support of PCD	

PART III

Lessons learned and Challenges ahead

1. Cross-cutting issues	
1.1 Follow-up of Work Programme 2010-2013	
1.2 Beyond the "do no harm" approach in PCD	
1.3 Reinforcing the positive cooperation and strengthening the PCD networks	
1.4 Monitoring and measuring PCD	
2. Thematic issues	
2.1 Trade and Finance	
2.1.1 Trade negotiations and Market access	
2.1.2 Corporate social responsibility, Employment/Labour and Environmental Stan	dards105
2.1.2 Corporate social responsibility, Employment/Labour and Environmental Stan2.1.3 Intellectual property rights (IPRs)	
2.1.3 Intellectual property rights (IPRs)	
2.1.3 Intellectual property rights (IPRs)2.1.4 Raw materials.	105 106 106

2.2.1 Climate change policy
2.2.2 Energy policy
2.3 Food Security
2.3.1 Agricultural policy
2.3.2 Fisheries policy
2.3.3 Environmental policy
2.4. Migration
2.4.1 Facilitation of legal and circular migration
2.4.2 Remittances, Diaspora and "Brain Drain"
2.4.3 Migrants' rights
2.4.4 Other Outstanding Issues
2.5. Security
2.5.1 Improving strategic planning: integrating development objectives in the planning and implementation of peace operations
2.5.2 Promoting conflict sensitive development plans and improving the EU response to situations of fragility and conflict
2.5.3 Better control the proliferation of small arms and light weapons (SALW) and address the issue of anti-personnel land mines

Disclaimer

This document has been prepared by the services of the European Commission and does not prejudge the final form of any decision to be taken by the European Commission.

INTRODUCTION

Policy Coherence for Development (PCD) has, since 2005, become a permanent and significant pillar of the EU effort to enhance the impact of external assistance and to better tailor and weight the external effects of EU non-development policies in our partner countries. In 2011, the Policy Coherence for Development agenda is more ambitious than ever. In addition to the strengthened legal basis for PCD in the Lisbon Treaty, thereby confirming its important place in EU development policy, policy coherence requires special attention and active participation of all actors (i.e. EU institutions, Member States' administrations and civil society) to ensure real results. It is equally important to promote PCD both at EU and at national levels. The decision of Member States, such as Sweden, to regularly report on their national PCD efforts in addition to the reporting at EU level, to which Member States also contribute, is welcome.

In a globalised world and considering its firm commitments to its partners, the EU cannot afford to turn a blind eye to the effects its policies have on the rest of the world. The drivers for strengthening EU action on PCD should lie not only in the effectiveness of aid and potential gains both from eliminating the cost of incoherence and from harvesting the added value of synergies, but also in its own accountability and credibility as the world's largest donor.

The Council, in its Conclusions of 2005, instructed the European Commission to monitor progress in the EU and all Member States and to produce a report every two years. This is the third biennial report on PCD progress prepared by the Commission.¹ It aims to report: **a**) on progress made by the EU and its Member States in making their policies more coherent with development cooperation objectives, focusing on those sectors identified as priority challenges for the PCD exercise, **b**) on the recent activities to ensure better monitoring and implementation of the PCD process, and **c**) on the main lessons learned and challenges ahead.

The present document focuses specifically on the actions taken, progress made and priorities pursued by EU institutions and Member States during the period 2009-2011. In preparation for this report, Member States, the Commission services and the European External Action Service were asked to respond to a questionnaire. Twenty-five replies were received from the Member States between April and September 2011. Based on these findings, the document also identifies the main challenges and outstanding issues for the next period.

The present report seeks to concentrate the reader's attention on the most relevant PCD issues, including also some representative examples of the contributions of EU Member States, but it does not aim to recap all the replies of each Member State. Several Member States² have already agreed to the publication of their replies; if others did so as well it would improve the transparency of the exercise and provide more detailed information on national efforts to promote PCD.

¹ The two previous reports have been published respectively in 2007 and in 2009. (COM(2007) 545 final and COM(2009) 461 final)

² Cyprus, Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, the Netherlands, Latvia and Sweden.

Part I of the Report covers cross-cutting issues, including implementation of the PCD commitment at EU and at Member State level, progress made in integrating structures, documents and processes necessary for promotion of PCD in policy-making and policy implementation. It describes tools and processes available for promoting EU development objectives in other policies. A significant section has also been devoted to the issue of evidence-based PCD, to reflect discussions and lessons learned in recent years in terms of methodology and evidence/data gathering for promoting PCD and to highlight the main challenges in this area.

Part II highlights the progress achieved in respect of the five main sectoral challenges identified for the EU PCD agenda over the period 2010-2013 (**Trade and Finance, Climate Change, Food Security, Migration, Security**).

Part III offers a short summary of the main lessons and an indicative list of ongoing (or emerging) challenges for the next two-year period.

PART I

CROSS-CUTTING ISSUES AND PCD IMPLEMENTATION

1. PCD AS A TOOL TO LEVERAGE DEVELOPMENT POLICIES

The EU has always been one of the key promoters worldwide of the concept of Policy Coherence for Development (PCD) aimed at strengthening synergies and weeding out inconsistencies between non-aid policies and development objectives. The main incentive has been the knowledge that limiting policy incoherence and strengthening synergies among EU external and internal policies will enhance the overall efficiency of development cooperation and will also lead to increased development benefits in developing countries.

The EU has reinforced its legal commitment to PCD. Article 21 of Treaty on the European Union states that 'the Union shall ensure consistency between the different areas of its external action and between these and its other policies', and Article 208 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union, affirms that 'The Union shall take account of the objectives of development cooperation in the policies that it implements which are likely to affect developing countries.' This legal stance is underpinned by a political commitment, in the European Consensus for Development.³ The Consensus provided for a strong emphasis on ensuring that all policy areas contribute to development objectives and setting out the twelve policy areas that were taken up as priorities for the EU PCD agenda. The PCD Work Programme 2010-2013 adopted by the European Commission in 2010 constitutes a concrete effort to bring even more focus to this ambitious agenda. Finally, the Commission Communication of 12 October 2011, 'Increasing the Impact of EU Development Policy: an

³ December 2005 (OJ C 46, 24.2.2006, p.1), Joint Statement by the Council and the Representatives of the Governments of the Member States meeting with the Council, the European Parliament and the European Commission – "The European Consensus on Development"

Agenda for Change⁴ further underline a focus on PCD, highlighting in particular issues relating to security and migration.

Since 2005, the EU has gradually strengthened its PCD procedures, instruments and mechanisms at all levels. In its Conclusions of May 2005 the Council agreed to track progress on PCD in the following twelve policy areas: trade, environment, climate change, security, agriculture, fisheries, social dimension of globalisation including employment and decent work, migration, research and innovation, information society, transport, and energy.

Drawing lessons from the 2009 report, the EU decided to rethink its approach to PCD. In a 2009 Communication on 'Policy Coherence for Development - Establishing the policy framework for a whole–of–the-Union approach',⁵ the European Commission made suggestions on how PCD could be approached in a more targeted, effective and strategic way. In this Communication, it was also proposed to explicitly use development objectives as a starting point for PCD efforts.

In its Conclusions of November 2009, the Council agreed to the proposed selection of five global development challenges for PCD:

1. Trade and Finance,

- 2. Addressing climate change,
- 3. Ensuring global food security,
- 4. Making migration work for development,

5. Strengthening the links and synergies between **security** and development in the context of a global peace building agenda.

The challenges at the heart of the new approach to PCD are closely linked to the progress towards the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs). Food security and trade are part of the MDG agenda and the fight against hunger and poverty. The Policies on migration and security as well as the fight against climate change all have clear implications for progress towards the MDGs. The policy areas identified by the Council in 2005 remain, in parallel, relevant to PCD. Each of them can effectively complement the others in addressing the five global challenges. For example, policy areas relevant to food security include fisheries, agriculture, trade, research, responsible investment, biodiversity and more. Those relevant to climate change similarly include transport, energy and trade but also biofuels production, thus linking the challenge to the area of agriculture.

2. PCD GOVERNANCE: IMPLEMENTATION FRAMEWORK AND ACTORS

Since PCD encompasses a wide range of policy areas, effective coordination between the key actors involved is essential. Because of the key role of the European Commission in initiating the policy process at EU level, coordination is needed firstly between the Directorate-General

⁴ http://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/what/development-policies/documents/agenda_for_change_en.pdf

⁵ COM(2009) 458 final; Communication on "Policy Coherence for Development - Establishing the policy framework for a whole–of–the-Union approach"

for Development and Cooperation - Europe Aid on the one side, and on the other, Directorates-General, in charge of other policies, as well as the European External Action Service (EEAS). The next level of coordination is between and within the different European institutions in particular those co-deciding policies, the European Parliament and the Council of Ministers. The Member states constitute the third relevant level for promoting PCD because of their decision-making role in the Council and their responsibility for implementing policies which may in turn affect development objectives, like in the areas of migration or security. Moreover, Member States should ensure that their own policies, developed at national level, are also PCD-compatible. Fourth, cooperation and consultation with developing countries is instrumental in informing the policy process. In the same vein, NGOs and civil society can play an important role in relaying bottom-up information on the impact of EU policies on development objectives. Finally, whilst the EU is a global player, it does not alone shape the environment of the developing countries. PCD needs to be further promoted in international forums and in particular in the OECD, to ensure that global rules are consistent with development objectives.

2.1 AT EU LEVEL

2.1.1 THE PCD WORK PROGRAMME 2010-2013

In order to guide its own work on PCD and to inspire the work of the other European institutions and Member States, the European Commission drew up in 2010 a PCD Work Programme for the period 2010-2013, identifying the priority issues and outlining how the EU through all its instruments and processes can contribute to development objectives. The PCD Work Programme was based initially on the Commission Annual Work Programme,6 which provides an overview of the strategic initiatives due to be adopted in the following year(s), identifying the initiatives relevant to the issue of PCD and setting out several targets and indicators related to the selected initiatives. This provides a scoreboard for tracking progress towards the identified PCD objectives.

The Work Programme focuses on the five priority issues identified in 2009 by the Commission and Council on top of the twelve priority policy areas indicated in the 2005 Council Conclusions on PCD. Member States supported the move towards focusing EU PCD work on a limited number of challenges (covering the relevant areas) in order to concentrate efforts and resources in the coming years. However, the need for more concrete baselines and targets within the PCD Work Programme 2010-2013 has been felt by different Member States (such as Spain for example). A review and an update would thus be appropriate and useful in order to further increase the Programme's objectivity and efficacy.

⁶ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/atwork/programmes/index_en.htm</u> The Commission Work Programme including the list of planned initiatives per policy area is adopted every year and the detailed planning is public and updated monthly.

2.1.2 EUROPEAN COMMISSION SERVICES AND THE EUROPEAN EXTERNAL ACTION SERVICE (EEAS)

European Commission Directorate-General for Development and Cooperation- Europe Aid7 acts as a focal point for the follow-up to the EU PCD commitments, coordinating and mobilising sectoral expertise across the European Commission on PCD. The Directorate general also ensures the Commission's participation in the wider policy debate on PCD with EU Member States, international organisations (e.g. the OECD) and other stakeholders, including civil society organisations and academia.

The establishment of the European External Action Service on 1 January 2011 has provided a good opportunity to ensure greater coherence and consistency of EU external action and to strengthen PCD. The Commission includes the EEAS in its inter-service consultation procedures on an equal basis to Commission services. The EEAS has an important role when it comes to development cooperation and is operationalising the High-Representative/Vice-President's mandate to ensure the consistency of EU external action.

Within the EEAS, the two divisions – a Development Cooperation Coordination Division (DCCD) and a Global Issues Division – have been established to ensure coordination regarding development and other key global issues in the context of promoting the overall consistency of EU external action. Portugal has suggested that a focal point could be appointed in each EU Delegation in developing countries, to monitor and report on impacts of other policies in relation to development objectives. Within the Commission, the Directorate-General for Development and Cooperation - Europe Aid also plays a catalysing, advisory and coaching role for PCD. It leads the preparation and monitoring of the PCD Work Programme and the biennial PCD reports. Currently, the Directorate-General for Development and Cooperation - Europe Aid makes use of the following mechanisms to promote more development-friendly EU policies:

• PCD Inter-service group

In 2006, an inter-service group on PCD was created in the European Commission. It is composed of participants from the Directorates-General (DGs) responsible for the various policy areas related to the PCD challenges. It is a forum/network for exchange of views and experiences on PCD issues. Its members act as focal points for PCD in their respective policy areas. Using their sectoral expertise, they together define priorities for PCD work and look for ways in which development objectives can be taken into account in their policies and report back to the group on developments and progress made. At the same time they provide information on the policies of their respective DGs, thereby promoting better mutual understanding and paving the way for innovative ways of enhancing synergies between policies. The EEAS is also invited to participate in the ISG meetings.

• Inter-service consultation (ISC)

As part of the Commission's decision-making procedures, services are consulted on all policy proposals in order to allow relevant DGs to comment on anything that might concern their area of expertise and to check for coherence and consistency. This provides an additional working-level opportunity to screen policy proposals that may have an impact on

⁷ Unit A3 Policy Coherence for Development; EU Aid Effectiveness

development policies and suggest modifications to proposals to improve PCD. The EEAS is consulted on policy proposals relevant to their area of competence.

• Coordination of the Informal Member States PCD Network

An informal PCD network composed of EU Member States' PCD contact points meets on average twice a year on invitation by the European Commission, to discuss PCD experiences and to give advice with regard to preparation of the different PCD reports. Representatives from the European Parliament Development Committee (DEVE) are also invited to join the meeting in the interest of better coordination as are representatives from the OECD and the civil society. The network of PCD contact points in Member States is also instrumental in sharing information and providing feedback on important PCD issues, and plays an important role in the monitoring of EU action on PCD between the EU and the national level and in coordinating the Member States' contributions to the biennial report.

Some Member States expressed an interest in more regular expert meetings organised by the Commission e.g. on upcoming policy challenges that may need to be followed from a PCD angle. Several Member States also expressed interest in a straightforward and informal way of networking through a web-based platform. Several Member states highlighted a growing need for such a tool, in the face of budgetary constraints. Luxembourg also notes that there still seems to be no consensus among Member States as to the exact definition and implications of PCD and that these questions should be clarified in the informal expert group.

• Public stakeholder consultations

At several stages in the preparation of any policy proposal by the European Commission, its services gather information as well as the views and positions of the stakeholders. This can be done through targeted consultations of various groups of stakeholders, but is also often accompanied by an open public consultation, accessible to any actor in or outside the EU, individual, institution or organisation. All ongoing and recently closed consultations on European Commission initiatives are regularly published and updated.⁸ These consultations represent an additional way of making the voice of developing countries heard during the process of policy-making and they have been increasingly used by civil society organisations to raise issues pertaining to PCD and put them on the EU political agenda. One example is the large number of responses made to the consultation on the future of the Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) post-2013.⁹

A specific reference needs to be made of the very close dialogue developed during the reporting period between the Commission services and the NGO networks and, in particular, the active role played by CONCORD Europe, the European confederation of NGOs active in development areas, in raising awareness about the PCD exercise. An interesting take on the civil society perception of the PCD process is given in the Report 'Spotlight on Policy Coherence for Development' published by CONCORD Europe in November 2011.¹⁰

• Assessment of impact by the European Commission

The European Commission uses the Impact Assessment process¹¹ to identify likely consequences of its policy initiatives or legislative proposals in the economic, environmental

^{8 &}lt;u>http://ec.europa.eu/yourvoice/consultations/</u>

⁹ http://ec.europa.eu/agriculture/cap-post-2013/debate/report/executive-summary_en.pdf

¹⁰ http://coherence.concordeurope.org/pdf/Concord_Report_15_AW_LORES.pdf

¹¹ http://ec.europa.eu/governance/impact/commission_guidelines/commission_guidelines_en.htm

and social fields and to ensure the production of better and more coherent policies. In 2009, the European Commission revised its guidelines to strengthen their external dimension and among other objectives - to sharpen them as a PCD instrument. Impact assessments are also increasingly under scrutiny from the civil society and stakeholders.¹² In spite of this significant progress, the implementation of this new requirement has proven difficult. While the European Court of Auditors has noted that impact assessment has been effective in supporting decision-making in the EU institutions, and that the Commission's IA reports have complied with the requirements of the guidelines, the Commission will continue to strengthen its approach to assessing the external dimension of its policies.

2.1.3 THE COUNCIL

Coordination with the Council of Ministers on PCD is mainly achieved through the work of the various working groups made up of officials from national administrations, in particular the Council's Working Party on Development (CODEV), as well as the work of the Committee of Permanent Representatives of the Member States to the EU at the Council (COREPER). The Council Presidency, together with the General Secretariat of the Council, is in charge of coordinating the various working groups.

Between 2009 and 2011, the Council adopted two main sets of Conclusions on PCD:

In November 2009, the EU Council reacted to the publication of the 2009 PCD Report¹³ acknowledging the progress made both at EU and Member State level and confirmed the more focused approach centred around five priority issues (trade and finance, climate change, food security, migration and security) as proposed by the European Commission. The Council further invited the Commission to prepare, in cooperation with Member States and in consultation with relevant stakeholders, concrete proposals for a focused and operational PCD Work Programme to be presented to the Council in 2010.

Following the presentation by the Commission of the PCD Work Programme 2010-2013 in June 2010, the Council, in its Conclusions on MDGs, stated ¹⁴ that the EU will continue to enhance PCD, that it encouraged all other partners to take a similar approach, and in this regard considered useful a global High-Level Event to address policy coherence for development, to be prepared in the framework of relevant international and multilateral forums. Council also encouraged consultation with Member States with a view to proactive and early use of the PCD Work Programme¹⁵ as a tool to guide EU decision-making on the broad range of decisions that affect developing countries beyond development assistance.

Council presidencies¹⁶ have also been attentive to PCD. Their respective action has been appreciated by the Member States as having contributed to the strengthening of PCD in the Council's work. Member States noted that to some extent, the Presidency has managed to ensure a better coordination between work taken forward in the CODEV and in other working

¹²All impact assessments carried out since 2003 are made public and can be consulted at the following webpage: http://ec.europa.eu/governance/impact/ia carried out/cia 2011 en.htm

http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/en/gena/111291.pdf

¹⁴ <u>http://eas.europa.eu/delegations/cameroon/documents/press_corner/20110923_en.pdf</u>

¹⁵ SEC(2010) 421 final; Policy Coherence for Development Work Programme 2010-2013 by the Commission, based on the Commission Work Programme was attached to the Council Conclusions.

¹⁶ Led by the Czech Republic, Sweden, Spain and Belgium

groups, especially by means of joint meetings with sectoral working parties e.g. the Economic and Financial Counsellors group or the International Environment Working Group, but that there is still room for improvement.

The Member States agree that the Council Conclusions on PCD adopted during the Swedish Presidency in November 2009 provide a good basis for the future work of the Council. In addition, the Council Conclusions on Support to Democracy that were adopted in November 2009, and confirmed in December 2010, also contribute to better coherence and coordination between foreign and security policy, and development policy. Also in November 2009, Council Conclusions were adopted on climate and development, contributing to coherence between these issues.

Member State reporting and evaluation of the PCD work of the Council

A large majority of Member States (16 out of 25 responding to the questionnaire sent by the Commission) noted considerable progress in PCD procedures in the EU Council over the last two years. Overall, they welcomed the more operational and practical approach, focusing on five priority issues in order to better address the 12 policy areas and the definition of targets and indicators of the PCD Work Programme 2010-2013 prepared by the European Commission, although their relevance and number had repeatedly been the subject of discussion. Procedures such as the institutionalised screening of agendas of incoming presidencies and impact assessments were generally appreciated. Most Member States also recognised that there was room for improvement: Belgium noted that the PCD screening of EU Council agendas was purely formal and had been discontinued. Germany expressed its concern about follow-up after identifying development-related issues and about ensuring an adequate voice for development within the EEAS. Finland highlighted the need to move more substantially from political commitments to concrete action. Overall, Member States expressed interest in highlighting of concrete and specific 'PCD success stories' in the PCD Report.

A few Member States, such as the UK, the Netherlands and Sweden, were more critical of the PCD work of the Council and saw little progress since 2009. Much like Portugal, which considered that, although the entry into force of the Lisbon Treaty had been an opportunity to increase coherence, no substantial progress has been achieved until now, maybe due to some persistent institutional uncertainty and also to the very recent establishment of the EEAS. Portugal regretted that, for instance, some previous discussions on PCD (e.g. the nexus between security and development, linked to the discussion on an "EU Strategy for States in a Situation of Fragility") had in fact been put on hold since 2009. Luxembourg called for a further in-depth discussion on the meaning and the objectives of PCD at the occasion of the publication of this report, as "there still seemed to be no consensus among all Member States as to the definition and implications of PCD."

2.1.4 THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT (EP)

Coordination with the European Parliament is less formally structured. The EP adopted in May 2010 a resolution¹⁷ which called for the production of a biennial report and the

¹⁷ European Parliament resolution of 18 May 2010 on the EU Policy Coherence for Development and the 'Official Development Assistance plus' concept (2009/2218(INI))

nomination of a Standing Rapporteur for PCD in the Development Committee of the European Parliament (DEVE). Ms Birgit Schnieber-Jastram was nominated as the first EP Standing Rapporteur for PCD. The appointment of the PCD Rapporteur is expected to contribute to foster collaboration between the various EP committees to ensure that development is taken into account at all stages of the decision-making process. The Standing Rapporteur will also be responsible for drafting and presenting the report on PCD. Coordination and exchanges with the EP on PCD issues have lead to an increased attention to PCD in EP's work.

On the initiative of the Development Committee, the Parliament has frequently highlighted the need for more policy coherence with regard to the EU's trade policy, in particular the Economic Partnership Agreements, migration policy, energy policy, in particular concerning biofuels, the European Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) and its upcoming reform, as well as the EU's common fisheries policy (CFP).

For example, the EP resolution on food security voted in September 2011 calls on the EU to assess the development impact of its CAP reform proposals in order to improve coherence between the CAP and EU development policy objectives. Regarding migration policy, the EP adopted in March 2011 a resolution calling for additional efforts to promote PCD within the EU's migration policy and to refrain from using ODA for policies aimed at deterring and controlling migration in ways which involve the violation of migrants' human rights. Also, a resolution on the EU-Mauritania fisheries partnership agreement (FPA) was adopted on 10th May 2011, which, inter alia, states that financial support for Mauritania's multiannual fisheries programme under the FPA should enhance the EU's development cooperation objectives, with a view to implementing the EU's legal obligation to ensure PCD.¹⁸

Moreover, the Development Committee has requested a study to make a first assessment of the balancing of EU development objectives with other policies and priorities. The study was concluded in 2011 and was aimed at describing and understanding the current levels of coherence in several priority areas (trade, agriculture, climate change and migration) and at identifying policy recommendations and points on which the Development Committee and the EP should focus in their role as policy-makers or on which the EP should mobilise the other policy actors (European Commission and Council).¹⁹

2.2 AT MEMBER STATE LEVEL

At Member State and general public level, the biennial reports have been important in raising awareness on PCD issues. Following the 2009 PCD report, several Member States have intensified their political and legal commitment to PCD. In Denmark, for example, PCD is mentioned as a priority strategy for the country's development cooperation since 2010.²⁰ In the UK, the Department for International Development (DFID) business plan 2011-15 sets out various action plans to promote pro-development trade-agreements and improve the coherence and performance of British international development policy in fragile and conflict-affected states. In Italy, an inter-institutional committee for development cooperation

²⁰ <u>http://amg.um.dk/NR/rdonlyres/DB9C5B4A-C3C9-48F4-81B8-5A3DB10C08D8/0/FreedomfromPovertyeng.pdf</u>

¹⁸ <u>http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=TA&language=EN&reference=P7-TA-2011-0232</u>

¹⁹ On the follow-up to this report and for further detail on EP PCD work and priorities, please refer to the report prepared by the European Parliament Standing Rapporteur on PCD to be issued in 2012.

composed of different actors from Italian Development Cooperation was set up in 2010 to promote synergies across Italian policies and development objectives. In terms of legal commitments, Portugal, for example, established a legal basis for PCD in November 2010.

In many Member States, existing inter-institutional and inter-departmental processes or committees have been used to address PCD issues. Only rarely have new processes and/or coordination structures been set up for promoting PCD. Using existing internal coordination processes and bodies seems to be the easiest way to advance, however it poses a risk of missing the main target. In cases where development is not being given sufficient weight, it seems that the result has been more about ensuring the coherence of development cooperation with other policies or even coherence within development cooperation policy itself, rather than Policy Coherence for Development.

2.2.1 PROGRESS MADE IN POLITICAL AND LEGAL COMMITMENT TO PCD

14 Member States have made progress in the general PCD commitments in their national administrations, reporting a stronger political commitment at national level to take into account development objectives in other policies and strengthening of the legal basis (e.g. Portugal and the Netherlands). The main progress reported has been made on awarenessraising among responsible services, and on issues concerning climate change, food security and environmental policies. Trade, migration and to a lesser extent security issues have also been covered in some member states (Austria, Hungary and Sweden respectively).

France has also reinforced its commitments to PCD since 2009, in the conclusions of the Inter-Ministerial Committee for International Cooperation and Development (CICID) and in the framework document for development cooperation adopted at the end of 2010 (a document proposing a vision for the next ten years of French development cooperation and describing how French authorities should ensure PCD).²¹

Good practice: The Spanish Master Plan for Development Cooperation (2009-2012)²²

The current Master Plan adopted by the Spanish Government includes PCD as a strategic area, defining an action plan with seven expected outputs to be achieved in a four-year period. These outputs refer to the integration of PCD analysis within the development policy planning system, the definition of priority areas for PCD analysis, the evaluation of impact on developing countries of any new government policy, the dissemination of PCD principles throughout the different levels of the administration and the incorporation of a PCD monitoring mechanism in an eventual reform of the International Cooperation Law. Besides, the Plan foresees that the Delegated Commission for Development Cooperation will play an important role in ensuring PCD and that this principle will inform the Country Strategy Papers' planning process.

In Germany, coordination on PCD has been notably strengthened. The Federal Government has installed a new high-level coordination circle, gathering State Secretaries of all ministries, meeting every six months to promote coherence of technical cooperation. The Federal Ministry of Economic Cooperation and Development manages this coherence circle.

http://www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/fr/IMG/pdf/doc.Cadre_FR_2011-2.pdf
 http://www.bcn.es/cooperacio/eng/pla_director/pla-director-09-12.pdf

A new coordination and coherence circle between the Federal Ministry of Economics and Technology, the Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development and the Federal Foreign Office was created in 2010 at the level of the respective State Secretaries, with preparation and follow-up meetings at Directors' level. Next to coordination, concrete cooperation projects between the three policy fields (foreign, economic, development) are also being discussed and decided.

2.2.2 GROWING ROLE OF NATIONAL PARLIAMENTS

There is a significant trend towards increasing mobilisation of national parliaments, which intend to play a more important role in the PCD discussions in several Member States. In the Netherlands, the parliament last year adopted a resolution on PCD which calls on Government to clarify PCD responsibilities and policy interventions, and to develop a policy strategy on global public goods. In the Czech Republic, development issues including PCD are covered in the dialogue of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs representatives with the members of the parliament. In Greece, PCD is included in the annual report on Development Cooperation submitted to the Hellenic Parliament. In Luxembourg, the Minister for Development and several parliamentarians have a keen interest in the PCD agenda.

The parliament is also traditionally very active on PCD issues in other Member States, such as the UK, where regular reporting on PCD began in 2006.

2.2.3 HUMAN AND FINANCIAL RESOURCES ALLOCATED TO PCD IN NATIONAL ADMINISTRATIONS

The human and other resources dedicated to the follow-up of PCD – apart from specific interservice committees – remain relatively low, usually limited to one or two officials coordinating the PCD discussions and acting as contact point for the EU PCD network and sometimes also as the OECD PCD focal point. In Member States, the responsibility for PCD coordination usually lies with the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and/or the Department for Development Cooperation. In some Member States, such as Austria and the Czech Republic, the Ministry of Finance also plays a role in the coordination and has been active in raising awareness of PCD issues. Progress in resource allocation to PCD has been relatively weak over the last two years. 10 Member states have reported not to have been able to allocate additional human resources specifically to PCD in the last two years and have pursued the PCD work with current allocation of staff.

2.2.4 USE OF THE PCD WORK PROGRAMME 2010-2013 BY MEMBER STATES

Overall, the PCD Work Programme prepared and presented by the European Commission is a practical prioritisation tool used by many Member States and a point of reference to guide their work on PCD. Most Member States consider it a valuable guideline for their national strategies with regards to PCD efforts and would welcome its regular update. Belgium, for example, has reported using the work programme for awareness-raising purposes within Belgian Development Cooperation, both at headquarters and in the field. Several Member States, such as Austria and the Czech Republic, also take into account the targets listed by the programme when drafting and adopting new policies, as well as planning new activities.

Those Member States which have became donors more recently are also envisaging the use of the work programme to set out priorities for their national development policies.

A few Member States, such as Sweden, Finland, Germany and the UK had already established close working relationships across government offices and identified similar objectives in most of the priority areas concerned by the work programme and tend to follow their own pre-existing PCD priorities. On the other hand, these same Member States welcome the operational nature of the Work Programme as more appropriate for the PCD work at EU level. Sweden and the UK both perceive the need for continued discussion within the EU Council on the subject. According to the Member states' contributions, items to discuss in greater depth include the evaluation of results, division of responsibility among EU institutions and the Council's perceived lack of ownership of the PCD Work Programme. For most Member states who responded to the PCD questionnaire, a plan specifying how issues are raised in work groups and within the Council is needed.

2.2.5 ACCOUNTABILITY, TRANSPARENCY AND PUBLIC INFORMATION PROCESSES FOR PCD

Over the last two years, the development education, awareness raising and dialogue have multiplied significantly in all Member States. Dialogues with civil society, national NGO platforms and with national parliaments have increasingly taken notice of PCD, and Member States have been very active in putting PCD on the agenda. In Luxembourg, for example, the Inter-Ministerial Committee on Development Cooperation which is currently acting as a clearinghouse for PCD has met in 2010 with a number of development NGOs (along with the national NGO platform) to discuss the general setup of PCD, as well as more specific issues of PCD and climate change and PCD in public procurement.²³

Good transparency practice: Sweden

The Swedish Government presented in 2009 a Communication to the Parliament on "Meeting Global Challenges – Communication on Policy Coherence for Development".

Following the launch by four Ministers (Agriculture, EU, Health, and International Development Cooperation) to the press of the Communication, *a stakeholder meeting* was lead by the Minister for International Development Cooperation. Civil society organisations and other stakeholders discussed the Communication and the way forward for Swedish PCD work. The Minister also debated the Communication in *a Parliamentary hearing* organised by the Parliament in connection to the launch. The Communication is also available in English and on the Government's website.

In 2010 an *information folder* about how Sweden works with PCD was developed. The information folder aimed at giving a brief, yet comprehensive, introduction to the Government's commitment to PCD and the ongoing processes to implement it. The Department for Development Policy had also been visiting, inter alia, government agencies and universities, to inform about the Swedish policy for global development - during the last two years approximately ten such meetings had been conducted.

²³ <u>http://cooperation.mae.lu/fr/Comite-interministeriel-pour-la-cooperation-au-developpement/Proces-verbaux</u>

Within the PCD coordination mandate there was also capacity to finance small research studies. In 2009-2010 two studies were performed on remittances from Sweden to partner countries.

2.3 AT INTERNATIONAL LEVEL

Both the European Commission and Member States seek to intensify the dialogue with partner countries on the synergies between EU policies and development cooperation programmes. Institutional arrangements such as the Joint-Africa-EU Strategy (JAES) adopted at the Second EU-Africa Summit in Lisbon in December 2007 are increasingly used to promote PCD by both the EU and partner countries. The JAES provides an opportunity to bring about synergies between policies and to avoid negative impacts of policies on developing countries thanks to a regular dialogue among a range of stakeholders.

In addition, the revised Cotonou Agreement contains a specific article on PCD (Article 12) which sets up a consultation mechanism to promote the coherence of EU policies which might affect the interests of the ACP countries. The EU has to inform the ACP countries in advance of the adoption of new initiatives. On the other hand, ACP countries can request a consultation that has to take place before any final decision is made. The first formal consultation took place in February 2009 at a meeting of the Joint ACP-EU Subcommittee on Trade Cooperation. The ACP Group had requested information on five European Commission initiatives dealing with the use of pesticides, nickel substances, fisheries cold chain requirements, the renewable energy directive and the FLEGT licensing system. An agreement was reached to take into account the concerns of the ACP States in the preparation of those measures and in their implementation.

The EU also promotes the debate on PCD issues at international level. The European Commission contributed, for example, to the OECD/Development Assistance Committee Reflection Group on the revision of the DAC mandate, thus helping to make PCD a renewed priority for DAC in the future. At the G20 and G8 summits, the EU is the leader in promoting specific PCD issues. For example, one issue being raised at the G8 is financial transparency to support developing countries' efforts to optimise revenue collection, including from foreign investors, and, in particular, from Multinational Enterprises (MNEs) with activities in the extractive industry.

The Member States welcome the ongoing discussions regarding PCD in the OECD and many, such as Sweden and the Netherlands, take an active part in these exchanges.

In November 2011, the OECD launched an International Platform on PCD²⁴ to facilitate knowledge sharing and PCD promotion. The EU and its Member States have been supportive of this initiative which promises to bring real benefits in terms of disseminating guidance, evidence and good practices on PCD, while also facilitating discussions on methodological issues, training and PCD cross-cutting issues.

²⁴ <u>https://community.oecd.org/community/pcd</u>

3. MEASURING THE DEVELOPMENT IMPACT OF NON-AID EU POLICIES

The challenge of evaluating interactions and synergies between EU internal policies and development objectives is a significant one not only in terms of the number of policies and themes covered but also in terms of the need for evidence and adequate measuring methods, to accompany the process.

In order to improve the coherence between non-development policies and development objectives, it is important first of all to know what the impacts of EU policies are, both inside and outside of the EU.

3.1 CONCEPT AND METHODOLOGY

3.1.1 PCD BEYOND THE "DO NO HARM" APPROACH

When designing, evaluating and/or reviewing EU policies, it is necessary to take into account external impacts. In order to make the best case for PCD in this process, it is important to make an effort to systematically highlight the possible benefits of increased coherence, in terms of development, rather than focussing only on costs of incoherence in terms of negative impacts on developing countries and/or poor communities within them.

The risk of focusing too much on the negative impacts is to limit PCD to a "do no harm" approach. Focussing on collecting evidence of synergies is important, in order to identify the existing good practices, with a view to sharing them as widely as possible. Nevertheless, the type of evidence to be gathered is similar to that on incoherence – first it is necessary to gather evidence of positive changes occurring in terms of development and then also to demonstrate convincing causality links to EU policies, in order to sift out as much as possible the influence of other factors.

3.1.2 MEASURING THE ADDED VALUE OF PCD

The easiest approach to measuring the added value of PCD is to start by measuring the cost of policy incoherence. This can be done to some extent on the basis of existing data, is already attempted in certain policy areas (environment) and is also the subject of the aid effectiveness process in development policy. In order to be relevant for the PCD process, the cost of incoherence should however not be measured solely in terms of financial value lost, but also in terms of development opportunities/synergies lost.

For the moment, the way the cost of incoherence is measured varies with each case. It can be, and usually is, measured at different levels (costs for a developing country as a whole or for an average farming household in a certain country) and in different values (financial value and jobs or income when dealing with economic activities, but also in terms of human lives where health or security are at stake). There is to date no common methodology or set of agreed indicators to measure the cost of incoherence, although demand for such indicators has been growing.

In 2010, to advance on this issue, the Commission attempted to present a list of indicators and targets in the PCD work programme 2010-2013, but these have been widely criticised for their imprecision.

3.1.3 IDENTIFYING PCD RISKS IN TIME

The criteria currently used to identify PCD-relevant issues and PCD risks are very diverse and vary from institution to institution and from Member State to Member State. With more knowledge on the relative importance of existing external impacts of EU policies, it will be possible to further sharpen the criteria for selection of the main PCD priorities. Identifying the right criteria for PCD screening – measuring ex-ante the risks of incoherence and comparing options in terms of PCD should render the PCD work more effective. Indeed, the potential range of PCD-related factors being very wide, it is necessary to set priorities in PCD action as has been done with the PCD Work Programme 2010-2013.

3.2 IMPACT ASSESSMENT CARRIED OUT BY THE EUROPEAN COMMISSION

One of the main tools for promoting PCD in the policy-making process is the use of interservice meetings and consultations, as well as the Better Regulation Processes.²⁵ In this context, and before the European Commission proposes new initiatives, the potential economic, social and environmental consequences have to be assessed and presented in an ex-ante analysis document (Impact Assessment - IA). The IA covers a set of logical steps and it is both an analytical document and a process, providing evidence for political decisionmakers on the potential future costs and benefits of possible policy options.

The guidelines stress the need to measure impact outside the EU and to include this evidence in the ex-ante analysis. The table (below) indicating the impacts that should be considered includes impacts on third countries and international relations and refers clearly to the impact on EU development policy, preferential trade agreements, adjustment costs for developing countries and most importantly, to possible impacts on goods or services that are produced or consumed by developing countries. (See below – part of the table concerning third countries and international relations).

Third countries and international relations	
	How does the option affect trade or investment flows between the EU and third countries? How does it affect EU trade policy and its international obligations, including in the WTO? Does the option affect specific groups (foreign and domestic businesses and consumers) and if so in what way? Does the option concern an area in which international standards, common regulatory approaches or international regulatory dialogues exist?
	Does it affect EU foreign policy and EU/EC development
	policy?
	What are the impacts on third countries with which the EU has preferential trade arrangements?
	Does it affect developing countries at different stages of
	development (least developed and other low-income and middle income countries) in a different manner?
	Does the option impose adjustment costs on developing countries?
	Does the option affect goods or services that are produced or consumed by developing countries?
	or consumed by developing countries?
	(from European Commission Impact Assessment Guidelines, applicable since 15 January 2009)

²⁵ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/governance/impact/index_en.htm</u>

The Commission's Secretariat General, the Directorate-General for Development and Cooperation - Europe Aid as well as the Directorate-General for Trade have been assisting with the application of the Treaty obligation, and the efforts to assess external impacts and especially impacts on developing countries on a case by case basis. In addition to the general reference in the Impact Assessment Guidelines, it is felt by some that there is a need for a specific methodology to measure impact on development objectives and on partner countries $\frac{26}{26}$.

3.3 ACQUIRING THE EVIDENCE AND EXCHANGING KNOWLEDGE

The current way of gathering information and evidence on PCD issues is entirely ad hoc. Most of the information and evidence feeding the PCD debate is not collected taking into account the point of view of developing countries. Some background information on priority PCD issues as defined in the Work Programme can be gathered from the responsible thematic service, through the informal Member States network, CODEV and OECD/DAC and through studies and reports produced on thematic issues by European Commission services, Member States, NGOs or think tanks.

The studies and research available come from a large number of various sources and most often are not specifically tailored to be used for PCD purposes. This is reflected in the widely varying quality and relevance to PCD and the relevant sectoral issues. Moreover, the different methodologies used with no agreed benchmarks and minimum requirements lead to a proliferation of PCD studies and papers often defending very different and at times incompatible positions and approaches. More consistency is needed in the PCD debates, differentiating especially PCD and coherence of external action or general coherence of development policy or even basic coordination of government action.

Moreover, constraints linked to the relatively poor datasets available for many developing countries in areas of interest to the PCD agenda and the specific difficulties, time-consuming process and high costs of collecting data in developing countries add to the existing challenges when promoting evidence-based PCD.

Some improvement of this situation and better access to available evidence and data is the expected result of EU's support and close cooperation with the OECD, especially on their initiative of the Knowledge Sharing Platform (see above Section 2.3 At international level)

• Research for PCD

Commission services such as the Directorate-General for Research and Innovation (DG RTD) or the Joint Research Centre (JRC) are regular and often underexploited sources of information and evidence on many PCD issues. The 7th Framework Programme (FP7) has given a lot of importance to the participation of and potential benefits for developing

²⁶ An assessment of EC Impact Assessments conducted by CONCORD Denmark and presented in November 2011 affirms that out of 77 IAs potentially relevant for the developing countries (out of the total 164 IA the Commission has conducted from 2009 to 2011) only 7 IAs have any content actually assessing the consequences for developing countries.

countries. On occasion, literature reviews, surveys, or expert meetings have been commissioned on items of special interest. As part of FP7 work, involving research teams from European and African countries has been possible. The Universities of Dakar, Kinshasa, Addis Ababa, Cape Town and Pretoria are associated in over thirty research projects in the area of social sciences. The role of research conducted within the context of FP7 is highlighted further in this report as an underpinning policy tool for areas such as trade and finance, climate change, food security, migration, link between security and development.²⁷

The programmes of Directorate-General for Research and Innovation and Directorate-General for Development and Cooperation - Europe Aid have a different approach to funding and priority setting. The Framework Programme generally does not allow earmarking of funding for specific countries, whereas most activities under the responsibility of Directorate-General for Development and Cooperation - Europe Aid are implemented through country - or region - specific action plans. Although this makes it more complex in practice to coordinate actions on the ground between the two Directorates-General (DGs), it is crucial that both strive for complementarity and synergy in their activities and funding instruments.

The synergies between EU research and innovation policy and development policy and their related instruments need to be reinforced: it is important to look for ways in which science, technology and innovation (STI) capacity building could be fully integrated into the future development policy and instruments, to promote national research capacity which will enable researchers in developing countries to contribute to the solution of local, regional and global problems and to economic development. It would also encourage them to compete internationally in terms of scientific excellence and to benefit from the opportunities offered by the Framework Programme. Concrete efforts should be made to use research results, which are available in the public domain, when programming and implementing cooperation, and in addressing societal problems at national and regional level.

PART II

THEMATIC ISSUES

The PCD Work Programme is conceived as a tool for all EU institutions and Member States, to guide their reflection and decision-making across the broad range of decisions that affect developing countries' opportunities, including development cooperation but going beyond it. The European Commission, for its part, focuses its PCD work on the initiatives identified in the Work Programme. Through inter-service consultations and IA (including trade sustainability impact assessments) it continues to ensure that development objectives are taken into account and reconciled with other EU objectives.

The PCD Work Programme also represents an important step towards strengthened dialogue with developing countries on PCD issues. On the basis of the programme, developing countries might identify relevant initiatives on which to engage in a dialogue with the EU. The five global challenges at the heart of this programme are all very closely linked to the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs). Food security and trade are explicitly mentioned in the MDGs agenda. The fight against climate change as well as policies on migration and

²⁷ Research in Socio-economic Sciences and Humanities was launched under FP7 in each of these areas.

security all have clear implications for progress towards the MDGs. Thus, the Work Programme sets out ways for the EU to help developing countries achieve the MDGs through its wider policy agenda.

As the global policy context is not defined by the EU alone but also by other influential actors, the PCD Work Programme makes the case for an international development agenda that goes beyond development cooperation and extends to key policies with a global impact.

Progress on the implementation of the Work Programme is outlined in this report and will be further analysed in the 2013 EU Report on PCD.

1. TRADE AND FINANCE

Introduction and Quick Facts

The conclusion of the ongoing multilateral and bilateral trade negotiations is a priority which has also been underlined in the Communication on Europe 2020^{28} and the Communication on "Trade, Growth and World Affairs".²⁹ These negotiations are particularly important for promoting growth in developing countries. A successful outcome of the ongoing Doha Development Agenda (DDA) negotiations would mean better market access for goods and services, including those of interest to developing countries, and in the rules-based framework for international trade.

Further key development deliverables under the DDA include a reduction in developed countries' trade-distorting domestic support including on products exported by developing countries and the eventual elimination of export subsidies, subject to the parallel discipline on other export supporting measures by other developed countries. Bilateral trade agreements complement multilateral negotiations, for instance by providing for further liberalisation and rule-making. This includes promoting regulatory convergence to reduce transaction costs and non-tariff barriers even further, as well as monitoring mechanisms to evaluate implementation and results. Inevitably, unilateral reductions of Most Favoured Nations (MFN) tariffs, multilateral reduction of tariffs as discussed under the DDA as well as new free trade agreements are diminishing the importance of the existing preferences for beneficiary countries. While some research indicates that the vast majority of developing countries have more to gain from multilateral liberalisation than they lose from preference erosion, there is a need to carefully assess on a case by case basis the impact of unilateral measures or of new free trade agreements on developing countries. The European Commission is committed to continue to do so.

Alongside its support for developing countries, helping them to reap benefits of new trade deals through specific Aid for Trade programmes, EU trade policy also promotes regional integration of developing country markets, encouraging other developed countries to match the openness of the EU, promoting South-South trade (in particular the opening up of emerging markets to imports from the least developed countries) and improving the WTO framework in areas such as trade facilitation.

²⁸ <u>http://europa.eu/press_room/pdf/a_budget_for_europe_2020_en.pdf</u>
²⁹ COM(2010) 612

In order to assist developing countries in making use of the market access opportunities offered to them by the various preferential trade arrangements - Generalised Scheme of Preferences (GSP), Free Trade Agreements etc.), the European Commission has established the Export Helpdesk, a free online service that provides information on the import conditions to the EU market (customs procedures, import requirements, internal taxes, import tariffs, rules of origin and trade statistics). To ensure that developing countries' exporters are informed about this tool, numerous awareness-raising activities targeting the business community are organised in partner countries.

EU COMMITTMENTS³⁰:

a) On trade

- Continued efforts to reach an ambitious, comprehensive and balanced outcome of the WTO/DDA round; to finalise regional, WTO-compatible and development-oriented Economic Partnership Agreements (EPAs) with ACP partners as soon as possible and to take appropriate account of development levels, needs and objectives also in other negotiations for Free Trade or other bilateral agreements;

- Improved and effectively enhanced access for developing countries' exports to the EU, in particular under the EU scheme for the Generalised System of Preferences (GSP), supported by ongoing steps to fully implement the EU Aid for Trade Strategy;

- Emerging issues of importance for sustainable development such as the promotion of core International Labour Organisation (ILO) labour standards and the decent work agenda, Multilateral Environment Agreements, Corporate Social Responsibility, and Fair Trade initiatives and other non-governmental trade-related sustainability assurance schemes;

- Further examination of ways of making better use of Intellectual Property Rights in supporting development for example through innovation and investment;

b) On finance

- Improving transparency and countering illicit cross-border flows and tax evasion recognising that these have a severe impact on domestic resource mobilisation in developing countries.

Through initiatives of the European Commission, the European Parliament and the civil society, important efforts have been made in 2010 and 2011 towards introducing EU legislation on a country-by-country reporting requirement for extractive and forestry companies³¹. This would be conducive towards strengthening transparency, domestic accountability and tackling the issue of corruption in developing countries as well as for promoting an ambitious global transparency standard in international forums. The proposed modification of the EU directives is an important issue leading to a more general debate on the matter at international level.

 ³⁰ Council Conclusions 16079/09 dd.18/11/2009
 ³¹ COM(2011) 683 final and COM(2011) 684 final.

1.1 TRADE NEGOTIATIONS

As for the multilateral level, the EU has played a proactive and constructive role in the negotiations on the WTO Doha Development Round, supporting firmly the development dimension of the negotiations (for instance in the field of trade facilitation, where an agreement would facilitate trade both domestically and in export markets and where special comprehensive and differential treatment would allow implementation tailored to the needs and capacities of each developing country). The EU has indicated, inter alia, its support to early results on issues of particular interest to Least Developed Countries (LDCs), including on Duty Free Quota Free access. The EU remains convinced that the multilateral system is the best means to ensure that developing countries, and particularly LDCs, are able to effectively tap into trade-driven growth and poverty-reduction. The EU will therefore continue to press for an early conclusion of the Doha Development Round.

At the bilateral level, the EU has proposed ACP countries to agree asymmetrical and transparent goods and services commitments, and to address a number of trade-related rules (on competition, public procurement, Sanitary and Phytosanitary (SPS)/Technical Barrier to Trade (TBT), sustainable development, investor behaviour, etc.) in the framework of Economic Partnership Agreements (EPAs) negotiations. Negotiations for Modern and comprehensive Free Trade Agreements are also ongoing with developing countries in Asia and Latin America. These agreements would help to enhance transparency, promote regional harmonisation of rules and alignment with internationally recognised standards with a view to improving the trade environment. In addition, casting these provisions in internationally binding agreements would make domestic reforms more credible and increase predictability for traders and investors.

EPAs have reached implementation stage in Caribbean and partially in the Pacific area (Papua New Guinea and Fiji). In 2010 and 2011, the EU also continued to discuss these matters with its ACP partners in EPA negotiations but this has not yet resulted in new deals being reached. In some regions, the parties agreed to address services, investment and trade-related rules only after the signature of the agreements, with a rendezvous clause.

Negotiations in other regions progressed at a different pace. Negotiations with India are at very advanced stage and aim at concluding a very ambitious, yet challenging, agreement. In the South East Asia region, after the pause of the negotiations at regional level, the EU is currently offering the negotiation of ambitious bilateral trade agreements to individual Members of ASEAN.

Bilateral trade relations between the EU and Southern Mediterranean partners are governed by the Euro-Mediterranean Association Agreements concluded between the EU and each Southern Mediterranean partner (with the exception of Libya and Syria). These agreements included asymmetrical free trade areas for industrial goods and certain agricultural, processed agricultural and fisheries products. The Association Agreements are being or have been complemented with a number of additional negotiations involving some of the partners.

As part of the EU's response to the Arab Spring, the EU intends to negotiate Deep and Comprehensive Free Trade Areas (DCFTA) with Egypt, Jordan, Morocco and Tunisia as soon as conditions are met. The EU suspended negotiations with Libya on a deep and comprehensive free trade area on 23 February 2011.

The FTA negotiations with Ukraine are in their final stage. Good progress has also been made in negotiations of an Association Agreement with the Republic of Moldova, and significant progress has been made in the negotiations of association agreements with the Republic of Armenia, the Republic of Azerbaijan and Georgia. The association agreements will include a DCFTA.

Regarding Latin America, negotiations on a new Association Agreement between the EU and the Central American region were successfully concluded at the 2010 Madrid EU-LAC Summit: the agreement was initialled in March 2011. Negotiations for an inter-regional Association Agreement between the EU and MERCOSUR are based on a region-to-region approach and aim at an ambitious and balanced result. FTA negotiations with Colombia and Peru were successfully concluded in the spring of 2010.

1.2 MARKET ACCESS

Regarding unilateral measures, the EU reviewed its Scheme of Generalised Tariff Preferences (GSP) which provides for preferential market access with reduced or no duties, to boost developing country's exports and to integrate them into world markets. The proposal for a revised GSP scheme aims to offer better opportunities for those developing countries that are most in need. Thus, preferences would be concentrated on LDCs and other low income countries.

The proposal also aims to promote the core principles of sustainable development and good governance by reinforcing and improving the special incentive arrangement known as GSP+ in several ways. This regime offers additional tariff reductions to support vulnerable developing countries in the implementation of international conventions in the areas of human and labour rights, sustainable development and good governance. The proposal relaxes the economic criteria needed to become eligible for GSP+, thus allowing more countries to apply.

In order to ensure that preferences are indeed used, the system would become more stable, transparent and predictable for third countries, and economic operators.

In recent years the European Commission has provided substantial support also to the Standard Trade and Development Facility (STDF). This organisation has as one of its objectives to enhance coordination of SPS related technical assistance activities at global level. The European Commission is continuing this contribution. In addition, the European Commission provides targeted technical assistance in the SPS area to developing countries with a view to upgrade their SPS systems to improve their market access capacity to other countries. The European Commission is continuing this targeted technical assistance.

1.2.1 ADJUSTMENTS TO SANITARY AND PHYTOSANITARY MEASURES, TECHNICAL REGULATIONS AND STANDARDS

Under the WTO SPS Agreement, WTO Members shall base all national SPS measures and their acting within the relevant international organisation on the adopted international standards. The European Commission (Directorate-General for Trade) has provided for many years a substantial financial contribution to the three SPS-related standard setting organisations (OIE, CODEX and IPPC) with the objective of increasing participation of SPS

experts of developing countries in the standard setting meetings of these organisations. More recently, the European Commission made additional contributions to the CODEX Alimentarius for a pilot project on mycotoxins in sorghum (of particular interest to developing countries) and to IPPC for the new initiative "Implementation Review and Support System" (including the setting-up of a "helpdesk") with primary objective of facilitating and promoting the implementation of the IPPC and its international standards.

OIE- increase participation of developing countries in **OIE**'s meetings:

The project will provide assistance to developing countries by financially assisting their delegates to attend meetings of the international standard setting bodies in the SPS context. This project is part of the overall EU response to the commitments made within the DDA regarding Trade Related Technical Assistance (TRTA). It has the goal of increasing the level of TRTA in the area of SPS and is further evidence of the Commission's efforts to honour its commitment under Article 9 of the SPS Agreement (to which the Commission is a signatory) where it agreed: "to facilitate the provision of technical assistance to other members, especially developing members." The OIE is officially recognised by the SPS Committee of the WTO as an international standard setting body. The objective of the assistance is to enable delegates from developing countries to participate in meetings of the OIE in which international standards are discussed and set.

2002:	75,000	
2003:	100,000	
2004:	200,000	
2005:	200,000	
2006:	200,000	
2007:	225,000	
2008:	225,000	
2009:	225,000	
2010: Annual contribution €300,000.00 during three years: thus a total of €900,000.00 (in progress)		

CODEX - increase participation of developing countries in CODEX meetings:

The EU provides financial assistance for delegates from developing countries to attend meetings/workshops under the Codex Alimentarius. The goal of the project is to contribute to the improvement of global public health and food security by promoting access to safer and more nutritious food, by contributing to a reduction in food borne disease and by increasing the ability of developing countries to meet SPS standards. This is achieved by (a) helping regulators and food experts from developing countries to participate in international standard-setting work in the framework of Codex and (b) enhancing their capacity to help establish effective food safety and quality standards and fair practices in the food trade, both in the framework of the Codex Alimentarius and in their own countries.

EU Contributions

2003:	295,000
2004:	295,000
2005:	295,000
2006:	200,000
2007:	225,000

2008:												225	,000
2009:												225	,000,
from	2010:	Annual	contribution	€225,000.00	during	three	years:	thus	a	total	of	€675,000.00	(in
progr	ess)												

CODEX - pilot project of CODEX Trust Fund:

The CODEX Trust Fund project has the objective to assist developing countries and/or countries with economies in transition to gather scientific data of interest to Codex. The project will provide seed funding for a pilot activity in 4 major sorghum producing/exporting countries to assess types and levels of mycotoxins³² in different varieties of sorghum.

Expected output: survey data on types and levels of mycotoxins in different varieties of sorghum from 4 developing countries among those most concerned by human and animal health and trade impacts resulting from mycotoxin-contaminated sorghum with a view to: (a) possible evaluation by JECFA; (b) possible development of Codex standard in this area. This will assist developing countries to improve their market access capacity.

2011: a total contribution of \in 625,000 for three years (in progress).

IPPC – Implementation Review and Supporting System (IRSS):

The European Commission is supporting the Implementation Review and Supporting System (IRSS) being developed by the IPPC Secretariat. This IRSS will play an important role in providing contracting parties with a Help Desk. The Help Desk will document national capacities, or lack thereof, provide an updated information on available assistance resources for phytosanitary issues, and facilitate the access to such resources by developing countries. The IRSS will allow the summarisation of the situation of implementation of the IPPC and its ISPMs by contracting parties and enable it to identify regional or common phytosanitary issues. A regional and global programme will also be implemented to help countries establish their development priorities and plans for filling gaps as they are identified. This is similar to the OIE approach to conducting evaluation of countries' capacities; however, the IPPC approach includes gap analysis and strategic planning as a complete programme. The IPPC will focus, based on information collected in the IRSS, on "helping the helpers" (training of trainers) to contracting parties in need of technical assistance instead of dealing with problems affecting only individual countries. This will be done through adoption and implementation of strategies such as building expertise in the regions, as well as through twinning, mentoring and enhancement of south-south cooperation.

Contribution: \notin 400,000 for actions in 2011 and an additional \notin 800.000 for years 2012 an 2013 (in progress)

IPPC - increase participation of developing countries in IPPC meetings:

The European Commission is financially supporting delegates from developing countries to attend meetings/workshops of the IPPC. The goal of the project is to further the improvement of plant health and food security and to increase the ability of developing countries to meet SPS standards. This will be achieved through (a) helping regulators and food experts from developing countries to participate in international standard-setting work in the framework of

³² aflatoxins, ochratoxins, fumonisins, zearalenon, patulin

IPPC and (b) enhancing their capacity to help establish effective plant safety and quality standards, both in the framework of the IPPC and in their own countries. Many developing countries lack capacity to attend IPPC meetings and therefore are not able to fully participate in the activities of the IPPC. This limits their capacity to exercise their rights and obligations under the IPPC and reduces their input into international standards.

2002:	75,000
2003:	100,000
2004:	200,000
2005:	200,000
2006:	200,000
2007:	225,000
2008:	225,000
2009:	225,000
2010: Annual contribution €300,000 per year during three years: t	hus in total €900,000 (in progress)

EU Contributions:

For the past years the European Commission has contributed a substantial amount of EU funding to the Standard Trade and Development Facility (STDF). One of the facility's objectives is to enhance coordination of SPS related technical assistance activities at global level.

The STDF is a global programme in capacity-building and technical assistance to assist developing countries in trade and SPS measures established by the Food and Agriculture Organisation (FAO), the World Organisation for Animal Health (OIE), the World Bank, the World Health Organisation (WHO) and the World Trade Organisation (WTO). The strategic aim of the STDF is to assist developing countries enhance their expertise and capacity to analyse and to implement international sanitary and phytosanitary (SPS) standards, improving their human, animal and plant health situation, and thus ability to gain and maintain market access. In addition to facilitating international trade, SPS capacity building, notably in the area of food safety, can result in improved health conditions for local markets and so favour economic and social development. The STDF is both a financing and a global co-ordinating mechanism. It provides grant-financing for developing countries seeking to comply with international SPS standards and hence gain or maintain market access. It also provides a forum for dialogue on SPS technical assistance issues among its five partner organisations and interested donors.

In addition, the European Commission provides targeted technical assistance in the SPS area to developing countries to help them upgrade their SPS systems with a view to improve their market access capacity to other countries. The European Commission is continuing this targeted technical assistance.

Several developing countries have difficulties in the control of residues/contaminants in foodstuffs. Developing countries ask for assistance and training to address their specific problems in relation to export requirements. The European Commission already organises yearly training courses on residues and contaminants in foodstuff for developing countries and provides additional assistance by providing specific technical training.

The provision of technical assistance and ad-hoc training for experts (particularly in residues analysis) helps to reduce the current difficulties being experienced by developing countries in

this area. In 2008, a total amount of around \in 115.000 has been spent. In the period 2009-2010 allocations have reached a total of € 210.000. Allocation for 2011: € 150 000 (in progress).

Member States' contribution: Belgium

The Federal Agency for the Safety of the Food Chain (FASFC) has hosted several delegations of developing countries and answered their questions related to sanitary or phytosanitary measures. In 2009 and 2010 the following countries were hosted: Albania, Bangladesh, Benin, Malaysia, South Africa, South Korea, Taiwan and Vietnam. The Belgian Development Agency (BTC-CTB) has in place in Benin a specific programme to sustain the reorganisation of the "Ministère de l'Agriculture, de l'Élevage et de la Pêche (MAEP)". Expertise has been delivered by FASFC with the contribution of BTC-CTB to MAEP to re-allow the export of shrimps to the EU and to advise a think tank in creating the ABSSA (Agence Béninoise de Sécurité Sanitaire des Aliments). The FASFC has written a letter of intention for further cooperation to set up a food safety agency in Benin, "covering the food chain from the farm to the fork".

The Belgian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, over the period 2005-2010, has supported a large number of cooperation projects (veterinary and livestock farming) mainly in Africa (at country or even at regional level) and several other projects in South-East Asia and South and Central America. The objectives of these programmes are in general related to animal health (i.e. a project with Vietnam concerning the "Development of a plant-based veterinary oral vaccine to combat avian influenza in Vietnam"), to the assistance of Veterinary services, to improve animal breeds and livestock, to improve qualitative and quantitative production, to stimulate local production, to offer education and vulgarisation for the benefit of local producers.

The Capacity Building Fund of the Belgian Investment Company for Developing Countries (BIO) supports tailor-made technical assistance programmes for SMEs also to adjust, in some cases, to technical regulations, standards and other market regulations. For example: in Peru, BIO supports an asparagus producer obtaining the Global Gap Certificate (a pre-farm-gate standard covering the process of a product from farm inputs until the product leaves the farm). Furthermore, anticipating a forthcoming EU-regulation, BIO supports the implementation of a wood traceability scheme (FSC) of a medium-sized Cameroonian carpentry exporting to France, Belgium and Italy.

1.3 CORE INTERNATIONAL LABOUR ORGANISATION (ILO) LABOUR STANDARDS, DECENT WORK AGENDA AND ENVIRONMENTAL STANDARDS

The European Commission continues to be committed to promote ILO core labour standards³³ and the Decent Work Agenda³⁴ internally as well as externally. This approach is reflected in bilateral relations with partner countries (including in partnership and cooperation agreements, trade agreements, structural dialogue events, projects and studies) and in the international and regional forums such as UN, ILO, G20, OECD or ASEM. The EU promotes ratification and effective implementation in law and practice of the 8 core labour standard Conventions, i.e. freedom of association and collective bargaining, elimination of forced and

 ³³ <u>http://www.ilo.org/global/standards/lang--en/index.htm</u>
 ³⁴ <u>http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/rgmeet/11afrm/dg-thematic.pdf</u>

compulsory labour, elimination of discrimination in respect of employment and occupation, abolition of child labour. These objectives have been consistently pursued through the different European Commission's policies, including political dialogue and activities on the ground. As stated in the Communication "Trade, Growth and World Affairs: Trade Policy as a Core Component of the EU's 2020 Strategy", issued in November 2010, the European Commission has also aimed at strengthening social development through trade relations with its partners. This includes the negotiation and incorporation of social (as well as environmental) provisions of importance in the trade context into regional and bilateral trade agreements.

Specific provisions promoting core labour standards and decent work have been included in all recently concluded trade agreements (EU-CERIFORUM, EU-Korea, EU-Central America, EU-Colombia and Peru). Furthermore, under the current GSP scheme, the EU has continued to grant through the GSP+ special incentive scheme additional market access preferences to vulnerable developing countries that ratify and effectively implement core Conventions on human and labour rights, including the fundamental ILO Conventions³⁵, protect the environment and promote good governance.

As part of the follow-up to the Communication on *Contributing to Sustainable Development:* the Role of Fair Trade Initiatives and Nongovernmental Trade-related Sustainability Assurance Schemes³⁶ the European Commission has continued to fund activities in the area of fair trade. At the end of 2009, the European Commission granted €2 million in EU funding to two specific fair trade projects: one run by Oxfam in Latin America and one by Formaper in India and Nepal. In 2009 and 2010, the European Commission has also financed a number of projects aiming at raising awareness among EU consumers on non-governmental traderelated sustainability assurance schemes.

In 2011, the European Commission has granted EU support to the Trade for Sustainable Development project of the International Trade Centre. This project maps, analyses, compares and disseminates information through a web-based portal on trade-related private sustainability assurance schemes. The EU contribution will notably aim at further developing the database and making the portal more accessible to policy-makers, producers, and exporters in developing countries, with a view to strengthen their capacity to participate in more sustainable production and make trade work better for development.

In 2010, a European Commission focal point on fair trade has been created (within the sustainable development team in Directorate-General for Trade), to coordinate fair traderelated activities.

Member States' contribution: Austria

Austria strongly supports the implementation of the Decent Work Agenda. The Austrian Ministry of Economy, Families and Youth among other institutions has been involved in founding and subsequently supporting the leading Austrian business platform for Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) and Sustainable Development called "RespACT - Austrian business council for sustainable development". RespACT (a byword for "responsible action") offers its member companies innovative concepts and projects concerning CSR and

 ³⁵ <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/index.htm</u>
 ³⁶ <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2009:0215:FIN:EN:PDF</u>

sustainability, a platform to discuss ideas and experiences, a dialogue with politics, people and media and promotion of companies' successful sustainability/CSR projects. RespACT acts as thematic leader concerning all issues concerning CSR and Sustainable Development.

The Austrian Development Agency (ADA) and the Development Bank of Austria (OeEB) are promoting the principles of international standards such as IFC "Performance Standards on Environment and Social Sustainability' or the "OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises" within clauses in its contracts. OeEB has additionally signed "Towards Sustainable Development, the European Development Finance Institution (EDFI) principles for responsible financing."³⁷

OeEB and ADA are members of the UN Global Compact³⁸ and hence promote its principles. ADA is also a fundamental backer of the Austrian Global Compact Network. OeEB won the 3rd place of the "Austrian Sustainability Reporting Award" in the category "Combined Annual and Sustainability Report" for its 2008 report. In addition, OeK (the Austrian export promotion agency) and the Ministry of Finance promote CSR activities - e.g. OECD guidelines for Multi-National Enterprises (MNEs) via their websites and workshops, to raise awareness in the Austrian export community.

1.4 CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY (CSR)

The European Commission has continued to promote CSR through a range of different policies and initiatives, targeting both the internal and the external dimension of the issue. The importance of this work was confirmed by the publication by the Commission of a Communication on CSR in October 2011. The Communication covers such subjects as nonfinancial reporting, responsible consumption, responsible public procurement, responsible investing, and education and CSR. It also contains a large section on the international aspects of CSR, which includes work with international organisations involved in CSR, business and human rights, and trade and development. Each section of the Communication contains actions, which are either commitments by the Commission or invitations from the Commission to other actors to make commitments in CSR.

Concerning the external dimension, the work of the Commission during the period 2009-2011 has included the following main strands of activity:

The sustainable development chapters of both proposed and recently concluded trade agreements also include specific provisions on the promotion of CSR. In particular, at the bilateral level, the EU has proposed to address social, labour and environmental standards in the framework of its negotiations for Economic Partnership Agreements (EPA) with the ACP. These agreements would help to enhance transparency, promote regional harmonisation of rules and alignment with internationally recognised standards with a view to improving the respect of relevant international standards and agreements.

The latest generation of Trade Agreements negotiated by the EU include references to CSR in the context of the provisions on trade and sustainable development addressing also labour and environmental issues of specific importance in a trade context. An example is the recent Free

³⁷ <u>http://www.oe-eb.at/en/osn/DownloadCenter/guidelines/EDFI-Principles-Responsible-Financing.pdf</u>
³⁸ <u>http://www.unglobalcompact.org/</u>

Trade Agreement with Korea entered into force on the 1st of July 2011, and the agreements with Colombia and Peru.

The European Commission has actively contributed, together with 21 EU Member States also OECD members, to the review of the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises. The updated guidelines (adopted at the OECD's Ministerial Council Meeting in May 2011) are a key global instrument on corporate social responsibility, under which adhering governments commit to encouraging enterprises in their territory to observe a set of voluntary principles (including social and environmental standards, disclosure, human rights, combating bribery, consumer interests, science and technology, competition policy and taxation) wherever they operate, and in consultation with relevant stakeholders. Some non-OECD developing countries have also participated in this process and adhered to the updated Guidelines.

Finally, the Communication *Towards a comprehensive EU international investment policy*, published in July 2010, stated that the future investment policy of the EU shall be guided by the principles and objectives of the Union's external action, including the promotion of the rule of law, human rights and sustainable development, In this respect, the OECD Guidelines are a key reference instrument on CSR.

Developing countries aim at attracting foreign investors to support their development. In order to achieve this, they may provide various incentives. However, where they exist, national social and environmental standards may be low and developing countries may face weak institutions and limited administrative resources to enforce them. In such a context, socially and environmentally responsible behaviour by foreign (and national) enterprises is particularly important, not only to ensure the sustainability of their own business activities over the longer term, but as a demonstration of good practice to host governments and local business.

Member States' contribution: Spain

Spain set up the State Board Corporate for Social Responsibility in 2008 in order to promote and encourage CSR policies. For this purpose, five working groups have been established: (1) The role of the CSR within the framework of the economic crisis Group; (2) Transparency, Communication and standards of the Group for reports on sustainability ; (3) Responsible Consumption and Investment Group; (4) CSR and Education Group; (5) Management of Diversity, Social Cohesion and Development Cooperation Group. The Secretariat of State for External Trade takes part in two of these groups: Transparency and Responsible Consumption and Investment Group. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Cooperation is attending the "Development Cooperation", "Transparency, Communication and Standards of the Sustainable Reports" and the "CSR and Education" working groups.

The Spanish Master Plan (2009- 2012) includes guidelines to establish CSR conditions for companies which can participate in partnerships with other actors to manage ODA resources in a public private modality. In 2010 a Working Group within the Spanish Council of Development Cooperation was created to follow up both the adoption of CSR policies within the private sector and the complementarity between private and public policies to this regard.

Spain has also signed the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises. They provide voluntary principles and standards for responsible business behaviour in areas such as employment and industrial relations, human rights, environment, information disclosure, fight

against bribery, consumer interests, science and technology, competition and taxation. Spain has been a long term supporter of the Global Compact (GC), and the Local Network of Spanish Companies, which are committed to GC principles, is one of the largest in the world.

1.5 INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS (IPR)

At bilateral level, the EU has proposed to address intellectual property rights, including enforcement as well as innovation in the framework of its negotiations for Economic Partnership Agreements with ACP countries as well as in its negotiations for Free Trade Agreements with other developing countries. These agreements would help to enhance transparency, promote regional harmonisation of rules and alignment with internationally recognised standards with a view to improving the trade environment. In addition, casting these provisions in internationally binding agreements would make reforms more credible and increase predictability for traders and investors. In 2010 and 2011, the EU continued to discuss these matters with its partners in developing countries. As regards ACP partners in EPA, negotiations are progressing but have not yet resulted in new deals being reached, with exception of the CARIFORUM region.

A new Communication A Single Market for Intellectual Property Rights³⁹ was adopted in May 2011 covering a broad range of IPRs, ranging from patents, trademarks, trade secrets and geographical indications for non-agricultural products to copyright, looking from the perspective of their contribution to the competitiveness and growth agenda. The communication includes a chapter on the international dimension in order to ensure the coherence of its IPR policy with Development objectives. It will be completed, early next year, with the publication of the revised IPR Strategy vis-à-vis third countries. To foster development and reduce poverty, the EU IPR strategy vis-à-vis third countries will take into account their level of development and institutional capacity. It is often overlooked that developing countries, in particular middle-income countries, can host inventive and creative industries that stand to benefit from stronger IPRs. Although the mere strengthening of IPR regimes is unlikely to result in a dramatic increase of foreign investment, past experiences suggest that stronger IPRs can positively impact on domestic enterprise development and foreign investment when complemented by specific measures to implement and benefit from the IPR regime (recollection et redistribution of rights to the local rights owners) or improvements in other aspects of the investment climate. Therefore, a correct balance between the protection of IPR in third countries and access to knowledge, culture and medicines needs to be sought. To that effect the European Commission is also pursuing its objective to enhance respect for IPR standards at multilateral level, in particular in the context of WIPO, WTO and UPOV. The Commission is also considering ways to promote technological innovation as well as transfer and dissemination of know-how, to the mutual advantage of producers and users of technological knowledge, looking for a balance of rights and obligations in a manner conducive to social and economic welfare. Finally a particular attention is paid in the context of bilateral negotiations to ensuring access to affordable medicines as agreed upon in the TRIPS agreement.

Member States' contribution: The Netherlands

³⁹ COM(2011)287 final <u>http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/copyright/docs/ipr_strategy/COM_2011_287_en.pdf</u>

The Ministry of Foreign Affairs contributes to two programmes in this field. One aims to enhance national capacity to implement the International Treaty on Plant Genetic Resources for Food and Agriculture (Genetic Resources Policy Initiative). The second programme aims to enhance the capacity within the CGIAR system and their national partners to address intellectual property issues arising in the agricultural research area (CAS-IP).

The Netherlands contributed to a positive outcome of the problems relating to the transit through the Netherlands of generic medicines produced in India (the Losartan affair).

The Netherlands supported research on the relation between economic growth, technology and intellectual property, with a view to promote an in-depth discussion in and between ministries on this issue. The results of the research, recently been published and available through the website of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, include a comprehensive list of IPrelated issues and their relevance in current international policies.

Member States' contribution: France (Geographical Indications)

The Ministry of Agriculture has a longstanding policy of active promotion of this instrument in developing countries and supports the establishment of legal and institutional frameworks for geographical indications (GIs) in these countries. This policy is reflected in different types of actions at both multilateral and bilateral levels:

- Together with the EU, France takes part in multilateral legal frameworks for the protection and the international recognition of GIs, in order to facilitate GI protection in developing countries, particularly in the context of the WTO (TRIPS Agreement);

- Financial support (about \$ 100,000 per year) and provision of a full-time expert for the FAO project to strengthen policies of specific quality of food from 2007 to 2010 (exchange of experience, funding, implementation guide work, website), mainly concerning developing countries;

- Capacity building for the implementation of GI systems in third countries with financial support for international training (InterGI), performed every year since 2007 by two French institutes - CIRAD and INRA - and the Swiss Association AGRIDEA in favour of public officials and professionals in charge of GIs in their countries. Theoretical and practical training periods of 2 weeks to 20 managers a year from South and South East Asia, North and Sub-Saharan Africa, the Middle East and Latin America;

- Welcoming of many delegations on study tours on GIs in France, with technical support from the INAO institute, dedicated to the quality and the origin of products, and of French professional organisations in charge of products protected by designation of origin (Cambodia, China, and Ethiopia in 2009; Brazil, Ghana, Morocco and Thailand in 2010).

- Missions of experts in third countries for the development of institutional and legal frameworks and the development of GI products, including the support of the INAO (Argentina, Cambodia, Ethiopia and Kenya in 2009; Brazil, Morocco and Vietnam in 2010).

1.6 RAW MATERIALS

Fair, sustainable production and trade of raw materials present a number of challenges and opportunities for developing countries. A significant number of resource-rich developing countries have not been able to translate resource wealth into sustainable growth. Moreover, most developing and developed countries require an increasingly diversified supply of raw materials. They face challenges both as importers (especially of food products for LDCs) and as exporters of raw materials (volatility of commodity markets). Interdependence between developed and developing countries but also between developing countries themselves is a key characteristic of the raw materials markets.

That is why a predictable framework ensuring transparent, fair and sustainable conditions for production and trade of raw materials, also fostering economic diversification, joined with efforts to reduce price volatility on global markets, could contribute to reach development objectives.

To that end, in June 2010, during the college-to-college meeting in Addis-Ababa, the European Commission and the African Union Commission (AUC) agreed to increase their cooperation in relation to "raw materials" in the three following areas:

(1) Good governance

(2) Infrastructure and investments

(3) Geological knowledge and skills

This co-operation, which was included in the EU-Africa Joint Strategy for 2011-13, was agreed by Heads of State from both continents at the EU-Africa Summit of 29-30 November 2010. The co-operation on the subject of raw materials is taking place within the third partnership of the Joint EU-AU Strategy which covers Trade, Regional Integration and Infrastructure.

With its Communication *Tackling the Challenges in Commodity Markets and on Raw Materials*⁴⁰ in commodity markets and prepared for adoption in 2011, the European Commission reinforces the EU's raw materials and development strategy. This strategy should allow resource-rich developing countries to translate their resource wealth into sustainable growth. It ensures that trade and development go hand in hand: in all EU's bilateral agreements, trade openness comes with efforts to foster sustainable development and inclusive growth through the inclusion of social clauses, support for fight against corruption and standards setting, support for institutional building and in general for capacity building linked to trade and trade-related aspects (including civil society and business participation). The EU raw materials policy attaches importance to improving governance in developing countries and making sure that revenues are used in a transparent and development-oriented way. For this reason, the Initiative supports raw materials transparency schemes such as the EITI (Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative) and FLEGT (Forest Law Enforcement on Governance and Trade).

Member States' contribution: Germany

⁴⁰ COM(2011) 25 final <u>http://ec.europa.eu/enterprise/policies/raw-materials/files/docs/communication_en.pdf</u>

Germany provides political and financial support to the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI) and is thereby fostering the transparency of cash flows associated with the extraction of oil, gas and other natural resources as well as enabling civil society to monitor the whereabouts of the funds

1.7 ACCOUNTABILITY, TAX GOVERNANCE AND FINANCE

The EU has an established policy of promoting good governance in tax matters aimed at tackling harmful tax competition and tax evasion within the EU and at the broader international level. This policy, based on three principles (transparency of tax systems, exchange of tax information and fair tax competition), is not limited to so-called "tax havens" per se, but aims at improving good governance in tax matters in all third countries.

This policy is detailed in two Commission Communications: *Promoting Good Governance in Tax Matters*⁴¹ and *Tax and Development, Cooperating with Developing Countries on Promoting Good Governance in Tax Matters*.⁴² The latter suggests how the EU could better assist developing countries in building efficient, fair and sustainable tax systems and administrations with a view to enhancing domestic resource mobilisation. The Commission is actively pursuing the implementation of the proposed actions. These efforts join those undertaken in other international forums such as the G20, the OECD and the UN.

The European Commission seeks to ensure that committed developing countries are given appropriate technical assistance in the tax area, via such instruments as Partnership Agreements or ad hoc funding and by cooperation with other international donors (ITD, OECD, World Bank, etc.) and developing countries' own regional organisations. The Commission received from the European Parliament an additional appropriation for 2010 used for a series of projects for promoting good governance in tax matters in developing countries. In the area of transfer pricing, for instance, following the Commission's study on "Transfer Pricing and Developing Countries", a project with the OECD and the World Bank has been started to enhance the transfer pricing capabilities of developing countries. The European Commission is also supporting initiatives of the African Union to improve minerals' taxation, of the African Forum of Tax Administrations to strengthen transfer pricing and exchanges of information on tax matters and auditing of multinational enterprises and the initiative of the Inter American Tax Centre (CIAT) on electronic invoicing. Last but not least thanks to the additional Budget line on good governance the European Commission contributes to finance the editing of the UN Manual on transfer pricing for developing countries. This funding should give some positive visibility to the EU in areas particularly sensitive for developing countries.

Specific actions have started at the EU level and within the appropriate multilateral forums to enhance transparency within the activities of Multi-National Companies (MNCs) in developing countries (40% of world trade goes through MNCs) particularly in the in recently proposed legislation for extractive and forestry industries, putting forward the introduction of

⁴¹ COM(2009) 201 final

http://ec.europa.eu/taxation_customs/resources/documents/common/whats_new/COM(2009)201_en.pdf ⁴² COM(2010) 163

http://ec.europa.eu/taxation_customs/resources/documents/common/publications/com_reports/taxation/com(201 0)163_en.pdf

country-by-country reporting system in order to reduce tax avoidance practices.⁴³ Another instrument on transparency especially relevant for developing countries is the recently adopted "OECD Guidance for Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas".

The need to tackle non-cooperative jurisdictions has been enhanced by the financial and economic crisis characterising the period taken into consideration by this report. Significant achievements were also reached acting together with the G-20 and the OECD. The EU supports OECD's work which is closely related to the EU initiatives in this area. The standard on exchange of information on request has been universally endorsed and it is now being implemented as hundreds of information exchange instruments have been concluded over the past few months (Double Taxation Agreements (DTAs), Tax Information Exchange Agreements (TIEAs), etc.). The OECD has recently also focused on how the link between tax and development policy could support the implementation of the standard by launching an OECD Global Forum on Development.

Member States' contribution: Lithuania (Customs)

The Customs Department under the Ministry of Finance of the Republic of Lithuania has implemented during the reporting period 3 projects on Development Cooperation and Democracy Promotion in Ukraine and Moldova. In 2009: *"Technical assistance for Ukrainian and Moldovan Customs officers in the field of customs valuation"*. The two projects provided assistance in adjusting Ukrainian and Moldovan legal basis on valuation, according to the EU legal acts, and in enhancing the valuation control system taking into account best practices and standards of EU Member States. The projects encourage knowhow exchanges in the implementation of administrative functions and the organisation and development of a valuation control system in both Ukrainian and Moldovan customs.

In 2010: "*Technical assistance for Moldovan Customs officers in the field of customs postclearance audit.*" The project provided assistance in developing an effective and efficient system of post-clearance control and audit service, allowing the customs administration to better implement its tasks (clearance and control of goods, revenue collection), to facilitate free trade conditions, to develop a national customs audit planning policy, to envisage long and short term plans for control activities based on risk analysis and risk assessment and to harmonise Moldovan Customs audit methodology with EU "acquis" and best practice.

Member States' contribution: The Netherlands (Tax and Development)

Since 2010 the Netherlands' Ministry of Finance and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs are actively involved at the OECD Informal Taskforce on Tax & Development. The Netherlands is co-chair of this taskforce and participates in the subgroup on Transparency (country-by-country reporting).

The Netherlands also participates in the Global Forum on Transparency and Exchange of Information. The Netherlands negotiated tax treaties with several (developing) countries

⁴³ COM(2011) 683 final and COM(2011) 684 final

including exchange of information articles and has negotiated a substantial number of Tax Information Exchange Agreements with (developing) countries.

Member States' contribution: Italy (Transparency)

Italy is a full participant in several international initiatives for the promotion of transparency and for countering illicit cross-border flows: in particular in the OECD Tax and Development Informal Group and the Global Forum on Transparency and Exchange of Information.

The Tax and Development Group's Programme is aimed to build a legal framework and a governance in line with the OECD standards of transparency and exchange of information. Within this framework Italy takes part in the OECD Tax and Development Task Force. Italy is also a party to the OECD-Council of Europe Convention on Mutual Administrative Assistance in Tax Matters and signatory of the amending Protocol, which brings the Convention in line with the international standard and opens the treaty for the signature of Countries neither members of the OECD nor of the Council of Europe.

As regards the work of the Global Forum on Transparency and Exchange of Information for Tax Purposes, Italy is actively involved in the Peer Review Process, being member of the Peer Review Group and cooperates in the process by providing assessors for reviews of Global Forum members. Italy complies with the Regulation (EC) 1781/2006, which provides rules for information on the payer accompanying transfers of funds so that identification of the payer is mandatory.

2. CLIMATE CHANGE

Quick facts and introduction

- The 1997 Kyoto Protocol is an important first step towards limiting greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions based on common but differentiated responsibilities. A much more ambitious international agreement involving all major emitters is being sought following the expiry of the Kyoto commitment period.

- The 27 EU Member States are responsible for around 11% of global GHG emissions. More than 80% of EU emissions come from the production and use of energy and from transport.

- By 2020 between 75 and 250 million people in Africa are projected to be exposed to increased water stress due to climate change.⁴⁴

- The distribution of impacts and vulnerabilities is still considered to be uneven. Lessdeveloped areas are generally at greatest risk due to both higher sensitivity and lower adaptive capacity, but there is new evidence that vulnerability to climate change is also highly variable within countries, including developed countries.⁴⁵

⁴⁴ United Nations Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (UN IPCC 2007)

⁴⁵ UN IPCC Fourth Assessment report AR4 – Assessing key vulnerabilities and the risk from climate change (2007)

- The European Union (EU) and its 27 Member States mobilised $\notin 2.34$ billion of fast start finance in 2010 as part of their overall commitment to provide $\notin 7.2$ billion over the period 2010–2012, to support developing countries' efforts to mitigate and to adapt to climate change. The European Commission has committed $\notin 150$ million, for the same period, as its share of this contribution.

Climate change is a different type of PCD challenge. Indeed, climate policy objectives, both in the mitigation and in the adaptation fields, are not only consistent with development cooperation objectives, but are also instrumental in achieving sustainable development at global level.

Main EU Commitments:

- Council Conclusions related to climate change and development; ⁴⁶

- EU Energy and Climate Change Package;

- Roadmap for moving to a low-carbon economy in 2050;

- Adaptation White Paper (DG CLIMA) - including commitment to increase international support to adaptation in developing countries;

- Cancun Agreements.

The European Commission considers that some progress has been made towards promoting and improving PCD in the last two years in the field of climate change, thanks to the recognition of the importance of climate change as a cross-cutting issue in all policy areas and efforts to coordinate dialogue across policy areas to ensure harmonisation of actions. Progress has also come as a consequence of the acknowledgment of the multiple co-benefits of climate action for development policy in terms of green growth, job creation, GHG emissions reduction, environmental sustainability and disaster risk reduction through adaptation to climate change.

Most Member States also consider climate change as one of the key areas where real progress and implementation of the PCD commitments have taken place in the last two years. Germany points out that the EU is well on track to fulfil its Kyoto Protocol climate mitigation target of 8% emissions reduction between 2008 and 2012 compared to 1990 levels. Furthermore, European Council has endorsed a Union objective of a 30% reduction of greenhouse gas emissions by 2020 compared to 1990 as its contribution to a global and comprehensive agreement for the period after 2012, provided that other developed countries commit themselves to comparable emission reductions and economically more advanced developing countries also commit themselves to contribute adequately according to their responsibilities and capabilities.

Portugal highlighted that progress was achieved with the implementation of the Fast Start mechanism and adoption of a common position at the Cancun Conference of the Parties (COP16), regarding the establishment of the Green Climate Fund and the composition of the Transitional Committee nominated to design it. The UK also noted that the international climate negotiations have been a good example of the EU promoting PCD, but stressed that there was still more to do to make EU aid "climate smart". Spain considered that, in terms of PCD, the "Roadmap for moving to a low-carbon economy in 2050" is a very positive thing.

⁴⁶ http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_Data/docs/pressdata/en/gena/111283.pdf

However, for Spain, there is still a long way to go in terms of technology transfer, trade promotion and responsible consumption with low emissions. The Netherlands and Cyprus, on the contrary, considered that progress on the climate change challenge as well as on other challenges had been weak. The Netherlands' main criticism was on funding. They considered that progress had been hampered by persistent indistinctness on the facilitation of scaled-up, new and additional, predictable and adequate funding to support developing countries. When speaking about funding a climate change labelled initiative in developing countries, there was then a need to agree on a clear definition of what could be considered as new and additional funds.

Climate change is affecting all countries but the poor communities and people in LDCs, Small Island Development States (SIDS) and other vulnerable countries, regions and areas are expected to be hit hardest. The impacts are already being felt. Food and water shortages, diseases and environmental degradation including loss of biodiversity and ecosystem services are expected to become more acute in the coming decades. Sea level rise, land degradation, increased risk of natural disasters, such as floods and droughts, advancing desertification and climate change linked to insecurity will impact on the lives and livelihoods of billions of people in developing countries.

The EU is leading global action on climate change, both by setting out what needs to be done internationally to limit global warming to less than 2°C and by committing to significant cuts in its own greenhouse gas emissions. The EU is committed to becoming a highly energy-efficient, low-carbon economy and has set itself the world's most ambitious climate and energy targets for 2020 and beyond. A package of legislative measures agreed in 2008 will reduce GHG emissions to 20% below 1990 levels by 2020 and also ensure that by then 20% of Europe's energy comes from renewable sources like wind and solar — more than double today's share. A series of measures is also being implemented to improve energy efficiency by 20% by the same deadline. The recent Commission proposal on a "Roadmap to 2050" seeks to set the framework for an efficient low-emission EU with 2050 as the target date.⁴⁷

EU action to fight climate change globally contributes to pursuing the objectives of development cooperation and as such is consistent with a PCD approach. However, attention needs to be focused on maximising the synergies between EU climate change policies and the EU development objectives, especially in terms of tools and instruments used, unexpected negative side-effects of some policies and the collateral development and/or climate change adaptation benefits for developing countries. In particular, mainstreaming climate change, by integrating its risks and opportunities, can help ensure that our efforts can continue to foster sustainable development, even with climate change. It is also important to reconcile the objectives linked to fighting climate change with the objective of decent work promotion⁴⁸. Green jobs in developing countries should be decent. Moreover, in terms of PCD, both climate change mitigation and climate change adaptation policies are highly relevant and need to be considered simultaneously.

Our response to climate change today will bear directly on the development prospects of the most of the rest of the world, especially LDCs and SIDs which have contributed least to causing climate change. However, the benefits of the climate change action are not limited to

⁴⁷ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/clima/policies/roadmap/index_en.htm</u>

⁴⁸ Including: productive and freely chosen work, rights at work, social protection, social dialogue and inclusion of the gender dimension.

the least developed countries. A recent IPCC report on Disaster Risk Reduction/Adaptation⁴⁹ (Special Report on Managing the Risks of Extreme Events and Disasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation - SREX) states that "developed areas are generally at greatest risk due to both higher sensitivity and lower adaptive capacity, but there is new evidence that vulnerability to climate change is also highly variable within countries, including developed countries."

Steps have been taken in the last two years to improve PCD in the field of climate change. There has in particular been an increase in personnel to enable the Commission's Directorate general for Climate Action to reinforce its dialogue with external service departments and the integration and coherence of climate policy during and after the Mid-term Review (MTR) exercise has been emphasised, particularly in relation to the dialogue on integration of climate policy into the external dimension.

The Cancun Conference

The Agreements adopted in 2010 at the Climate Conference in Cancun, represented an important step on the road to building a comprehensive and legally binding framework for climate action for the period after 2012. Such Agreements strengthen the international climate regime, including through new institutions and funds. Pledges on climate finance made in Copenhagen were confirmed. In Cancun, all countries - except for Bolivia - endorsed what was agreed in Copenhagen, but they also took new steps. Besides tightened rules on transparency, the Agreements confirmed a commitment to support climate adaptation in developing countries and develop a mechanism to reverse deforestation in the tropics (REDD+). The EU played a key role in the political stage of the negotiations.

2.1 Strengthening the comprehensive approach to climate change

Fighting climate change requires a comprehensive approach, which combines a number of policies ranging from research, humanitarian assistance and development to economic and agriculture policies and must address interlinked environmental concerns, such as loss of biodiversity, degradation of ecosystems, desertification, as well as their social and human impact. Reflecting the importance attached to the issue of climate change impacts, vulnerability and adaptation, the European Commission is currently preparing the EU adaptation strategy, planned for adoption in March 2013.

EU Member States are aware of the need to address the issue in a comprehensive manner and many have already adopted - or are about to adopt - a comprehensive strategy on climate change or a similar document, to make evident the links between climate change and other environmental concerns such as loss of biodiversity, degradation of ecosystems, deforestation and consumption and production patterns. This is exemplified by the strong EU support, in the framework of UN negotiations on environmental issues, to the joint implementation of the Rio Conventions on climate change, biodiversity and desertification.

For Ireland, for instance, the priority focus is on agriculture climate change and food security.

⁴⁹ cf. Policymakers' Summary of the IPCC Report on DRR/Adaptation (Special Report on Managing the Risks of Extreme Events and Disasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation – SREX)

Other countries, such as the Czech Republic, Denmark, Ireland and UK, were planning to adopt a Climate Change Strategy or Bill in the course of 2011 or soon after. Other countries, such as France or Lithuania, were preparing to review their existing Strategies in 2011 and 2012 respectively.

For more details, consult the table below. It is based on national responses to the PCD questionnaire:

Member State	Comprehensive strategy on climate change or similar key document
Austria	- Strategic Policy Guidelines (Strategischer Leitfaden Umwelt und Entwicklung) on development and environmental issues. These guidelines explicitly link different policy areas both within and outside environmental issues.
	- National Climate Strategy (2002, updated 2007) runs through 2012.
	- National Energy Strategy runs through 2020.
	- Currently preparing an Adaptation Strategy.
Belgium	- National Climate Plan for the period 2009-2012: detailed overview of existing measures of the federal and regional governments for each sectoral domain (energy, industry, transport etc.). In this strategy document, a specific chapter has been devoted to integration of the dimension of climate change in the development cooperation policy area.
	- The federal and regional environment administrations responsible for the overall climate strategy consult intensively with all relevant actors in different policy domains. In this way they ensure that the climate policy is in line with the interlinked environmental concerns and that, if possible, it enhances synergies in achieving the different objectives.
	- The Flemish Region has adopted a comprehensive Flemish Climate Policy Plan for the period 2006-2012.
	- The National Adaptation Strategy (2010). This document is the first step towards regional and national adaptation plans. In the strategy some main strategic lines for adaptation for Belgium are pointed out. The strategy mentions policy coherence for development as an important element of a future National Adaptation Plan .
Czech Republic	- The National Programme to Abate the Climate Change Impacts in the Czech Republic (2004).
	- Preparing new Climate Protection Policy in the Czech Republic for better coherence between climate policy and sectoral policies (energy) (in 2011)
Denmark	- Preparing a strategy integrating measures to counter negative effects of

	climate change with environmental concerns and development towards low-carbon energy solutions (in 2011).
Finland	- Long-term Climate and Energy Strategy (2008) details proposals on climate and energy policy measures up to 2020 and suggestions up to 2050
	- National Strategy for Adaptation to Climate Change (2005) as an independent section of the National Energy and Climate Strategy
	- Report on the first evaluation of the implementation of the adaptation strategy published in 2009 (revision scheduled for 2001-2013)
	- National Strategy for the Conservation and Sustainable Use of Biodiversity 2006-2016
	- Action Plan for the conservation of biodiversity
	- The Environmental policy guidelines for development cooperation (2009) ensure that Finnish development policy is based on the principle of sustainable development.
	- Finland seeks to climate-proof all new development cooperation (at the very minimum, negative impacts and risks caused by climate change need to be assessed when planning a programme or a project).
France	- Plan Climat updated every two years, last updated in 2009, next update planned for 2011. ⁵⁰
	- Grenelle de l'environnement (2007). ⁵¹ (Further reinforced coherence with other sectors and policy areas including development.)
	- Also a cross-cutting policy document "Lutte contre le changement climatique" (DPT climat) aims to further promote a low-carbon economy.
Germany	- Focus on the linkage between climate and energy policy
	- Energy Concept (2010)
	- Integrated Energy and Climate Programme (2007)
	- Climate change is a priority in the latest progress report on the National Strategy for Sustainable Development (2008).
	- Strategy on biological diversity of German Development Policy clearly takes into account the reciprocal link between biodiversity and

⁵⁰ <u>http://www.developpement-durable.gouv.fr/Plan-climat-de-la-France.html</u> ⁵¹ <u>http://www.legrenelle-environnement.fr/</u>

	climate.
Greece	- National Climate Change Programme for 2000-2010 adopted in 2002 and revised in 2007
	- National Committee (Committee 20-20-20) set up to steer implementation of the commitments undertaken under the EU 2007 "Energy and Climate Package"
	- Climate change considerations were taken into account in sectoral strategies (e.g. National Strategy for the Protection of Biodiversity of March 2011).
Hungary	- Hungarian National Strategy for Climate Change 2008-2025
Ireland	- National Climate Change Strategy for 2007-2012 (2007)
	- A review of Ireland's climate-related policies and measures, in the light of existing and anticipated national GHG mitigation targets for the period up to 2020, has been recently initiated.
	- Ireland is also committed to the development of low-carbon and climate-resilient technologies as evidenced by significant investment in research.
	- Work is currently ongoing on the Irish Government's commitment to publish a Climate Change Bill in line with the negotiated EU 2020 targets.
Italy	No comprehensive strategy, but:
	- National Climate Strategy.
	- National Biodiversity Strategy.
	(Both having reinforced synergy between biodiversity protection and fight against climate change.)
Latvia	- Environmental Policy Strategy 2009-2015.
Lithuania	- National Strategy for the Implementation of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change until 2012 (2008).
	- New Strategy in preparation, planned for early 2013.
Luxembourg	- Comprehensive strategy on environment and climate change in development cooperation (2010). ⁵²

 $^{^{52} \}underline{http://www.mae.lu/fr/content/download/26016/182029/version/1/file/Strat%C3%A9gie+environnement+et+changement+climatique.pdf}$

Malta	- National Strategy for Policy and Abatement Measures relating to the Reduction of Greenhouse Gas Emissions (September 2009).
	- Consultation report regarding its National Climate Change Adaptation Strategy (November 2010).
	- Finalising the Adaptation Strategy.
Portugal	- Comprehensive strategy on climate change, integrating interlinked environmental concerns.
	- National Adaptation Strategy with additional focus on policy coherence relating to areas such as biodiversity and desertification (2010).
	- 2010 – Government revised cooperation strategy – stronger focus on environmental issues, in particular related to climate change challenge.
	- Portugal has created a national working group, including both climate and development cooperation communities and with close cooperation with the finance community, and outlined priority guidelines for the analysis and approval of candidate projects to support mitigation and adaptation action. These guidelines identify the need to consider different sectors of national economic activity with particular emphasis on energy - renewable and energy efficiency - land use, land use change, deforestation and forest degradation. Portugal also seeks to find a balance between mitigation and adaptation projects.
Spain	Key documents:
	- Estrategia Española de Sostenibilidad Ambiental. ⁵³
	- Estrategia Española de Cambio Climático y Energía Limpia. ⁵⁴
	- Plan Nacional de Asignación de Derechos de Emisión. ⁵⁵
	- Plan Nacional de Adaptación al cambio climático. ⁵⁶
	- Ley de Economía Sostenible. ⁵⁷
Sweden	- An integrated climate and energy policy (Bill 2008/09:162) sets out the Swedish climate policy and integrates some interlinked environmental issues e.g. it specifies a policy for Green investment in

 ⁵³ www.mma.es/secciones/el_ministerio/pdf/EEDSnov07_editdic.pdf
 ⁵⁴ http://www.mma.es/portal/secciones/cambio_climatico/documentacion_cc/estrategia_cc/
 ⁵⁵ http://www.mma.es/portal/secciones/cambio_climatico/areas_tematicas/comercio_emisiones/com_emis_espan ia/asig_der_emi.htm
 ⁵⁶ http://www.mma.es/portal/secciones/cambio_climatico/areas_tematicas/impactos_cc/pnacc.htm
 ⁵⁷ http://www.boe.es/boe/dias/2011/03/05/pdfs/BOE-A-2011-4117.pdf

	developing countries.It also sets out how climate policies will be integrated into development cooperation.
	 The Swedish Government recently adopted a policy for environmental and climate issues in Swedish development cooperation. The policy establishes fundamental principles and sets out the Government's general position regarding environmental and climate issues within bilateral and multilateral development cooperation. The policy is based on Sweden's policy for global development and its overarching objective to contribute to fair and sustainable global development. It furthermore establishes that environmental and climate aspects are a central basis for all development cooperation.
The Netherlands	- No comprehensive strategy on climate change.
	- The Report on International Sustainability however covers most of the key areas.
UK	- The UK government reported being in the process of finalising a new climate change strategy.

Although progress has been made in most Member States in the comprehensive approach to climate change, the implementation of policies in practice still seems to be relatively fragmented with a variety of objectives and priorities. Moreover, among Member States, the priorities linked to climate change also vary, some focussing on energy issues, some on agriculture and the effects of climate change on food security and biodiversity. Most of the Member States however agree on the role to be played by developing countries in addressing the global challenge and also on the importance of climate financing to help them in this effort.

Role of biodiversity and ecosystem services in climate change adaptation

The Communication on a **post-2010 biodiversity policy framework for the EU**⁵⁸ adopted in January 2010 stresses the role that terrestrial and marine ecosystems play in the fight against climate change by absorbing around half of anthropogenic CO2 emissions and by providing cost-effective protection against some of the threats that result from climate change such as storms and flooding. Acknowledging that most of the world's biodiversity is found outside the EU it calls for EU action to be stepped up to address the global biodiversity crisis. This may entail measures aimed at further reducing the impact of EU consumption patterns on biodiversity elsewhere in the world and enhancing efforts to protect biodiversity in other countries. ⁵⁹ The EU Biodiversity Strategy to 2020 also highlights that ecosystem-based

⁵⁸ Options for an EU vision and target for biodiversity beyond 2010 - COM (2010) 4. 19.1.2010.

⁵⁹ For more detail on the importance of biodiversity for food security see section on Food Security of this Report.

approaches to climate change mitigation and adaptation can offer cost-effective alternatives to technological solutions, while delivering multiple benefits beyond biodiversity conservation. The Strategy also includes concrete actions under Target 6 for stepping up the EU contribution to avoiding global biodiversity loss, and highlights the potential co-benefits from climate financing.

Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade (FLEGT)

Through the FLEGT initiative, the EU contributes to reducing emissions from tropical deforestation and forest degradation which represent around 20% of the total global GHG emissions. This was recognised as a key priority in the Copenhagen Accord. FLEGT combats illegal logging and promotes sustainable forest management by improving the governance of the forestry sector through the negotiation of FLEGT Voluntary Partnership Agreements (VPAs). The European Commission has already concluded the negotiation of FLEGT VPAs with Ghana⁶⁰, Congo⁶¹ and Cameroun.⁶² In 2010, the EU continued negotiations with Central African Republic, Gabon, Indonesia, Liberia, and Malaysia. Work on FLEGT is planned with Democratic Republic of Congo, Equatorial Guinea, Guyana, Ivory Coast, and Sierra Leone. By improving governance of resources and combating illegal logging, FLEGT contributes both to climate policy and to development cooperation objectives and is an example of positive synergy between policies.

To complement FLEGT and to minimise the risk of illegal timber being placed on the EU market, in October 2008 the European Commission proposed legislation on Obligations of Operators who place Timber and Timber Products on the Market.⁶³ In ongoing discussions, both the European Parliament and Council have accepted the basic principle put forward by the European Commission, whereby operators placing timber and timber products on the EU market for the first time (including importers and domestic producers) should exercise "due diligence" to minimise the risk of illegal timber entering the supply chain. In principle, timber products supplied to the EU under FLEGT VPAs will be considered to meet the requirements of the legislation, thus providing favourable market conditions for countries with FLEGT VPAs.

Member States' contribution: The UK and Belgium (FLEGT)

The UK remains in the vanguard of this effort supporting appropriate measures and FLEGT VPAs in a range of forest developing nations. DFID has contributed £25.5 m to FLEGT 2006-2011.

In 2009, through the Belgian-Congolese expertise fund, Belgian cooperation made an expert available to the Congolese Ministry of the Environment to help the Congolese government to prepare for FLEGT negotiations with the European Commission and to enhance capacity building for sustainable forest management. The preparation process involved all stakeholders to inform them about the functioning and consequences of the FLEGT action plan. In October 2010 EU-CONGO DR FLEGT negotiations were officially launched.

⁶⁰ http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=CELEX:22010A0319(01):EN:NOT

⁶¹ http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=CELEX:22011A0406(03):EN:NOT

 ⁶² http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2011:092:0004:0125:EN:PDF
 ⁶³ COM(2008) 644 - 2008/0198/COD.

Impact of EU production, consumption and trade in both food and non-food commodities on deforestation and forest degradation

Another important initiative in this area is the comprehensive **study** that the European Commission has launched to assess the impact **of EU production, consumption and trade in both food and non-food commodities on deforestation and forest degradation**. The objective of this study is to identify the policy reforms needed at EU and national level.

2.2 RESEARCH ON CLIMATE CHANGE AND DEVELOPMENT

The 7th EU Framework Programme for research and technological development (2007-2013), provides a framework for international collaborative research. It covers, among many others, the area of climate change. The programme facilitates collaboration with researchers from developing countries, who participate directly in a range of EU projects starting from understanding the phenomenon and its impacts up to the development of response options and new technologies and innovation.

The Annual Work Programme for research and technological development pays due attention to the problems of developing countries in the field of climate change. For example, the 2010 Work Programme for the Environment Theme (including climate change) includes topics with a focus on developing countries such as climate policy scenarios for developing countries and the development of a methodological framework for assessing the overall risks and benefits of alternative GHG emission reduction policies for health and well-being in urban areas. A total of 93 collaborative research projects addressing challenges in conjunction with climate change and biodiversity with 337 participants from international cooperation partner countries from all regions of the world have started in the period from 2009 to 2011. The total investment into these projects is €460 million. The research teams in the project consortia and the new knowledge they produce could be even more useful if connected to development projects in their respective countries and regions.

In the context of the EU-LAC Joint Initiative for Research and Innovation endorsed by the 2010 Madrid Summit, the Summit Action Plan mandates efforts to integrate national, regional and bi-regional instruments to increase the impact of activities. To this effect, senior officials working groups have been established, among others, one on Biodiversity and Climate Change and another one on the Bio-economy including Food Security. The working groups are co-chaired by a senior official respectively from Latin America and the Caribbean and from the European Union. The working groups have narrowed down the scope and are working on operational plans with clear objectives, activities and indicators of achievements. They will report to the next senior officials meeting in Concepción, Chile, 20-21 March 2012, in view of preparing inputs to the next EU-LAC Summit."

A number of other topics dealing with climate change issues have been included in the **call for Africa**, which was targeted as a priority region in 2010. The specific topics addressed within the 2010 call deal with the effects of environmental change on the occurrence and distribution of water-related, vector-borne diseases in Africa, with early warning and forecasting systems to predict climate-related drought vulnerability and risks as well as with water management in Africa. In a similar context, the focus in 2011 was on Latin and Central America.

Monitoring climate change is a priority of the **Global Monitoring for Environment and Security programme (GMES)**, with Earth Observation providing unique tools to assess change and account for adaptation in early planning (budget FP7-Space). Adaptation planning in Africa is indeed difficult as in-situ monitoring networks do not exist for many variables. The initiative **GMES and Africa** is being pursued under the eighth partnership of the Joint Africa-EU strategy and duly accounts for initiatives on climate change and adaptation.

The responses to the questionnaire indicate that many Member States have not yet set up any new structures to promote PCD. Instead, existing inter-institutional and inter-departmental processes or committees have been used to address PCD issues. Rarely have new processes and/or coordination structures been set up for promoting PCD. Even if using existing internal coordination processes and bodies seems to be the most useful and quick way to advance, there is a risk of missing the main target. In some cases, particularly when development has not been given sufficient weight, there is need to ensure that the result is not only that of ensuring the coherence of development cooperation with other policies or even coherence within development cooperation policy itself, but also taking into account development objectives in the implementation of non-aid policies.

In an effort to improve synergies between research programmes at the level of Member States, the European Commission is pressing ahead with the development of Joint Programming Initiatives, e.g. on "Agriculture, Food Security and Climate Change" and "Connecting climate knowledge for Europe."⁶⁴

2.3 SEEKING SYNERGIES BETWEEN CLIMATE, ENERGY, AND DEVELOPMENT POLICIES

As stated in the PCD Work Programme, the main challenge of climate change policy, also from a PCD perspective, is the further reduction of **GHG emissions**. At EU level the adoption of the EU Climate and Energy Package in April 2009 was a landmark, highlighting the interactions between energy and climate issues. With this package the EU has not only committed itself to a unilateral 20% GHG reduction by 2020, but has also set out a strategy for achieving this objective, including the necessary changes in consumption and production patterns.

The 2009 Climate and Energy Package is also important for developing countries because it opens new possibilities for sustainably produced biofuels. As part of the package, the **Renewable Energy Directive**⁶⁵ aims at ensuring the EU's energy supply and at reducing GHG emissions. It sets binding targets of a 20% overall share of renewable energy in 2020, and a 10% share of renewable energy in transport. Moreover, the 2009 revision of the Fuel Quality Directive requires a 6% reduction in the greenhouse gas intensity of transport fuels by 2020.⁶⁶

⁶⁴ COMMISSION RECOMMENDATION of 21 October 2011 on the research joint programming initiative 'Connecting Climate Knowledge for Europe' (2011/C 310/01)

⁶⁵ Directive 2009/28/EC

 $^{^{66}}$ For a more detailed exploration of the positive and negative impacts of biofuels on developing countries as well as a discussion of policy options see the Commission Staff Working Paper 'The EU – a global partner for development. Speeding up progress towards the Millennium Development Goals. Policy Coherence for Development Climate Change/Energy/Biofuels, Migration and Research' (SEC(2008) 434).

To avoid negative side effects of increased production of biofuels, the Renewable Energy Directive requires all EU Member States to apply a common sustainability scheme. For the first time this scheme obliges economic operators to ensure that all biofuels counted towards EU targets - whether of EU origin or imported - have been produced in compliance with the EU sustainability criteria. In June 2010 the European Commission adopted guidance for the EU sustainability criteria, to encourage industry, governments and NGOs to set up certification schemes for all types of biofuels, including those imported into the EU. Such "voluntary schemes" may also cover other sustainability issues that are not covered by the EU sustainability criteria. Voluntary schemes may have an impact in commodity markets broader than biofuels, potentially enhancing sustainable production of agricultural raw materials as a side effect.⁶⁷

A second important step is the establishment of a system for monitoring the impacts of EU biofuels policy in the EU and third countries. To this end, the European Commission launched a study Biofuels Baseline 2008 in view of establishing baseline data and methodology for Commission's bi-annual reports to the European Parliament and the Council from 2012. Results of this study will soon be available on Directorate-General for Energy's website. This study together with data from Member State renewable energy progress reports and other data sources will be important inputs in the Commission's bi-annual renewable energy progress reports.

On the specific issue of indirect land-use change (as a result of displacement) the European Commission issued a report in 2010 assessing the impact and identifying ways to address and minimise possible negative effects.⁶⁸ The report acknowledges that indirect land-use change can have an impact on GHG emissions savings associated with biofuels, but also that a number of deficiencies and uncertainties associated with the modelling, which is required to estimate the impacts, remain to be addressed. The European Commission has been considering the issue of greenhouse gases associated with indirect land use change. An IA has been prepared Impact Assessment and the Commission is currently considering whether to propose legislation to amend the Renewable Energy Directive and the Fuel Quality Directive.

Member States' contribution: Germany adopted, in October 2010, the Energy Concept 2050. The Concept sets out a long-term development path for ambitious climate protection targets, energy efficiency and renewables. The goal is to reduce GHG emissions by 40% by 2020, 55% by 2030, 70% by 2040 and 80-95% by 2050 (compared with 1990 levels). By 2020, the share of renewables in final energy consumption is to reach 18%, and then gradually increase further to 30% by 2030 and 60% by 2050. Germany is striving for an 80% share of renewables in electricity production by 2050. The aim is to reduce primary energy consumption by 20% by 2020 and 50% by 2050 compared with 2008.

The annual building renovation rate will be doubled from 1% to 2%. It is planned to cut energy consumption in the transport sector by around 10% by 2020 and around 40% by 2050.

⁶⁷ Further information can be found at: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/energy/renewables/biofuels/sustainability_criteria_en.htm</u> ⁶⁸ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/energy/renewables/studies/land_use_change_en.htm</u>

Furthermore, Germany more than doubled its climate-related ODA between 2005 and 2009 from \notin 470 million to \notin 1 billion. Germany is also contributing \notin 1.26 billion to the EU commitment of fast-start climate financing for the period 2010–2012.

2.4 Facilitating access of developing countries to low-carbon and climateresilient technologies

In the framework of the post-Copenhagen negotiations and as part of their bilateral cooperation activities the EU and the Member States continue to promote improved access to green technology for developing countries. The EU is already active in that regard through its trade and research policy and development cooperation.

The current round of world trade talks under the WTO, the DDA, includes negotiations on trade liberalisation for environmental goods and services, with a view to reducing and eliminating tariffs and non-tariff barriers on goods and services that can deliver environmental benefits. The reduction of tariffs on low-carbon technologies will promote the growth of markets inside and outside Europe and increase the take-up of low-carbon technology, making it easier for developing countries to embark on low-carbon development plans.

Through FP7-financed research on climate change issues and low-carbon technologies the EU contributes to the broadening of the science and technology knowledge base needed for a greener economy. The FP7 Specific Energy Research Programme may include activities which promote science and technology cooperation with developing countries and research to support capacity building in developing countries.

Today the FP7 energy theme is used to support the development of the EU Strategic Energy Technology Plan (SET-Plan).⁶⁹ The SET-Plan is the technology pillar of the EU's energy and climate change policy which aims at a 20% reduction in greenhouse gases by 2020. In the context of the SET-Plan, cooperation with developing and emerging countries will duly be taken into consideration where relevant.

Development cooperation in many areas contributes to technology transfer. The **Global Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy Fund (GEEREF),** which is managed by the European Investment Fund (EIF), facilitates participation in small-scale private ventures that introduce new technology in the area of renewable energy.

Member States' contribution: Belgium acceded to the International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA) in January 2010. The Belgian membership is currently being prepared in cooperation with the other regional governments and the federal government. Among the core activities of IRENA is the transfer of renewable energy technology to developing countries.

One of the key projects in the Flanders in Action policy plan up to 2020 is the "international valorisation of Flemish knowhow and technology in the field of environment and energy". One of the means to realise this is through support for public-private partnerships, such as the Flanders International Technical Agency. For instance, this government-supported agency

⁶⁹ COM(2009) 519

contributed financially to one project in 2010 for the installation of wind energy turbines in Sihanoukville (Cambodia).

2.5 SUPPORT FOR DEVELOPING COUNTRIES TAKING CLIMATE CHANGE MEASURES INCLUDING THROUGH THEIR PARTICIPATION IN THE INTERNATIONAL CARBON MARKET

Climate change will have a significant impact on developing countries. The fight against climate change, including disaster risk reduction strategies, should therefore be an integral part of development strategies. However, climate financing should not undermine or jeopardise the eradication of poverty and continued progress towards the MDGs. Support for climate mitigation and adaptation in developing countries will therefore require additional finance to be mobilised from a wide range of sources.

At this stage, the main way for developing countries to participate in the international carbon market is via the Clean Development Mechanism (CDM). The CDM is an innovative instrument of the Kyoto Protocol. It aims to help industrialised countries and companies meet their emission targets by investing in projects that reduce emissions in developing countries. Over the past few years, it has resulted in a sizeable new flow of resources to developing countries of around $\in 5$ billion per year. However, the geographical balance needs to be improved as well as the governance and environmental integrity of the CDM. At present, the geographical distribution is highly skewed towards China and other emerging countries. LDCs, particularly in sub-Saharan Africa, have so far attracted very few CDM investments.

To promote their participation in the CDM, the EU supports CDM capacity building within the 9th EDF intra-ACP programme for the Multilateral Environmental Agreements.

The gradual introduction of a sectoral mechanism to overcome the limitations of the current project mechanism would also be welcome.

2.6 CLIMATE FINANCE

Spending on climate-related actions within the current Multiannual Financial Framework (MFF) has been approximated to amount annually to around 5% of the EU budget. This represents approx. \notin 7 billion a year in the period 2007-2013. The most substantial sources come from cohesion policy (\notin 4.1 billion per year), the 7th Research Framework Programme (\notin 0.9 billion per year), CAP (\notin 1.5 billion per year).

In addition, some $\in 1$ billion per year is spent on external environment and climate actions as a result of a mix of mainstreaming in the Instrument for Pre-Accession Assistance (IPA), the European Neighbourhood Programming Instrument (ENPI), the geographical programme in the Development Cooperation Instrument (DCI) and 10th European Development Fond (EDF), as well as from the thematic programme for Environment and Sustainable Management of Natural Resources including Energy (ENRTP).

The Lisbon Treaty made combating climate change on an international level a specific EU objective. In the "Budget for Europe 2020"⁷⁰ Communication from June 2011, making

⁷⁰ COM(2011) 500 final PART II Communication A Budget for Europe 2020

proposals for the next MFF⁷¹, the Commission translated this commitment by making a proposal to mainstream and scale up climate policy in the geographical external action instruments with the aim of significantly scaling up climate-related funding under the external action heading. Regarding the thematic instruments of the DCI, the EU should aim to spend no less than 25% of the programme for "Global Public Goods" on climate change and environmental objectives. The EU budget will contribute to the international climate finance funding foreseen for developing countries by 2020 (\$100 billion yearly) in the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) negotiations. In addition to the mainstreaming of climate action into the external action budget, the Commission is considering the creation of a mechanism/fund outside the budget to pool together contributions from the Member States and the EU budget.

As regards financing for climate-change-related initiatives, in the Cancun Agreements, developed countries committed themselves in the context of meaningful mitigation actions and transparency on implementation, to a goal of mobilising jointly \$100 billion a year by 2020 to address the needs of developing countries. This funding may come from a variety of sources: public and private, bilateral and multilateral, including alternative sources of finance. In the short term, a collective commitment was made to provide new and additional resources approaching \$30 billion for the period 2010-2012.

In this context, the EU undertook to contribute up to \in 7.2 billion over the period 2010-2012. In 2010 and 2011, the EU has mobilised "fast start" funding of more than \in 4.6 billion to support developing countries' efforts to adapt to and mitigate climate change. Fast start funding complements the significant climate support that the EU, as the world's largest aid donor, already provides to developing countries through its regular cooperation programmes. In 2008, for example, the EU delivered \$5.1 billion for climate mitigation in developing countries through ODA, which corresponds to 60% of global ODA provided for this purpose.⁷²

The EU fast start financing covers adaptation of developing countries to the adverse impacts of climate change, such as mitigation, forestry (REDD+) and capacity building and technology cooperation as cross-cutting issues.

The EU will build on existing initiatives and channels, ensuring that funding remain as close as possible to beneficiaries' needs and linked to country development programmes. For adaptation, the priority focus will be on the most vulnerable countries such as LDCs, SIDS and African countries.

From 2013 onwards, the revised European Emissions Trading System $(ETS)^{73}$ will generate revenues through the auctioning of emission allowances, estimated at nearly \notin 26 billion per year by 2020. Each Member State will decide on the use of its revenues, however, Member States should allocate at least 50% of the auctioning revenues to climate-change-related activities, including in developing countries.⁷⁴

⁷¹ For the period 2014-2020

⁷² For more information on the climate financing and fast start financing please refer to the EU Annual Accountability Report at: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/how/accountability/eu-annual-accountability-reports</u>

⁷³ Directive 2003/87/EC as amended by Directive 2009/29/EC of 23 April 2009.

⁷⁴ Council Conclusions on energy and climate change, no 17215, 12.12.2008.

Innovative sources of financing can also play a role in increasing financial flows to help developing countries implement ambitious adaptation and mitigation strategies while ensuring predictable development cooperation flows. The EU continually supports efforts made at international level in order to establish market-based measures with a view to curbing GHG emissions e.g. from international shipping and aviation. These have the potential to raise revenue fro further action for global challenges posed by climate change.

The European Commission established Climate Change Windows in its regional Investment Facilities, in which grant funding is used to leverage investment funding from the private sector, via the International Financial Institutions for sustainable, low-carbon development.

The Netherlands in their contribution state that the main driver for further cooperation on PCD in climate change is the extra development costs faced by developing countries that will need to adapt to the consequences of climate change. Climate change is undermining the progress towards reaching the MDGs. Coordination and synergy of both ODA and non-ODA activities in developing countries are needed to achieve EU objectives in the field of climate change and to contribute to development.

In 2010, the Netherlands financed a comprehensive study of the World Bank on adaptation costs to estimate the future finance needs.

Good practice

In the Netherlands, the Government, together with the World Bank, launched an internet tool to facilitate communication on climate change activities worldwide and to provide more transparency on the various financial sources of climate finance.

Spain has also made a big effort during the last years both in increasing its ODA for climate change initiatives and in integrating climate change into the development policies and projects. The Master Plan for the Spanish Cooperation (2009-2012) considers that climate change is both a sectoral priority and a cross-cutting issue within the priority "environmental sustainability". The aim is to ensure the integration of climate change into all development initiatives and to guarantee that the support provided in relation to climate change does not jeopardise the fight against poverty. In this context, the coordination between Spanish Ministries and the Spanish Agency for International Development Cooperation has been strengthened. Moreover, policy coherence is promoted by several institutions: the Commission for Climate Change Policy Coordination (CCPCC), the National Climate Council (NCC), the Delegate Government Commission for Climate Change (CDGCC), the Inter-ministerial Group for Climate Change (GICC) and Social Dialogue negotiation Tables. The Delegate Commission for Climate Change is a high-level body, in which all the Ministries conduct a dialogue and share ideas about climate change. Furthermore, climate change has been considered a priority to be taken into account in the new Fund for the Promotion of Development Cooperation (FONPRODE).

3. FOOD SECURITY

Quick Facts and introduction

- In 2010, over 1 billion people were considered to be food insecure. Food security affects human development, social and political stability, and progress towards achieving the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs).⁷⁵)

- The number of hungry people was higher in 2010 than before the food and economic crises of 2008-09.⁷⁶

- More than 5500 contributions from the general public and stakeholder organisations were received by the Commission during the public consultation on the post-2013 CAP reform.

- The fisheries and aquaculture sector is crucial to food security, poverty alleviation and general well-being. In 2008, the world consumed an estimated 115 million tonnes of fish, and demand is expected to rise.⁷⁷

- Fish and fishery products are a vital and affordable source of food and high-quality protein – in 2008 **fish as food reached an all-time high of nearly 17 kg per person,** supplying over 3 billion people with at least 15 percent of their average animal protein intake.⁷⁸

- The proportion of undernourished population in Sub-Saharan Africa decreased from 32% (1990-1992) to 29% in 2008. The comparable figures for Southern Asia, the region with the second highest undernourishment rates, were 24% and 21% respectively.⁷⁹

- World population is estimated to reach 9 billion by 2050 and as diets change and incomes increase, demand for food is likely to grow by 70%.⁸⁰

- The EU is the world's biggest importer of agricultural products from developing countries. In 2008-2010, on average, it imported agricultural goods worth over \in 59 billion.⁸¹

The PCD Work programme 2010-2013 has identified as the main priorities for these years in the field of food security the reform of the Common agricultural policy (CAP) after 2013 and the reform of the Common Fisheries Policy (CFP), both major reforms proposed in 2011.

Main commitments and published Commission proposals:

- Communication "An EU policy framework to assist developing countries in addressing food security challenges"⁸³

⁻ Council conclusions on the issue of food security 2009-2011⁸²

⁷⁵ An EU policy framework to assist developing countries in addressing food security challenges, COM(2010)127

⁷⁶ Source FAO: <u>http://www.worldhunger.org/articles/Learn/world%20hunger%20facts%202002.htm</u>

⁷⁷ Food and Agriculture Organisation: The State of the World Fisheries and Aquaculture, 2010 <u>http://www.fao.org/docrep/013/i1820e/i1820e.pdf</u> (indicative figure - as this type of statistics has been shown to under-represent artisanal fisheries, illegal fishing; conversely, some countries are known to over-report real

production)⁷⁸ Ibid

⁷⁹ UN statistics on progress toward the MDGs at: <u>www.devinfo.info/mdginfo2009</u>

⁸⁰ FAO: How to Feed the World in 2050

http://www.fao.org/fileadmin/templates/wsfs/docs/expert_paper/How_to_Feed_the_World_in_2050.pdf

⁸¹ Commodity Trade Statistics Database (COMTRADE)

⁸² <u>http://register.consilium.europa.eu/pdf/en/09/st12/st12481.en09.pdf</u>

- Communication from the Commission on the CAP towards 2020 84

- Communication on the External Dimension of the CFP⁸⁵

- Legislative proposals CAP after 2013⁸⁶

Communication "An EU policy framework to assist developing countries in addressing food security challenges" and Council Conclusions from May 2010

In 2010, the Commission has adopted a Communication "An EU policy framework to assist developing countries in addressing food security challenges", followed by Council Conclusions in May 2010.⁸⁷

This Communication established a comprehensive approach to food security matters in the EU.⁸⁸ It focused on the necessity of increasing the availability of food, improving access to food and improving the nutritional adequacy of food intake (especially for women and children). It also underlined the importance of improving crisis prevention and management.

Furthermore, it established three sets of conditions for maximising the effectiveness of food security investment. These are: support of national and regional agricultural and food security policies and strategies, including issues such as land, water and biofuels, as well as climate change adaptation.

A fundamental challenge the world faces today is to ensure that 1 billion people living in poverty and hunger have access to enough food to maintain a healthy life. Substantial efforts to sustain an agricultural policy which optimises food production and augments farmers' incomes are necessary in many developing countries. However, one cannot focus on food security alone. The measures to ensure food security taken at national or regional level in developing countries and supported by the EU and its Member States need to be an integral part of overall poverty reduction strategies.

Finally, the Communication sets out priorities for EU action on food security, which should act as priority benchmarks / indicators for PCD actions on food security. Indeed, when

⁸⁷ COM(2010)127, 31.3.2010

⁸³The Communication *An EU policy framework to assist developing countries in addressing food security challenges* - COM(2010)127 was followed by Council Conclusions on food security in may 2010 http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/EN/forumsff/114357.pdf

⁸⁴ COM(2010) 762

⁸⁵ COM(2011) 424

⁸⁶ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/agriculture/cap-post-2013/legal-proposals/index_en.htm</u>

http://ec.europa.eu/development/icenter/repository/COMM_PDF_COM_2010_0127_EN.PDF and consecutive Council Conclusions http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/EN/forumsff/114357.pdf

⁸⁸ Aspects related to humanitarian assistance are addressed in the communication 'Humanitarian Food Assistance' - COM(2010) 126, from 31st March 2010.

addressing food security issues under PCD, the EU should prioritise four broad and related dimensions: smallholder agricultural development, governance, regional integration and assistance mechanisms for vulnerable populations.

It also lists current and future key issues in the food security agenda: "[These are] nutrition, price volatility, social protection and safety nets, biofuels, food safety, research and innovation, large-scale land acquisition and the "right to food" concept. Future food security challenges include population growth, pressures on natural resources and ecosystem services, and adverse impacts of climate change on agriculture, affecting growing conditions and making adaptation measures necessary."

The Communication has further reiterated the EU commitment to PCD on issues of food security and highlighted the reform of the CAP and the reform of the CFP as two key processes to this end.

The EU continues its close collaboration with the UN Secretary General on food security issues and will strengthen its dialogue with the Rome-based agencies, supporting closer coordination between them and, where necessary, the refocusing of their mandates and activities on their comparative advantages; FAO mainly on knowledge and policy advice, IFAD on long-term sustainable investment and WFP on situations of emergency and fragility.

The Commission work programme on food security identifies, as priorities under food security, trade issues, agricultural policy especially in the context of the reform of the CAP after 2013 (legislative proposals presented in 2011) and the fisheries policy with the reform of the CFP.

The great majority of food security issues dealt with under PCD however do not seem to concern food availability, but rather access to food - and the capacity of small farmers in developing countries to maintain an income allowing them both to have access to food and to maintain or develop their production capacity.

Development cooperation and food crisis:

In December 2009, Sweden contributed SEK 100 million to the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD) to help mitigate the impact of the food crisis and the financial crisis on the poorest countries of the world. This contribution, which is in addition to Sweden's regular replenishment of the fund, has mainly been used to support small-scale farming in developing countries.

In 2010, Sweden contributed SEK 60 million to food security through a contribution to the Alliance for a Green Revolution in Africa (AGRA) the aims of which include increasing smallholder farmers' productivity and improve women farmers' situation. This was part of the SEK 100 million for support to increase food security. In 2011, a third substantial contribution to improve global food security has been made.

3.1 AGRICULTURAL POLICY

Introduction to Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) after 2013 – why this reform

In spite of the series of reforms that the Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) has undergone since the MacSharry reform of 1992, the CAP has to continue adapting to a changing economic, environmental and policy environment, particularly in the face of recent challenges linked to food security, climate change and territorial and social cohesion. In addition, further reform of the CAP is justified in order to promote greater market competitiveness, efficient use of taxpayer resources and effective public policy returns. The Communication from the Commission on *the CAP towards 2020*⁸⁹ (hereinafter referred to as the Communication) specified a number of challenges that necessitate further reform of the CAP, including rising concerns regarding both EU and global food security. By responding to the aforementioned challenges, the CAP will also contribute to the *EU 2020 Strategy* in terms of s*mart*, *sustainable and inclusive growth*.

Moreover, the future CAP will operate in the aftermath of an economic crisis that has seriously affected agriculture and rural areas by linking them directly to wider macroeconomic developments affecting its cost of production. After a decade or so of income stagnation, agricultural income dropped substantially in 2009 adding to an already fragile situation of an income significantly lower than that in the rest of the economy.

A. How CAP after 2013 could contribute to global food security (the issue of maintaining a productive and sustainable, multifunctional model which is increasingly decoupled)

Food security is one of the major challenges of the future given the prospect of increasing global demand set against considerable uncertainty of supply linked to unpredictable economic, climate, animal health, etc. developments. The EU policy should lead to a sustainable agricultural sector participating in the efforts to assure food security, and as such, it is essential that EU agriculture improves its potential production capacity while respecting EU commitments in international trade and Policy Coherence for Development. A strong agricultural sector is vital for the highly competitive EU food industry to remain an important supplier of high-quality and safe agricultural and food products on a growing world market.

In order to address these challenges, the future CAP should contain a greener and more equitably distributed first pillar and a second pillar focusing more on competitiveness and innovation, climate change and the environment. This would allow EU agriculture to release its latent productivity potential, notably in the new Member States, and contribute to the Europe 2020 objectives. Targeting support exclusively at active farmers and remunerating the collective services they provide to society would increase the effectiveness and efficiency of support and further legitimise the CAP. Ensuring controllability of measures proposed together with continued work on simplification of the policy are other essential elements in achieving these aims. The proposed changes reflect the orientation of the Budget Review Communication⁹⁰, implying limited budgetary resources as well as taking into account the severe impact of the economic crisis on agriculture.

The Commission published its Legal Proposal for the Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) after 2013 on 12 October 2011⁹¹.

⁸⁹ The CAP towards 2020: Meeting the food, natural resources and territorial challenges of the future – COM(2010) 672 final.

⁹⁰ The EU Budget Review - COM(2010) 700

⁹¹ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/agriculture/cap-post-2013/legal-proposals/index_en.htm</u>

B. How has the process been inclusive (July 2010 Conference and Communication and on- line consultation) and role of civil society in the consultation process (inter-service discussions/IASG)

In preparation for the Communication, the Commission organised an extensive public debate, yielding around 5600 written contributions, between April and June 2010, that concluded with a conference in July 2010. One of the elements emerging from the public debate was that the EU should avoid damaging the economies or food production capacities of developing countries.⁹²

Following the Communication, and as part of the preparation of the legislative proposals for the CAP after 2013, the Commission organised a stakeholder consultation between November 2010 and January 2011 (with around 450 contributions), allowing interested parties to express their opinion on the broad policy options presented in the Communication. All the received opinions are published on the Commission's website.⁹³ A special meeting of the enlarged CAP advisory committee, involving various stakeholders (NGOs, farmers, processors, etc.), was convened on 12 January 2011.

Apart from the public debate and stakeholder consultation, an inter-service steering group for impact assessment was launched in April 2010 involving 21 Directorates General of the Commission to discuss and analyse the possible policy options.

C. How the impact assessment looked into the different options, including possible implications for third countries (we need to react to ongoing ODI, ECDPM work)

The impact assessment of policy options conducted within the Commission's Directorate-General for Agriculture and Rural Development (DG AGRI) took into account the various contributions arising from the public debate and stakeholder consultation and involved contributions from other DGs within the context of the inter-service steering group. In addition to the analytical work carried out by DG AGRI and other Commission services (e.g. Institute for Prospective Technological Studies), the impact assessment relied on the findings of various external studies and evaluation reports, as well as research projects under the sixth and seventh EU research framework programmes. The Commission is also following other on-going activities with regard to PCD, run by the Overseas Development Institute and development.

Apart from the analysis of external aspects of every policy option, the Directorate-General for Development and Cooperation - EuropeAid contributed to Annex 12 to the IA dealing with specific issues relating to developing countries.

Most Member States acknowledge the fact that the market-distorting effects of the CAP, through 25 years of continuous reform, have been neutralised to a very big extent. The decoupling from production and the reduction of export subsidies have had a positive effect. They are also confident that the ongoing reform for the CAP after 2013 respects the needs of the developing world. However, they also underline the ongoing need to support developing countries, and more specifically the net food-importing developing countries, in establishing a competitive, productive and resilient agricultural sector that can cater for the national market.

⁹² European Commission, Agriculture and Rural Development, 2010, p. 36

⁹³ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/agriculture/cap-post-2013/consultation/contributions_en.htm</u>

Member States' contribution: Finland. The Government Report on Finnish Food Policy emphasised that achieving national food security should be promoted in development policy. Finland has also been working to promote food security in developing countries by improving agricultural productivity, strengthening agricultural value chain and increasing the vitality of rural areas.

As set out in the new development policy guidelines on agriculture and food security, the objective must be, in particular, to improve the preconditions for production of the small-scale farmers in the poorest countries. This is of primary importance for reducing poverty and in view of the basic fact that the primary right and obligation to see to the citizens' food security rests with each individual country. Finland has also decided to increase its ODA contributions to the promotion of agriculture and food security in developing countries.

Member States' contribution: Poland fully supports the current trend of the reform of the CAP and the main goals expressed in the Communication from the Commission on the CAP towards 2020 presented in November 2010.

Food security is one of the main priorities of Poland in discussions on the future CAP. In this regard Poland emphasises the need to maintain the production capacity of the EU by preserving agricultural land in good condition in order to activate this potential whenever necessary. Thus European agriculture will contribute to food security both for the EU population and on the global level.

The projections indicate that the global demand for agricultural raw materials is likely to increase further in the medium and long term, which may result in tensions in the global food market similar to those of 2007 and 2008. The increase in demand for food will result from an increase in global population, changes in consumption structure, and an increasing demand for energy crops (the demand for agricultural raw products is expected to double globally by 2050). The above scenario justifies endeavours to not only ensure food security within the EU, but also to participate actively in global food security. Europe still has considerable growth capacity as regards agricultural production, due not only to large natural production resources but also to the available new technologies and efficient organisation of the food chain.

3.2 TRADE

With the intended conclusion of the WTO/DDA negotiations as well as the Economic Partnerships Agreements, there will be new opportunities and challenges for developing countries as a result of improved market access for exports to the EU. In the context of the Doha Round and the current draft modalities on agriculture the EU would reduce its border protection, with a minimum average cut of 54%.provided that similar disciplines are agreed upon for equivalent measures.

International trade can contribute to food availability by increasing the amount and by broadening the variety of food on the market. Food availability can be also enhanced by regional integration of agricultural and food markets, facilitating trade flows from surplus to deficit areas. In June 2011, the G20 Agricultural Ministers sent a welcome signal as to the removal of food export restrictions or taxes for food purchased for humanitarian purposes by the World Food Programme. This agreement was confirmed by the Cannes G20 Summit in

November 2011, and the EU has been actively supporting the appropriate translation in the WTO system of the principles agreed, as well as the launching of the new Agricultural Market Information System in order to increase transparency and predictability of the prices in the food market. One of the results of the same G20 Cannes Summit has been the commitment signed by France and the "Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation" in favour of the above mentioned AMIS.

Moreover, the EU and its Member States acknowledge that given food security concerns, whether at national or regional level, developing countries can make use of existing trade policy space, including through border measures. The objective should be to aim at a sustainable agri-food chain. Several Member States, including Portugal, note in their contributions that the EU Generalised System of Preferences (GSP) can still be considered as one of the most favourable in the world.

3.3 RESEARCH, DEVELOPMENT AND INNOVATION

Innovation can have clear benefits for smallholder farmers, in terms of improving their livelihoods, including incomes and nutrition, and strengthening resilience to the impacts of climate change.⁹⁴ Several activities are being developed by the European Commission to steer research towards development needs, for example under the "Africa call" of the Seventh Framework Programme for Research and Development. In 2010 and 2011, research issues included sustainable water resource management and soil fertility conservation for food production in Africa, as well as identification of research needs on malnutrition in Africa.⁹⁵ Furthermore, the European Commission is working together with various Member States in the development of the Joint Programming Initiative on "Agriculture, Food Security and Climate Change".

The EU has continued to invest, through the 7th Framework Programme (FP7) in cooperation with researchers in Europe and developing countries to contribute to the achievement of the MDGs. The FP7 is therefore also supporting coordination actions related to Food Security, for instance the ERA Net on Agricultural Research for Development (second phase 2 approved, starting in 2010).

Research needs of developing countries relevant to achieving food security are addressed by FP7 under its specific programme on "Food Agriculture and Fisheries and Biotechnology". This programme has signed grant agreements for 77 projects involving 279 participations of teams from international cooperation partner countries in the years 2009 to 2011 for a total investment of \notin 270 million. Most of these are directly relevant to food security; some are more indirectly related when addressing food safety or trade issues. This complements the portfolio of projects funded in the previous annual calls of FP7 and the concrete research results now coming on-stream from international collaborative research projects funded under the previous Framework Programme (FP6). Quite a number of these are directly relevant to food security in developing countries.

⁹⁴See COM(2010) 127: 'An EU policy framework to assist developing countries in addressing food security challenges', 31.3.2010.

⁹⁵The FP 7 is also supporting coordination actions related to Food Security, for instance the ERA Net on Agricultural Research for Development (second phase 2 approved, starting in 2010).

This specific programme also promotes a comprehensive strategy for fisheries and aquaculture research, aiming at generating the knowledge basis required for bringing the exploitation of fish stock to sustainable levels and to promote sustainable and competitive aquaculture. It provides concrete support to international cooperation by funding regional research networks in Mediterranean, sub-Saharan Africa and Asia for both fishery and aquaculture. Moreover, the programme plays a key role in promoting aquaculture activities worldwide as a mean to improve food security.

Moreover, the Joint Research Centre (JRC) also engages in various activities on improving early warning information, for example on food security information systems or on integrated food security classification system. Some examples of JRC's work on food security can be found in a booklet published in 2011 "Science in support of food security – Some JRC examples."⁹⁶

Agricultural research, extension and innovation is one of the three main priorities of the Food Security Thematic Programme, managed by the Commission. Through this programme the EU is contributing to the existing Challenge Programmes and new research programmes of the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research (CGIAR) with \notin 30 million of new funding in 2011 and to regional and sub-regional agricultural research networks in Africa. In addition seven new projects (total \notin 15 million) have been selected for funding from a Global Programme on Agricultural Research for Development, focussing specifically on small farmers and based on six themes with climate change as a cross cutting issue. A \notin 20 million programme on technology transfer in South and South-East Asia has also been launched.

Member States' contribution: agricultural research

Member States support international agricultural research mainly through funding the activities of the 15 international research centres pertaining to the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research (CGIAR). The CGIAR is committed to reducing poverty, increasing food security and protecting the natural resource base. Its 15 centres undertake research that generates the science and technologies to underpin advances towards each of the MDGs, especially those related to: rural poverty (Goal 1, Target 1), hunger (Goal 1, Target 2), health (Goals 4, 5, and 6), and the environment (Goal 7).

The CGIAR is currently undergoing a major reform to transform it into a more efficient, results-oriented and demand-driven institution. A central element of this reform is the creation of a Consortium of the 15 international research centres, to improve the synergies between them and facilitate their collaborations with other research and development organisations. The Consortium Office has been established in Europe (in Montpellier, France). European countries (Member States and non-Member States) and the European Commission contribute together to around 35% of the total budget of the CGIAR. Coordination of these European supports to the CGIAR is ensured by the European Initiative on International Agricultural Research for Development (EIARD), with an Executive

⁹⁶ http://ec.europa.eu/dgs/jrc/downloads/jrc_leaflet_food_security_en.pdf

Secretariat hosted by the European Commission. Among the Member States, the major donors are the United Kingdom, followed by Germany and Sweden.

Germany kept its contribution to the CGIAR at the high level of $\in 21$ million in 2009 and $\in 21$ million in 2010. Germany is further exploring ways to link even more closely the funding of German agricultural research and inter-departmental international agriculture research.

In 2010, **Sweden** made a substantial ODA contribution (SEK 200 million) to the CGIAR for research to improve agricultural productivity in developing countries and to develop methods for climate change adaptation in their agriculture.

Contributions of member states (together with Norway and Switzerland) to agricultural research for development are coordinated by the European Initiative for Agricultural Research for Development (EIARD), for which the Commission provides secretarial support.

3.4 BIODIVERSITY

The EU is committed to the protection of biological diversity, i.e. the variability among living organisms from all sources including, inter alia, terrestrial, marine, and other aquatic ecosystems and the ecological complexes of which they are part; this includes diversity within species, between species and of ecosystems. The EU has been legislating on biodiversity since the 1970s and is committed to implementing the Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD). The 2006 Communication on halting the loss of biodiversity by 2010 – and beyond: Sustaining ecosystem services for human wellbeing contained an Action Plan which aimed to pull together actors and resources at EU and national levels to implement the necessary measures.

In April 2009, at the Athens Conference on Biodiversity Protection,⁹⁷ the European Commission announced that substantial progress had been made, most notably in the development of the Natura 2000 network of protected areas; at that time, they covered 17% of EU territory. The Athens Conference set out key priorities for the future: these included the development of a more forceful vision as to why biodiversity matters, the need to protect entire ecosystems and the identification of new funding mechanisms. On 19January 2010, the European Commission marked the opening of the International Year of Biodiversity with a paper setting out post-2010 options for biodiversity policy.

Biodiversity is also an important factor for achieving food security. A diverse variety and variability of livestock, crops, plants and micro-organisms that can be used directly or indirectly for food and agriculture (agro-biodiversity) is essential to secure the livelihood of pastoralists and small farmers in developing countries. The higher the agro-biodiversity, the less vulnerable the food production sector is to diseases and to climate change. The 2011 Human Development report⁹⁸ highlights in particular the key role of healthy ecosystems in sustaining livelihoods, including through providing the foundations for food security.

The EU also supports its partner countries in preserving and renewing agro-biodiversity through sector programmes and projects but also at strategic level. This is also to implement

⁹⁷ Biodiversity protection- Beyond 2010: Priorities and options for future EU Policy ⁹⁸ http://hdr.undp.org/en/reports/global/hdr2011/

Target 7 of Goal B of the Strategic Plan for Biodiversity 2011-2020 that was adopted at CBD-COP 10 in Nagoya⁹⁹. By 2020, areas under agriculture, aquaculture and forestry should be managed sustainably, ensuring conservation of biodiversity.

A Euro-barometer on biodiversity¹⁰⁰ was published in February 2010 describing attitudes of Europeans towards the issue of biodiversity.

The EU 2020 Biodiversity Strategy¹⁰¹

Following the commitments made in Nagoya at CBD-COP 10, the European Commission has adopted an ambitious new strategy to halt the loss of biodiversity and ecosystem services in the EU by 2020. There are six main targets, and 20 actions to help Europe reach its goal. Biodiversity loss is an enormous challenge in the EU, with around one in four species currently threatened with extinction and 88% of fish stocks over-exploited or significantly depleted.

The six targets cover:

- Full implementation of EU nature legislation to protect biodiversity;
- Better protection for ecosystems, and more use of green infrastructure;
- More sustainable agriculture and forestry;
- Better management of fish stocks;
- Tighter controls on invasive alien species;
- A bigger EU contribution to averting global biodiversity loss.

Specific elements under the latter global target include Action 19, which aims to establish and reinforce a "biodiversity proofing" of EU development cooperation, as well as other actions aiming to reduce indirect drivers of global biodiversity loss, mobilise additional resources for global biodiversity conservation, and regulate access to genetic resources and the fair and equitable sharing of benefits arising from their use.¹⁰²

Protection and enhancement of biodiversity and ecosystem services have moreover been a key area both in the reforms of the CAP and the CFP.

3.5 LAND ACCESS AND USE

As recognised in the Communication on food security from 2010, food security is also directly dependent on the availability of and access to resources such as water or land. Increasing investment in agriculture is vital to achieving higher productivity and greater food production, thereby supporting global food security and poverty reduction. However, such

⁹⁹ At the tenth meeting of the Conference of Parties to the Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD-COP 10) in Nagoya, Japan in October 2010

http://ec.europa.eu/public_opinion/flash/fl_290_en.pdf

¹⁰¹ http://ec.europa.eu/environment/nature/biodiversity/comm2006/pdf/2020/1_EN_ACT_part1_v7[1].pdf

¹⁰² Action 19: 'Biodiversity proof' EU development cooperation

The Commission will continue to systematically screen its development cooperation action to minimise any negative impact on biodiversity, and undertake Strategic Environmental Assessments and/or Environmental Impact Assessments for actions likely to have significant effects on biodiversity.

investments can also give rise to concerns. To ensure food security, secure access to land as well as land-tenure and effective national land policies and laws are required, as well as internationally approved principles to guide investors, host countries and other stakeholders, towards investments in agriculture that respect (human) rights, livelihoods and resources. The EU and its Member States continue to support the development of principles for responsible investment in agricultural land, building upon the EU Land policy guidelines.¹⁰³

Further work is ongoing in the European Commission on land issues and the links with challenges such as food security. In particular, the third edition of the European Report on Development (ERD), which will be launched in Spring 2012, deals with the topic of effective natural resource management for inclusive and sustainable growth, with a focus on the waterenergy-land nexus.¹⁰⁴

3.6 COMMON FISHERIES POLICY (CFP)

In the last few years, the reform of the EU Common Fisheries Policy has been one of the priorities of the PCD work on food security. EU fisheries policy is important for the PCD agenda due to its direct implications for the developing countries - either through impacts on the sustainability of fishing stocks or through impacts on the livelihoods of fishing communities in developing countries, which are often among the poorest.

In April 2009, a Green Paper¹⁰⁵ analysed the shortcomings of the current policy and opened a public consultation which lasted until the end of 2010. Input to the consultation and conclusions from several stakeholder events fed into the preparation of the reform package.¹⁰⁶

In its proposals for a major reform of the CFP elaborated in 2010 and presented in 2011, the European Commission has set out a renewed approach to fisheries management in Europe with a strong accent on sustainability of fisheries. The aim is to secure both fish stocks and fishermen's livelihood for the future while putting an end to overfishing and depletion of fish stocks. The reform introduces a decentralised approach to science-based fisheries management by region and sea basin, and proposes to introduce better governance standards in the EU and at the international level through Sustainable Fisheries Agreements and Regional Fisheries Management Organisations.

Standards for setting Total Allowable Catches (TACs) and quotas for all protected fish species are raised to meet the Johannesburg commitment to reaching Maximum Sustainable Yield (MSY) where this can be set by scientists. The reformed policy would entail major adjustment of its external dimension in keeping with the principles of the ecosystem-based approach to fisheries, the determination of catch quotas based on scientific stock assessments, the implementation of measures against Illegal, Unreported and Unregulated (IUU) fishing, the equitable negotiation of a new generation of Sustainable Fisheries Partnership

 ¹⁰³ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/development/icenter/repository/EU_Land_Guidelines_Final_12_2004_en.pdf</u>
 ¹⁰⁴ The ERD report approach being comprehensive, its findings will also be relevant for climate change (energy) and security challenges.

¹⁰⁵ Green Paper available at

http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2009:0163:FIN:EN:PDF ¹⁰⁶ Report produced from the results of the consultation is available at http://ec.europa.eu/fisheries/reform/sec(2010)0428 en.pdf

Agreements (SPAs) as well as the strengthening of the role of Regional Fishery Management Organisations (RFMOs).

With regard to international bodies and in its relations with third countries, the EU will act as it does at home to promote good governance and sound management of the sea in the rest of the world. Furthermore, the Communication on the external dimension of the CFP highlights the need for the voice of the EU to be more powerful in various global forums through greater synergies between its actions and policies in the realm of international fisheries governance and the domains of development, trade, environment, research and innovation, foreign policy and others. In particular this would involve better coordination of fisheries and development policies to ensure that the recognition of the aspirations of the developing countries to build up their own fishery sector is linked to raising awareness of their duties in respect of sustainable fisheries governance. Moreover, synergies will be sought between future fisheries agreements and development policies and instruments such as the European Development Fund (EDF) and other policies such as research and innovation policy.

Three main issues are relevant for PCD: 1) the sustainability of fishing stocks and the impact on the livelihoods of fishing communities in developing countries, 2) the coherence of the fisheries partnership agreements with EU development cooperation objectives in the same partner countries and the development impact of the financial compensation for fishing rights paid to the partner countries, and 3) the development of a system of regional monitoring and governance of the marine resource for better sustainability.

The CFP proposal will be discussed in the Council and in the Parliament in 2011 and 2012. The reformed CFP will enter into force in 2013.

Member States' contribution: Germany

Germany has encouraged the Commission to make sure that negotiations of Fisheries Partnership Agreements include the requirement that the local population should benefit equitably. This can be in the form of ensured, continued access by local fishers to traditionally fished resources, or the promotion of local processing capacities in the partner countries for creation of jobs and value chains, and the utilisation of the payments by the EU and by the EU's fishers towards sustainable development of the sector through capacity building, establishment of functioning national institutions of governance of the fisheries, and for scientific stock assessment, monitoring and administration of the fisheries, that also ensure sustainable supply of fish catch to local populations. For Germany, the volumes and species covered by the FPAs should result from state of the art scientific stock assessments using latest data. Germany supports the idea that, ideally, these measures should be implemented in the context of development assistance programmes.

3.6.1 BILATERAL FISHERIES AGREEMENTS

In line with the Council's conclusions of July 2004,¹⁰⁷ all of the EU's bilateral fisheries agreements were subsequently either discontinued or transformed into Fisheries Partnership Agreements (FPAs). FPAs include in the EU's financial contribution a component for sectoral support to the partner country's fisheries policy, alongside the compensation for

¹⁰⁷ Council doc. 11485/1/04, 15 July 2004.

access rights. As of summer 2011, fifteen FPAs are being applied, thirteen of which involve ACP countries. While most agreements cover exclusively tuna and other highly migratory species, the agreements with Greenland, Guinea-Bissau, Mauritania and Morocco include access to other stocks as well (demersal and small pelagic species). These multi-species agreements also account for the largest share of the EU's annual FPA budget which in 2011 amounts to some €145 million. The EU's financial contribution to individual countries ranges from €385,000 (Cape Verde) to €70 million per year (Mauritania), ca. 28% of which is on average earmarked for sectoral support.

Although some FPAs are still quite young — the last one, with the Solomon Islands, having entered into force only in October 2009 — preparations for the forthcoming reform of the CFP provided an opportunity to take stock of their strengths and weaknesses. Many stakeholders, including from countries under agreements, contributed to the public consultation on the Commission's 2009 Green Paper on the CFP reform.¹⁰⁸ The Commission's proposals for reform were published in July 2011 and are accompanied by a Communication on the external dimension of the CFP.¹⁰⁹ In the context of the impact assessment which preceded these proposals, a separate study was commissioned on the external dimension.¹¹⁰

The inclusion of the partnership element, i.e. dedicated sectoral support to third countries' fisheries policy is widely recognised as a significant improvement over previous purely commercial agreements. It has created additional opportunities for partner countries to develop administrative, scientific and control capacities as well as economic infrastructures, and thus to move towards rational and sustainable exploitation of their fisheries resources. However, the dual structure of FPAs has also made their implementation more demanding, both on the EU's and on the partner countries' side. Several of these countries have recurring difficulties in absorbing earmarked funds within the fisheries sector, and large backlogs of unspent funds have accumulated in several cases. In other cases, concerning some of the smaller tuna agreements, the absolute amounts dedicated to fisheries policy have proven too small to make any real difference.

An important element of the current reform proposals is therefore the decoupling of sectoral support from the compensation for access rights. The former is currently determined as a function of the latter, even if it may then be agreed to dedicate also part of the access component to fisheries policy. In the future, sectoral support should be determined by partner countries' actual needs and absorption capacity in the fisheries sector. At the same time, the implementation of EU-funded fisheries-policy programmes should be monitored more closely so that payments can be adapted if results fall short of jointly agreed objectives.

The decoupling of sectoral support would also make it possible to address any negative consequences for developing countries' macro-economic stability which might result from the intended reduction of the EU's contribution to access costs. A larger share of these costs should in the future be borne by EU vessel operators, not least to avoid unfair competition with local operators. Such re-balancing of public and private contributions to access costs risks creating more fluctuation and a potential reduction of third-country revenues, and sectoral-support payments could be used to at least partially compensate for this.

Consultation on the Reform of the Common Fisheries Policy, SEC(2010) 428 final, 16 April 2010.

¹⁰⁸ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/fisheries/reform/consultation/received/index_en.htm;</u> see also Synthesis of the

¹⁰⁹ Communication on External dimension of the Common Fisheries Policy, COM(2011) 424, 13.7.2011. <u>http://ec.europa.eu/fisheries/reform/com_2011_424_en.pdf</u>

¹⁰ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/fisheries/reform/sec_2011_891_annex_en.pdf</u>, Annex 11.

Another recurring weakness of FPAs, in particular those concerning multiple fish species, is incomplete information about the size of partner countries' "surplus" resources, i.e. the share of the total allowable catch which is available to foreign fleets.¹¹¹ Identification of this surplus requires scientific knowledge about the state of the stocks and also knowledge of the total fishing effort directed at these stocks, by local as well as foreign fleets. The reform of FPAs is intended to address both aspects, by making the renewal of multi-species agreements conditional on scientific audits and by including a transparency clause in all future agreements, whereby partner countries are required to obtain and share information on all relevant fishing activities in their exclusive economic zone (EEZ).

The activities of EU-flagged vessels under FPAs are amenable to more effective control than those which occur outside the framework of agreements. However, current FPAs have not always prevented the practice of abusive reflagging, whereby the same vessels operate under an agreement at one point in time and, under a different flag, outside of it at another point. By applying stricter criteria for the allocation of fishing licences, future agreements should ensure that EU vessels remain within the framework of the agreement wherever there is one.

Finally, the human-rights clauses which were introduced in some recently negotiated protocols to FPAs should in the future become standard for all agreements. This would help to avoid such incoherence between fisheries and other external policies as has occurred in the past, because the EU had no effective means of suspending payments under FPAs even when third countries violated essential elements regarding basic human rights or democratic principles.

3.6.2 REGIONAL FISHERIES MANAGEMENT ORGANISATIONS AND INTERNATIONAL ORGANISATIONS

For some developing countries abundant fisheries resources provide key opportunities for boosting economic and social development. For growth to be sustainable in the future, it is important to ensure the responsible exploitation of these resources at present. Regional Fisheries Management Organisations (RFMOs) are by virtue of international law legitimate decision-makers for their entire geographical area of competence as far as straddling and migratory fish stocks are concerned. They bring together fishing parties and coastal states to decide jointly on tackling overfishing risks or rebuilding overexploited fisheries, taking also into consideration regional specificities and the diversity of members.

The EU participates in almost all existing RFMOs and international organisations with competence in fisheries matters as a member, cooperating non-member or an observer. It has also promoted the creation of RFMOs to fill a gap, in particular for straddling stocks, in the South-East Atlantic, the Southern Indian Ocean and the South Pacific.

Building upon its universal presence, the European Union promotes a policy of encouraging developing countries' participation in international fisheries for a, including RFMOs. The EU organises preparatory meetings with developing countries in advance of international meetings where appropriate so as to build a consensus and gain better understanding of their particular concerns. The EU helps developing countries to participate in international meetings, through bilateral development assistance or through contributions to special funds managed by multilateral organisations or RFMOs. The Commission also provides capacity-

¹¹¹ UN Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS), Art. 62(2).

building assistance to developing countries through various instruments, so that they are in a position to make the most of their participation in international fisheries forums.

In order to strengthen the performance of RFMOs, the EU has been a driving force for the performance reviews undertaken by the majority of them and has contributed actively to the revision of the agreements establishing the North East Atlantic Fisheries Commission, the North West Atlantic Fisheries Organisation and the Inter American Tropical Tuna Commission. This has not always been successful, as other RFMO members may be opposed for various political reasons.

In 2009-10, the EU was again a major initiator of proposals for RFMO measures to deal with the conservation of fish stocks and with control of compliance. EU proposals, always based on best scientific advice, were sufficiently flexible to accommodate the development rights and aspirations of developing countries and to ensure a fair sharing of the conservation burden and the economic gains. However, developing countries face difficulties with implementation of modern conservation and control measures because of weak national institutional and human capacities. This has led in some cases to their veto on the adoption of such measures by RFMOs, for example with regard to port state measures and catch documentation schemes to fight illegal, unreported and unregulated fishing (see below). Furthermore, where measures have been adopted, they are often not complied with by developing countries reportedly because of poor capacities for implementarity could be sought between development aid and the demands that effective RFMO membership places on developing states. Furthermore, coherence should be sought between fisheries, trade, environment and research policies for the purpose of achieving development goals.

3.6.3 Illegal, unreported and unregulated (IUU) fishing

IUU fishing constitutes one of the most serious threats to the sustainable exploitation of living aquatic resources and marine biodiversity. It causes depletion of fish stocks and prevents future stock growth. It is estimated that the cost of IUU practices amounts to $\in 10$ billion every year worldwide representing 19% of the worldwide reported value of catches.¹¹² This scourge proves particularly costly for developing countries as IUU operators tend to take advantage of insufficient control of their national waters. As a result, resources diminish and the countries lose potential catches and revenue. For these reasons, the fight against IUU fishing was identified as an important issue for ensuring coherence of fisheries policy with development objectives in earlier PCD reports. Given the high percentage of international trade in relation to total production, fighting IUU fishing requires intelligent regulation of trade and measures to prevent trading in illegally caught fishery products.

The EU for its part has long been endeavouring to prevent IUU fishing. The European Commission systematically negotiates and concludes a vessel monitoring system (VMS) protocol with third countries. Furthermore, all EU vessels are equipped with the monitoring systems. But as the problem continued to grow, the EU decided to intensify its action. On 29 September 2008 the Council adopted the IUU Fishing Regulation No 1005/2008, which entered into force on 1 January 2010. The objective of this Regulation is to ensure that all

¹¹² Oceanic Development, MegaPesca Lda (2007): Assessment of the rationale of the measures included under the initiative against IUU Fishing.

marine fishery products traded with the EU, including processed products have been caught in accordance with applicable laws, regulations and international conservation and management measures.

The EU is committed to assisting third countries in the implementation of the Regulation and organised a series of regional seminars in 2009 benefiting approximately 80 developing countries that trade fish with the EU. Moreover, the Commission has created two programmes of technical assistance for 45 developing countries. The adoption of the Regulation has been welcomed by Member States and EU's trading partners as an important step in the fight against the global problem of IUU fishing and as a vital instrument for ensuring PCD.

3.6.4 ECONOMIC PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENTS AND FISHERIES

The European Commission addresses fisheries also through its trade policy and in particular the Economic Partnership Agreements (EPAs) that it concludes with ACP regions where fisheries play an important role. The interim EPAs (iEPA) concluded at the end of 2007 with some ESA countries – Comoros, Madagascar, Mauritius, Seychelles, Zambia and Zimbabwe – contain a fully fledged chapter on fisheries with the objectives of promoting responsible fishing and a more solid fisheries policy. Parties also agree to work together against illegal fishing through improved monitoring. Provisions on cooperation for promoting joint ventures and enhancing production capacity and competitiveness are included in this chapter, too. An automatic derogation of 10000 tons for processed tuna has been granted to the ESA region (8000 canned tuna + 2000 tuna loins) in the iEPA. An automatic derogation of 2000 tons for processed tuna has been also granted to the EAC region (Tanzania, Kenya, Burundi, Uganda, Rwanda) in the EU-EAC iEPA.

The EU is negotiating with the Pacific ACP states a comprehensive EPA that would include a series of provisions in support of the fishery sector in these countries. The agreement will introduce significant improvements to the rules of origin for fishery products such as canned tuna, notably the principle of global sourcing. According to this principle the local origin is granted to processed fishery products if the raw fish is processed in on-land plants of the future EPA signatories irrespective of the waters and vessels of the catch, and these products can still benefit from duty-free treatment foreseen under the EPA when exported to the EU market. This relaxation of the rules of origin is considered as an important catalyst for development in Pacific ACP countries. It has great potential for stimulating processing activities, attracting foreign investment in harbour infrastructure and fishery processing plants and thus supporting the generation of value added in loco and of employment opportunities for the local population. Papua New Guinea is already benefiting from these EPA provisions through its project to establish a Marine Park in the province of Madang.

3.7 ADAPTATION TO CLIMATE CHANGES

During the Swedish Presidency, the Government and the European Commission jointly organised a conference on climate-smart food. Among the topics discussed was how climate impact in the food sector could be reduced without inhibiting free and open trade.

Member States' contribution: Germany

Adaptation to climate change was given high priority by Germany, with food security concerns being an important aspect and a priority in many LDCs in particular. Among

projects identified by LDCs in National Adaptation Programmes for Action (NAPAs), for instance, food security and agriculture-related projects formed the largest category. Germany has been one of the largest contributors to the LDCs Fund, contributing directly to NAPA implementation. In addition, Germany helped developing countries to address adaptation to climate change related to food security through other multilateral and bilateral support, for instance the "Adaptation of African Agriculture to Climate Change" programme.

3.8 OTHER ISSUES

Developing countries also report difficulties in exporting their products due to non-tariff barriers - sanitary and phytosanitary measures (SPS) and technical barriers to trade (TBTs), such as labelling and packaging standards. The same is true for rules of origin. They are designed to protect the preference system from abuse, but they can have the perverse effect of preventing developing countries from benefiting fully from preferential trade regimes when those developing countries are not able to comply with minimum standards.

Member States' contribution: Sweden

The Swedish Government has reported that it will continue raising awareness of the importance of sanitary and phytosanitary *issues* for allowing developing countries to increase their trade in agricultural products. This will be done through a continued active participation in the WTO agreement on sanitary and phytosanitary measures and, development cooperation: through the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency's support to the Secretariat for the Standards and Trade Development Facility, a common initiative by, among others WTO, WHO and FAO to assist developing countries in increasing their capacity to meet international standards.

In 2009 a framework agreement was signed between Sweden and Vietnam regarding food safety, sanitary and phytosanitary measures, animal health, forest management and rural development as well as research. Within this framework the Swedish Veterinary Institute and their Vietnamese counterpart have signed an agreement on cooperation in the area of animal health and animal disease control.

Sweden has actively participated in the work of the World Organisation for Animal Health (OIE) in forming a model for building veterinary agencies, a key element in establishing a well-functioning disease control and oversight system. The purpose is to assist in particular developing countries to improve the structure of their agencies as well as the animal health situation.

4. MIGRATION

Quick Facts and introduction

- Today, about 214 million people, roughly 3.1% of the world's population, are born outside the country where they are living, an increase of only 0.2% over the last ten years.

- Women account for 49% of international migrants.

- In 2010, the total number of non-nationals¹¹³ living on the territory of the EU Member States was 32.5 million, representing 6.5% of the total EU population. Of these, more than one third (12.3 million persons) were citizens of another Member State and two thirds were citizens of non-EU countries (mainly from Turkey, Morocco and Albania). Among citizens of non EU countries, 46.6% were citizens of a Medium Human Development Index (HDI) country and only 7.6% were from the least developed countries.

- There was a decreasing trend in the flow of regular migrants to the EU between 2008 and 2009, which did not continue between 2009 and 2010, but turned into a slight increase of more than 5%.¹¹⁴

- The EU27 population is projected to continue to grow older, with the share of the population aged 65 years and over rising from 17% in 2010 to 30% in 2060, and those aged 80 and over rising from 5% to 12% over the same period. The old age dependency ratio in the EU27, i.e. the population aged 65 years and older divided by the population aged 15 to 64, is projected to increase from 26% in 2010 to 53% in 2060. In other words, there would be only two persons aged 15 to 64 for every one person aged 65 or more in 2060, compared with four persons to one in 2010.

- Only 5% of the total skilled labour force resides in the EU, compared to 55% in the United States. With the Blue Card, the EU aims to attract more skilled workers from outside the EU.

- According to the latest estimations of the World Bank, global remittances flows to developing countries reached \$325 billion in 2010 and may increase to an estimated \$346 billion in 2011 and \$374 billion in 2012.

- In 2009, remittances sent by migrant workers within the EU to developing countries amounted to \notin 19.28 billion, of which \notin 2.957 billion was transferred to ACP countries.¹¹⁵

Migration and mobility, if properly managed, contribute to the reduction of poverty in developing countries and thus directly or indirectly to the achievement of Millennium Development Goals.

Much has been achieved at the EU level since 2005 and this period has seen both the adoption of the Global Approach to Migration and the identification of migration as one of the twelve priorities within the PCD agenda. Improvements were already identified in 2009 in a number of areas including migration, as regards establishing the policy framework and launching the political dialogue at regional and country level, particularly with Africa. Nevertheless, continuous high-level political commitment is needed to ensure further progress. Under the Swedish Presidency in 2009, the Council discussed PCD and adopted conclusions on this issue, calling for further work to set up a more focused, operational and result-oriented approach focusing mainly on five priority issues including migration and the security and development nexus. This included strengthening dialogue with partner countries in order to make progress at all levels and in all relevant sectors and taking into account of development objectives in a more pro-active way in migration policy. It also included examining measures

¹¹³ E.g. persons who are not citizens of their country of residence. (Source: **Eurostat** 2011).

¹¹⁴ Ibid

¹¹⁵ Ibid

to facilitate circular migration, to strengthen dialogue and cooperation with Diaspora groups and to promote transparent, cheaper, faster and more secure flows of remittances.

Since 2009, the EU has maintained its efforts to ensure that migration genuinely benefits countries both of origin and of destination, in order to maximise the developmental effects of our migration policy while minimising its negative side effects. Temporary or permanent outward migration from developing countries, as well as circular migration, can contribute to poverty reduction in many different ways. More work has been done on proposals involving Diasporas as development agents, on facilitating remittances, on fighting brain drain and brain waste and on designing labour migration proposals taking into account the needs of both countries of origin, countries of destination and migrants.

Much remains to be done to make sure that migration policy does not negatively affect development objectives and works better for development, while responding to European needs. In the context of the crisis that recently affected Mediterranean States, it is all the more important to emphasise the adoption of the 2011 Global Approach for Migration and Mobility Communication.¹¹⁶

Progress towards PCD Commitments

Since the EU report on PCD, further progress has been made in terms of policy formulation, dialogue and implementation. At political level the general recognition amongst the relevant institutional actors that well-managed migration can positively contribute to development, employment, mobility and growth, both in the EU and in third countries, has not weakened. This is reflected in the EU political dialogue framework and throughout the instruments put in place to implement migration policy commitments. Migration is thus firmly on the EU's policy agenda and increasingly being integrated into other policy areas such as development, foreign affairs, employment, education and training, and social affairs while development concerns are increasingly being taken into account when it comes to migration policy.

¹¹⁶ The Global Approach to Migration and Mobility Communication, COM(2011) 743 final

4.1 POLICY FRAMEWORK

The Global Approach to Migration, adopted in 2005, continues to provide an overall policy framework for the external dimension of the European Union's migration policy, particularly taking into account the migration and development dimension. First designed for the Southern Migratory Route, it was extended in 2007 to the Eastern Migratory Route. Since its adoption, it has aimed at genuine partnership with third countries, full integration into the EU's other external policies, and the incorporation of migration and asylum issues, in a balanced manner, covering legal migration, the fight against irregular migration and making migration contribute better to development.

These principles were reaffirmed at the highest political level in October 2008 at the time of the adoption of the European Pact on Immigration and Asylum as well as in the Stockholm Programme which is the five-year work programme for freedom, security and justice in the EU.

The European Commission adopted on 18 November 2011 a new Communication on the Global Approach to Migration and Mobility (GAMM) accompanied by a Commission Staff Working paper on Migration and Development. Mobility of third country nationals across the external EU borders is important as it applies to a wide range of people, such as short-term visitors, tourists, students, researchers, business people or visiting family members and linked to visa policy. Building on the comprehensive political and legal framework for migration and mobility presented by the Commission in 2011, the Communication launches a new, more strategic phase of the EU's dialogue and cooperation with non-EU countries. The Global Approach is presented as the overarching framework for EU external migration policy. It will thus be even more linked and integrated with the EU's external policies. It is complementary to other, broader, objectives that are served by EU foreign policy and development cooperation. It seeks to promote increased coordination, coherence and synergies, as well as more strategic and evidence-based use of the Global Approach instruments, places mobility of third country nationals at its centre and makes partnerships more sustainable and forwardlooking. The Communication also mentions that addressing environmentally induced migration, also by means of adaptation to the adverse effects of climate change, should be considered part of the Global Approach.

Member States emphasise that since 2009 the link between migration and development has been reinforced within their governments and their policies. The focus has mainly been on implementation. However, several Member States report limited success with their attempts to integrate migration into national development strategies partly because positive aspects of migration are not always recognised as such in partner countries and engaging development practitioners in this particular field has not been easy.

Nevertheless, it is important to point out that the EU has also engaged in support for mainstreaming of migration into development strategies of our partners, the aim being to help them design a pro-development migration framework at home. Here also progress has been made since 2009, with for example the launch of the African Caribbean and Pacific Observatory on Migration, an initiative of the Secretariat of the ACP Group of States, empowered by the International Organisation for Migration (IOM) and funded by the EU with the financial support of Switzerland, whose goal is to establish a network of research institutions and governmental entities dealing with migration in the six regions of the ACP Group of States, the ACP Group of States, namely West Africa, Central Africa, East Africa, Southern Africa, the

Caribbean and the Pacific. Activities will start in 12 pilot countries (Angola, Cameroon, the Democratic Republic of Congo, Haiti, Kenya, Lesotho, Nigeria, Papua New Guinea, Senegal, Tanzania, Timor-Leste and Trinidad and Tobago) but it is envisaged that other countries will join the process. The Observatory will be able to produce much-needed data on South-South ACP migration flows for migrants, researchers, civil society, general public, governments and policy-makers.

Furthermore, the EU-ACP dialogue on migration will be intensified, with a focus on the strengthening of the operational aspects of implementation of Article 13 of the Cotonou Agreement. After the second revision of the Cotonou Agreement in 2010 failed to review the migration article, the two sides adopted a Joint Declaration, where the parties agreed to strengthen and deepen their dialogue and cooperation in the area of migration and development (including diasporas, brain drain and remittances), legal migration (including admission, mobility, and movement of skills and services), and irregular migration (including, smuggling and trafficking of human beings and border management, and readmission). After a successful initial series of dialogue meetings (October and December 2010, February and April 2011), a Report on the dialogue on migration and development was presented to the ACP-EU Joint Council, that on 31 May 2011 agreed to pursue and deepen this process in the following twelve months. The focus will be on three specific issues (remittances, visa and readmission) with the explicit aim to strengthen the operational aspects of ACP-EU cooperation on these topics. The process will lead once again to a joint report for the June 2012 ACP-EU Council of Ministers containing conclusions, recommendations and proposals on the way forward. Thanks to its clear legal basis and precise focus this dialogue process has a strong potential to achieve concrete results.

The EU has also supported partner countries which have identified migration as a priority within their country strategy papers, such as Mauritania with the elaboration of a national migration strategy; the same exercise is ongoing in Mali. In terms of capacity building, the "Migration EU Expertise (MIEUX) programme" is an initiative that aims at enhancing the capacities of third countries in all regions to better address irregular migration and migration flows as part of a comprehensive approach to migration management. Several Member States also implement capacity-building programmes with partner countries on the subject of migration flows' management (Finland, Lithuania, Poland, Romania, Portugal).

Member States' contribution: Latvia

In the framework of a comprehensive approach to migration Latvia participated in the mobility partnership with Georgia. Latvia has implemented a development cooperation project aiming to build capacity in migration and citizenship sector in Georgia.

Latvia's transposition measures of the Council Directive 2009/50/EC on the conditions of entry and residence of third-country nationals for the purposes of highly qualified employment (the so-called Blue Card Directive) contributed to facilitating circular migration. In order to encourage circular migration, Latvia in its transposition measures has removed the restrictions for the third-country nationals staying in their home country without losing a temporary residence permit granted in Latvia.

Since January 2009, the IOM (International Organisation for Migration) office in Riga launched the implementation of a project co-financed by the European Return Fund "Preparation of return and reintegration system in Latvia", ensuring voluntary return and reintegration.

4.2 REINFORCEMENT OF THE POLITICAL DIALOGUE WITH DIFFERENT REGIONS

Dialogue with African partners has been particularly active at all levels since 2009. At a *continental level* and following the adoption of an EU-Africa Partnership for Migration, Mobility and Employment by the EU-Africa Summit of Heads of States and Government in Lisbon in December 2007. It was supplemented in 2010 by the adoption of the second action plan 2011-2013 comprising twelve initiatives. This Partnership reflects an agreed understanding and commitment on the part of African and EU countries to jointly address migration and mobility issues in the framework of labour market disparities both within and between the two continents. At a national level, some additional political dialogue missions have been carried out since 2009 in Kenya and Cameroon. Furthermore, several meetings took place in the frame of the Rabat Process on Immigration and Development since the adoption of the Paris Action plan in 2008. On 23 November 2011 the Ministerial Conference of Dakar was hosted by Senegal and the parties to the Process adopted an Action Plan for the years to come.

In May 2011, the European Commission presented its initiatives for a more structured, comprehensive, rapid-response approach by the EU to the migration challenges in the Mediterranean.¹¹⁷ These initiatives cover various aspects of migration such as strengthened border control and Schengen governance, better targeted legal migration, enhanced dissemination of best practices on integration, completion of the Common European Asylum System, and a strategic approach to relations with third countries on migration. These initiatives come in addition to the urgent short-term measures already taken by the European Commission to deal with the migration situation in the Mediterranean and migration pressures on frontline Member States. On 24 May 2011, the Commission adopted a Communication indicating the countries in which it offers a Dialogue on Migration, Mobility and Security with Southern Mediterranean to result in the conclusion of mobility partnerships with Morocco, Tunisia and Egypt. The Dialogue was successfully launched with Tunisia and Morocco in October 2011.

The migration situation in Eastern Europe and Central Asia has long been central to the interests of a number of EU Member States. However, until recently their migration initiatives focused largely on border management and asylum policy, while the migration/development dimension was less accentuated. The extension of the Global Approach to Migration in these regions in 2007 changed the approach. Since the 2008 Ministerial Conference on "Building Migration partnerships", the EU has been enhancing its dialogue on all dimensions of migration with the countries of the region, and will renew its commitment in November 2011 in the frame of the Ministerial Conference held in Poznan, Poland. The impact of mobility on labour markets is also being addressed under the Eastern Partnership. Finally the EU has also developed its dialogue with Asia and Latin America on migration-related issues, notably by launching in 2009 an EU-LAC (Latin America and Caribbean) structural dialogue. Relating to Asia, the dialogue on migration is developing in the framework of the ASEM. In addition, the EU and the IOM have launched the Asia-EU Dialogue on Labour Migration which is organised on a regular basis.

The EU has extensive legislation regarding the protection of migrants' rights. One of the issues which is recurrently raised in the EU's dialogue with third countries and regions concerns migrants' rights, in particular in relation to the 1990 United Nations International

¹¹⁷ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/news/intro/docs/1_EN_ACT_part1_v11.pdf</u>

Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of their Families.

Member States' contribution: Denmark

Denmark has a "Regions of Origin" program with an annual budget of DKK 300 million (\in 40.2 million) aimed at finding durable solutions to protracted refugee crises in the developing world, while improving protection and living conditions for refugees and local communities in the host countries. Denmark has in this regard chaired two Intergovernmental Committees (IGC)/workshops on regional protection in 2010.

4.3 MOBILITY PARTNERSHIPS AND "BRAIN DRAIN"

Mobility partnerships are one major instrument of the Global Approach, widely supported by the Member States, which have developed since 2009. They consist of a joint political declaration agreed on between the EU and its Member States and a third country. They should include the four dimensions of the Global Approach to Migration and Mobility. Properly managed mobility can be seen as a triple-win process: for the migrant, the country of origin and the country of destination. As such it can be an important factor of development.

The partnerships list a series of initiatives that the two parties take towards each other. Each Mobility Partnership will be tailored to the specific situation of the partner country, as well as to the needs and proposals of that country, the EU and its Member States.

Since 2009, two additional Mobility Partnerships have been concluded with Georgia and Armenia, in addition to those already implemented with Cape Verde and the Republic of Moldova. Conceived as one of the main tools for implementing the Global Approach, they provide a wide framework for cooperation as regards management of migration and mobility. A similar partnership is currently being negotiated with Armenia. Following the recent Commission's Communication on the European Neighbourhood Policy,¹¹⁸ to the EU intends to start a dialogue with Tunisia, Morocco and Egypt on a mobility partnership on a case by case basis. Finally, a Dialogue on Migration, Mobility and Security aiming at the conclusions of a Mobility Partnership has already been launched with Tunisia and Morocco in October 2011.

At this stage, the mobility partnerships have an important development component and a number of projects are supported by the European Commission with the involvement of Member States (Sweden, Romania, Poland, Czech Republic, Germany, Hungary, Slovenia, and Portugal) to implement them. However, within the mobility partnerships, it has proved more difficult for Member States, also because of the economic and financial crisis and its impact on employment, to offer real legal migration opportunities.

The European Commission has always attached the highest importance to the brain drain challenge.

Firstly, with regard to health workers, the Commission had already tackled the critical shortage of health workers in developing countries within the UE Programme for Action 2007 -2013, through a set of measures to be supported in a joint and coordinated manner by the

¹¹⁸ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/world/enp/pdf/com_11_303_en.pdf</u>

Commission and Member States. In September 2008, the Commission Staff Working Paper constituting a Progress Report on implementation of the Programme for Action confirmed the effort that the EU is making to work at country, regional and global levels with the objective of increasing the ability of developing countries to train, manage and retain their health workers. Today the EU supports health programmes with a Human Resources for Health (HRH) component in 51 out of the 57 countries that have been identified by the World Health Organisation (WHO) as facing an HRH crisis; it provides support for regional research, capacity building and knowledge-generating initiatives and at global level looks for opportunities to stimulate circular migration and other mechanisms helping to deal with the pull factors of HRH migration.

Secondly, education policies of the EU are "Brain Drain" sensitive. The creation of poles of excellence in Higher Education in the EU and the opening to students from all over, particularly when married with the efforts of the European Academic Institutes to generate autonomous resources, could contribute to generate secondary undesired "brain drain" effects in the developing countries and affects efforts to stimulate circulation of students within the region (ex: the UE-AU Programme Nyerere in Africa). Appropriate partnerships among education and training institutes are necessary. More generally, ongoing reflections in the area of education and training are aimed at identifying ways to improve the management of skills. This implies supporting up-skilling and re-skilling through an improved transition between education, training and work with an impact as well on issues of brain drain and brain gain.

In terms of EU migration policy, the EU Blue Card scheme¹¹⁹ for highly – qualified workers may apply to some health care workers (further details below). It provides that Member States may reject an application for a Blue Card in order to ensure ethical recruitment in sectors suffering from a lack of qualified workers in the countries of origin. Recital 22 of the Directive specifically refers to the health sector and the Council conclusions of 14 May 2007 on the European Programme for Action to tackle the critical shortage of health workers in developing countries (2007 to 2013).

The EU has in addition strongly supported the WHO in its mandate to develop the WHO Global Code of Practice on the International Recruitment of Health Personnel, approved at the World Health Assembly in May 2010, and the European Commission is encouraging Member States to implement the Code.

In terms of external cooperation, under the chapter "Good health for all" of the EU thematic programme "Investing in People (2007 – 2013)" €40 million have been allocated to support developing countries which face crises of human resources in the health sector. This funding helped the WHO and the Global Health Workforce Alliance (GHWA) to implement the principles of the EU Strategy and launched a call for proposals to engage civil society organisations to support national health workforce policies, strategies, capacity building and skills transfer. In addition, the European Commission provides over €500 million in EU funding per year to support health programmes at country level, and much of this funding goes to health systems strengthening, which is vital to fund, motivate and retain HRH. The EU also supports significant research in this area through the €7 million provided for research to identify health worker retention and circular migration issues.

¹¹⁹ Directive 2009/50/EC

The Thematic Programme on Migration and Asylum also provides funding for projects related to tackling brain drain of health workers. For example, one project has the overall objective of promoting effective management of migration flows of doctors and nurses in the Latin American and European Union areas. Another one, entitled Migration of Physicians within and from Sub-Saharan Africa: Internal, Regional and International Movements, aims at (a) providing data and a solid analytical evidence base for policy-making on healthcare providers' education, migration and retention (b) creating comprehensive datasets on physicians' location and medical students' education decisions, and statistical tools for medical schools to track alumni. A third one has been recently approved, aiming at addressing the mobility challenges of health professionals from the Republic of Moldova.

Model of good PCD practice: the Mobility Partnership with the Republic of Moldova

Mobility Partnerships are an efficient framework to address migration and mobility issues in a more coordinated fashion at EU level. In the framework of the Mobility Partnership with the Republic of Moldova, thirteen EU Member States (the Swedish Employment service in partnership with Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Greece, Germany, Hungary, Italy, Lithuania, Poland, Romania, Slovakia and Slovenia) took part in an initiative funded by the EU to strengthen the capacities of the National Employment Agency of the Republic of Moldova to provide viable options for migrants willing to return. Some Member States additionally offered to change their legislation to facilitate circular migration of Moldovan citizens, by revising the conditions governing loss of residence rights. EU assistance is provided to the Moldovan authorities to negotiate and implement bilateral labour migration agreements as well as bilateral agreements on social protection between the Republic of Moldova and interested Member States.

Finally, the EU supports partner countries in mainstreaming migration in their development strategies, as well as designing migration policies which take into account these phenomena.

An example thereof is the ACP-EU dialogue on migration and development, in which frame the two parties discussed brain drain and circular migration (October 2010, Brussels).

Member States' contribution: the Netherlands

The Netherlands participates in the EU mobility partnerships with Cape Verde and Georgia and has expressed interest in possible future partnerships with Armenia and Ghana.

The Netherlands implements a programme on development and migration consisting of 40 projects on migration and development, in cooperation with NGOs, international organisations and local partners in countries of origin. The programme focuses on six thematic areas: migration & development dialogues; migration management; circular migration & brain drain; sustainable return and reintegration; remittances; Diaspora and development. The programme includes a pilot on circular migration as well as several projects facilitating the voluntary return and sustainable reintegration of asylum seekers.

Besides, the Netherlands supports dialogue with Diasporas, migrants and development organisations through consultation days (e.g. preparing The Global Forum on Migration and Development) as well as giving support to projects of Diaspora organisations aiming at strengthening networks and capacities of Diaspora organisations active in the domain of development.

4.4 LABOUR: CIRCULAR MIGRATION AND INCREASED MOBILITY

The EU has developed, and is continuing to do so, its acquis on legal migration and labour migration more specifically. It is also fostering circular and temporary migration which will have a positive impact on development.

The Directive to facilitate the entry and residence of Highly Qualified Migrants (also known as the "Blue Card directive") was approved in May 2009¹²⁰. It seeks to establish more attractive entry and residence conditions for third-country nationals to take up highly qualified employment in EU Member States. To this end, it introduces a fast-track admission procedure, a common residence/work permit ("EU Blue Card"), sets out measures facilitating intra-EU mobility and grants a number of socio-economic rights on the basis of equal treatment with EU workers as well as favourable conditions for family reunification. A number of safeguards have been introduced to increase transparency and avoid brain drain effects in the form of a circular migration clause, a brain drain clause, an ethical recruitment clause and Member State reporting duties.

The so-called "Single Permit" Directive, once adopted by the European Parliament, will bring important procedural simplification to the admission of migrants for labour purposes and will ensure an important minimum set of employment related rights for migrant workers in fields such as working conditions, social security rights, pensions, access to education or recognition of diplomas based on equal footing with nationals of that Member State. National authorities of each country will still have the power to decide whether to admit non-EU workers and how many to admit. But under the Single Permit they will issue residence permits that include information on permission to work. To avoid confusion, they must issue no additional documents. The new rules will apply to non-EU nationals seeking to reside and work in a Member State or who already reside legally in an EU country. It will not apply to long-term residents and refugees, who are already covered by other EU rules, nor will it apply to seasonal workers and employees of multinational firms coming to work in their company's EU offices, who will be covered by other new EU directives (see below). Member States may in addition decide to limit access to social security, except for individuals who are currently in employment or have worked for at least six months and are already registered as unemployed, and to grant family benefits only to those who have been authorised to work for more than six months. But this proposal is an important step towards equal treatment which is important in terms of PCD. The next step is its adoption by the European parliament and the Council.

In July 2010 the Commission presented two further proposals for Directives in the area of labour migration: on seasonal workers and intra-corporate transferees. These proposals differ greatly in their focus: while the proposal on intra-corporate transfers aims at facilitating temporary migration of high-skilled professionals, the one on seasonal workers aims to create common criteria and procedures for lower skilled migration.

Both proposals are currently being negotiated with by the European Parliament and the Council. When the proposal on Seasonal Workers will be adopted then unskilled workers from outside the EU could for the first time be subject to common rules for seasonal employment in the Union. Under the proposed rules, seasonal workers – primarily in agriculture and tourism – would be given easier access to work permits valid for up to six months for each calendar year and up to three years in a row. Employers would also be

¹²⁰ <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2009:155:0017:0029:en:PDF</u>

required to submit evidence of the availability of adequate accommodation. The circular movement of seasonal workers between the EU and their home countries facilitated notably through the fast track re-entry procedure envisaged in this directive will not only discourage overstaying but it would also allow flows of remittances and transfer of skills and investment in third countries, thus reducing poverty and contributing to the development of countries of origin.

The draft legislation on intra-corporate transferees would make it easier for multi-national companies to transfer specialised staff (managers, specialists and graduate trainees) from non-member states to EU Member States for an initial period of up to three years.

The European Commission is currently putting in place a number of instruments to review the matching of skills and supply – such as the *EU Skills Panorama*, which is meant to improve transparency for jobseekers, workers, companies and/or public institutions and which will become available in 2012 – in view of identifying economic sectors and occupations currently facing recruitment difficulties or skills shortages that could be addressed through a better management of migration and mobility policies. Furthermore, the *Europe 2020 Strategy* establishes labour migration as a key policy dimension for future employment and growth. The headline target aims at raising the employment rate to 75% by 2020. In the formulation of this target it is explicitly stated that there is a need for better integration of migrants in the workforce.

In addition, 3 of the 7 flagship initiatives of the *Europe 2020 Strategy* establish a clear link with labour migration: the flagship initiative *An agenda for new skills and jobs* focuses on issues related to the monitoring of labour market trends and the anticipation of future skill needs, as well as on a range of policies aiming at facilitating access of immigrants to the labour market; the *Youth on the Move* flagship initiative highlights the need for special efforts to attract highly skilled migrants in the global competition for talent, while the flagship initiative on *The European Platform against Poverty and Social Exclusion* aims at a more effective integration of migrants, which can make an important contribution to the Europe 2020 target of reducing by 20 million the number of people at risk of poverty and social exclusion.

Finally, in November 2011 the European Commission launched the EU Immigration Portal¹²¹ which provides information on European and national immigration policies and law. It further improves communication on migration issues with third-country nationals willing to migrate to the EU or to move from one Member State to another.

On the external cooperation front, the EU has promoted the mobility partnership's instrument. Some Member States have developed new policies in order to encourage circular migration. In 2009 for instance, the Swedish Government appointed a parliamentary committee tasked with examining how people's increased mobility to and from Sweden can be facilitated, and how the positive development potential of this mobility can be promoted. The final report was submitted in March 2011. The Netherlands has implemented a pilot scheme on circular migration as part of their programme on development and migration.

¹²¹ Available at: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/immigration</u>

Accompanying returns is also an important element of the EU's strategy to support circular migration. Some projects are supported in that sector, such as for example in Senegal, or Ghana with the REMADE project (Returning Enterprising Migrants Adding Development and Employment, implemented by the Dutch NGO HIVOS). The "Centre d'Information et de gestion des Migrations" (CIGEM) in Mali reoriented its objectives towards supporting initiatives accompanying the return of migrants (forced or voluntary return) A number of Member States also have projects in that area. As a development instrument for example, the German Returning Experts Programme is promoting knowledge transfer to countries of origin.

Given the importance of employment as a driver of south-south and south-north migrations, greater consideration is now being given to the employment and decent work agenda in EU migration policies as well as in cooperation programmes in partner countries. Much remains to be done, as well as with regard to the connected issue of portability of rights for migrants, including and mainly pension rights. In Finland a working group appointed by the Ministry of Social Affairs and Health to investigate social security legislation pertinent to immigration and emigration has been exploring the challenges caused by EU legislation, needs for amending national legislation, and potential solutions.

The European Commission organised a seminar on south-south labour migration in November 2010. The meeting brought together representatives of the policy and practice community to discuss labour migration challenges. It aimed to assist internal reflection within the European Commission on how to target and optimise assistance provided to improve the governance of south-south labour migration for the benefit of sending and destination countries, as well as for migrants themselves. Major discussion topics included the creation and strengthening of labour migration systems in developing countries, the role of sending countries and regional organisations in improving South-South labour migration governance, and obstacles to the protection of the rights of vulnerable low-skilled labour migration projects through Aeneas and the Thematic Programme on Migration and Asylum, the results of which were presented in June 2011.

Member States' contribution: Belgium

Belgian Development Cooperation stimulates the circular migration through the programme "*Migration for Development in Africa (MIDA)*" of the IOM which Belgium has financially supported since 2001. The aim of the MIDA programme is to encourage the Diaspora to participate in the development and the capacity building of their country of origin. Therefore, the IOM contributes by organising physical transfers of experts, supporting the transfer of knowledge by e-learning, the transfer of all kind of resources and of funds from the Diaspora. This limits the negative impact of the brain drain for the countries of origin. There are also some members of the Diaspora (participating in this programme), who have stayed on a permanent basis in their countries of origin.

4.5 REMITTANCES AND DIASPORA

The higher awareness in recent years of the importance of remittances in promoting development and various international initiatives are gradually becoming visible in the implementation of concrete measures. Since 2009, the EU has made new commitments in that area, including "to promote transparent, cheaper, faster and more secure flows of remittances

to migrants' countries of origin, and to ensure that relevant legislation does not contain provisions hampering the effective use of legal remittance channels."¹²² In the Stockholm Programme on Justice, migration and asylum (December 2009) the Council also called on the European Commission to come up before 2012 with proposals on how to further ensure efficient, secure and low-cost remittance transfers, and enhance the development impact of remittance transfers, as well as to evaluate the feasibility of creating a common EU portal on remittances to inform migrants about transfer costs and encourage competition among remittance service providers.

Significant progress has been made since 2009 on ensuring more reliable data on remittances, favouring cheaper, faster and more secure flows of remittances and stimulating the development impact of remittances. A few examples can be mentioned:

- Many EU Member States have since 2009 been working on reducing the cost and improving the safety of remittances. Substantial progress has been achieved with the implementation of the Payment Services Directive (PSD) to be done by 1 November 2009, which provides the legal foundation for creating an EU-wide single market for payments. While the Directive was designed as being only applicable to payments made within the EU, 16 Member States¹²³ decided to apply parts of the Directive to "one-leg transfers" (transfers where only one of the payment service providers is located in the EU). In the forthcoming review of the PSD, to be launched in November 2012 with a European Commission report, the appropriateness to extend the scope of the Directive to payment transactions to third countries will be examined.

- A number of Member States have put in place online national cost comparison websites for migrants for the purpose of making migrants better informed about the cost and quality of transfers (France, Germany, Italy Netherlands, Portugal). Two remaining challenges include informing migrants of the website's existence and providing financial education to migrants.

- Several Member States and the European Commission are supporting developing countries efforts to establish a policy framework more conducive to remittances. For instance, France organised in November 2009 with the African Development Bank two workshops in Bamako and Casablanca to allow regional local actors to exchange their experiences, discuss constraints and explore together the prospects for improving existing regulatory frameworks in order to valorise remittances in favour of migrants and their recipients. This work should be completed in the coming months by the publication of a study.

- The European Commission and Member States support a number of projects aiming at reaching remittance- related policy objectives. A number of Member States have since 2009 commissioned studies on remittances along their main corridors (Germany, the Netherlands, Sweden, and UK). The UK supports the Consultative Group to Assist the Poor (CGAP) technology programme which is exploring and testing the feasibility of innovative branchless banking models. France supports the African Development Bank's "migration and development" initiative which has four main components: knowledge on remittances,

¹²² Council Conclusions of 18 November 2009 (Policy Coherence for Development)

¹²³ Application by MS of Titles III and IV (or some of their provisions) to one-leg transactions: BG, CZ, DK, ES (Titles III and IV apply to all contractual agreements in which a Spanish payments service provider is involved; regardless of the nationality of the counterparty), FR, CY, LT (unless otherwise agreed between PSU and PSP except Art. 73), HU, MT, AT (most of the provisions) & SI. Partly: BE, DE (certain provisions do not apply, parties may derogate from the rest), EE (most Title III, partly Title IV), SK & FI (most Title III, some Title IV)

adaptation of regulatory frameworks, development of new financial products, support to productive investment and local development.

Diaspora organisations are being considered as potential actors in the field of development, an aspect which is repeatedly highlighted at the highest level, as for example at the last EU-Africa Summit in November 2010 when the need to strengthen the role of diasporas in the African development process and maximise the development benefits of remittances was put forward, tools have been put in place to foster their involvement in development projects. The European Commission-UN joint initiative for migration and development fosters exchange of experience and best practices among Diaspora organisations, provides capacity building and supports their involvement in the development of their countries of origin. Promoting dialogue and cooperation with Diasporas is one of the key aspects of this programme. Since the first workshop held in Brussels in June 2008, which highlighted - inter alia - the need for a more structured dialogue mechanism with African Diaspora at EU level, a project has for example been supported by the European Commission, whose overall objective is to promote the contribution of the Diaspora to development in Africa through the establishment of a Europe-wide African Diaspora platform for development (EADPD). The European Commission also financed, in early 2011, a study on the possible involvement of Diaspora groups with the EU's engagement in the Horn of Africa. Another example, one of the 12 initiatives of the 2011-2013 Migration and Mobility in Europe (MME) Action Plan aims at establishing an Africa-EU Diaspora cooperation framework, with the objective of engaging the Diaspora in the development of Africa and aiming to build capacity and transfer skills, knowledge and technologies from the Diaspora to the African continent.

Member States also advocate stronger dialogue and cooperation links (Belgium, Finland, Germany...) and sometimes give support to Diaspora organisations, also with regards to links with development organisations in countries of origin. For instance, Africa↔UK is a new initiative dedicated to enhancing the contribution of the Diaspora to Africa's development and fostering greater dialogue between UK-based Africans working in development and national and international policy-makers. France also supports migrant associations in contributing to their countries of origin, for example in Cape Verde, Senegal or Haiti.

It is nevertheless important to structure the dialogue with Diasporas both in the EU and in partner countries and to integrate this concern into all our policies and programmes (not only the migration ones). It is also fundamental for the EU to improve capacities of Diaspora associations and platform in order for them to better channel the dialogue between countries of origin and destination and migrant communities.

Member States' contribution:

Spain (Remittances): The Ministry of Finance is pursuing a policy of liberalisation of the remittances market producing some new regulation linked to the implementation of the European Directive on Payment Services. As a consequence, the amount of capital needed to create a money transfer service has been considerably reduced, opening the door to many new organisations. The cost of money transfers from Spain is actually lower than the EU average, varying according to the countries of destination (extremely low for some LAC).

On the other hand, the attempts to promote pilot initiatives to channel migrants' remittances to productive projects have not been conclusive, in part due to the impact of the economic crisis on migrants' savings capacity, and due too to the extreme difficulty of managing projects involving actors in destination and origin countries as their views used to be different.

Finland (Diaspora): In addition to direct financial support to NGOs, the engagement of the Finland-based Somali Diaspora in the development of their country of origin has been promoted by the Government through an IOM-project that identifies essential gaps in the region's health sector that can be filled temporarily by health professionals from the Finland-based Somali Diaspora. The Advisory Board for Ethnic Relations (ETNO) continues to play an active role as a forum for dialogue with the Diaspora groups and migrant organisations.

4.6 ASYLUM AND INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION

Regional Protection Programmes (RPPs) are still a preferred tool for building the capacity of third countries to effectively protect and ensure durable solutions for refugees, especially in the context of protracted refugee situations. The Stockholm Programme, approved in December 2009, invited the Council and the Commission to enhance capacity building in third countries, in particular their capacity to provide effective protection, and to further develop and expand the idea of Regional Protection Programmes.

In 2010, the mid-term review of the multi-annual strategy of the Thematic Programme for Migration and Asylum (TPMA) confirmed that support to RPPs is one of the thematic priorities and called for enlargement of their geographical scope. New projects funded by the European Commission under the TPMA have since emerged, focusing on protection capacity building in the Horn of Africa (Kenya, Djibouti and Yemen) as well as the continuation of activities in Eastern Europe (Belarus, Moldova, Ukraine) and Tanzania. Furthermore ANRPP in North Africa (Egypt, Tunisia, Libya) has been established and the implementation will start on 1 December 2011.

Negotiations continue on the proposal for the establishment of a "Joint EU Resettlement Programme",¹²⁴ seen as an important factor for promoting the EU resettlement, which may strengthen the resettlement components of the RPPs. The co-legislators (Council and European Parliament) hope for the timely establishment of the Programme under the present European Refugee Fund (ERF), which runs till end of 2013. Under the 2011 pledging exercise, ten Member States pledged to resettle in the course of 2012 a total of 3 083 refugees belonging to one of the four categories mentioned in the ERF decision that include the regions covered by or designated for an RPP. At national level, ten Member States¹²⁵ resettled refugees from different regions of the world in 2010, mainly in cooperation with UNHCR. In 2010, 4707 refugees were resettled in the EU from third countries, representing 4.4% of all people resettled during this year.

Member States' contribution: Romania

The Romanian Immigration Office has taken on the role of expertise provider at national level in the field of migration management and asylum. It has been part of the regional impact project "Building Migration Partnerships – a platform for applying the Global Approach to Migration to the Eastern and South-Eastern Regions neighbouring the EU" since March 2009. Romania's political commitment has materialised in the signature of the Prague Joint Declaration coming out of the Ministerial Conference of April 2009 and in the support for

¹²⁴ COM(2009) 456 final.

¹²⁵ Czech Republic; Denmark, Germany; Ireland; France; Italy; Portugal; Finland; Sweden; UK;

joint implementation of the Global Approach to Migration given to the Eastern and South-Eastern neighbouring regions.

The Romanian Immigration Office is also part of the implementing initiative "Support reintegration of returning migrants and the implementation of EU-Georgia readmission Agreement", since December 2010. With the objective of increasing the capacities of competent Georgian authorities and civil society to actively support dignified sustainable return and reintegration and to address challenges posed by irregular migration, the cooperation initiative implements the guidelines agreed on within the Joint Declaration on a Mobility Partnership between the EU and Georgia (one of the Romanian ODA partner countries), signed by Romania as a participating state in November 2009.

4.7 MIGRATION PROFILES

Standard Migration Profiles have been developed for a large number of countries around the world. Originally, they were prepared as annexes to country strategy papers so that the migration dimension could be better taken into account in the programming of development cooperation. The quality and content of these profiles were uneven as they were produced by a wide range of stakeholders (EU Delegations, international organisations or contracted experts). Most of them contained some basic data on migration patterns.

The EU is increasingly promoting Extended Migration Profiles. The aim is to provide more comprehensive reports including a broader range of data on migration patterns according to age and gender and category of flows and stocks, as well as data on employment, education, social and development indicators. These profiles are produced through a consultative process involving all relevant stakeholders in a partner country and the product is owned by that country. This has become a tool to promote improved policy coherence between migration and development.

The EU should promote the funding of more Extended Migration Profiles to support its partners and to make them sustainable tools in cooperation on migration and development. They can also be used as means to monitor the progress and effects of the dialogue and cooperation, notably the Mobility Partnerships.

Member States' contribution: Poland

Within the "Building Migration Partnership initiative", Poland has actively participated in:

- introductory missions to Uzbekistan, Turkmenistan, Tajikistan, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Armenia, Georgia, Moldova and Azerbaijan, in order to contribute to Extended Migration Profile Reports with up-to-date information and to identify priorities of partner countries;

- Senior Officials meetings and workshops;

- Extended Migration Profiles elaborated on the basis of a template prepared by the European Commission in the field of migration management; on the one hand by providing information on the migration situation in a country and on the other hand by providing a sound empirical and statistical basis for policy planning and policy development;

- the Map on Illegal Migration Routes in Eastern and South-Eastern Europe (I-Map) which visualises the main illegal migration flows and migration hubs.

Poland continues to support the IOM providing assistance for Internally Displaced Peoples (IDPs). The current project aims to assist IDPs in Georgia through job counselling, referral and placement as well as targeted vocational training and small business development. Poland has also co-funded the IOM-managed project "Reintegration assistance to the redundant personnel of the Ministries of Defense, Internal Affairs and Justice in Georgia", aiming at assisting former military personnel with reintegration into civil society by providing them with job counselling, developing business ideas and small business start-up and by providing information on training/educational programmes and courses available in the country.

Through its Global Approach to Migration and Mobility, the European Union seeks to ensure that the positive benefits of migration are harnessed to bring mutual benefit to the EU and partner countries. The PCD process is instrumental in ensuring that this delicate balance is advanced.

Since 2009, more progress has been made in a number of areas. The real policy challenge for the coming years remains whether the EU is capable and prepared to offer real migration and mobility options for nationals of developing countries seeking legal employment in the EU. It will also be important to do more with regards to the coherence at intra-EU level with for example Directorate-General Employment's work programme in the light of EU 2020 strategy. Portability of socio-economic rights is also being addressed, but should be further tackled in the coming years.

5. SECURITY

Introduction and quick facts

On 19 November 2007 the Council adopted two sets of Conclusions: "An EU response to situations of Fragility"¹²⁶ and "Security and Development"¹²⁷ which have guided the EU's engagement since then. In 2008/2009 studies and pilot exercises were undertaken in a set of countries representing different degrees of insecurity and fragility and levels of development, and with varied ways of EU engagement on the ground.¹²⁸

The entry into force of the Lisbon Treaty and the consequent changes in the institutional setup of the EU, in particular the creation of the EEAS, signify a major change in the functioning of EU external relations. In the follow-up to the 2007 Council Conclusions a number of activities have already been implemented or are ongoing. Since the creation of the EEAS, the July 2011 Council conclusions on conflict prevention have called for reinvigoration of EU

¹²⁶ Doc. 15118/07 of 20 November 2007. See also the Commission Communication 'Towards an EU response to situations of fragility' COM(2007) 643 final, of 25.10.2007, and the Resolution by the European Parliament No. De P6_TA-PROV(2007)0540 of 15 November 2007.

¹²⁷ Doc 15097/07 of 20 November 2007. See also the European Parliament resolution P6_TA-PROV(2008)0639 of 18 December 2008.

¹²⁸ The follow-up's files to both sets of Council Conclusions were kept separate throughout this process.

The work on situations of fragility was inter alia based on (1) Action Plans, studies and reports from 6 pilot countries with a Member State taking the co-lead together with the EC delegation in 4 cases: Sierra Leone (co-lead DE), Burundi (co-lead NL), Guinea Bissau (co-lead PT), Haiti (co-lead F), Timor Leste and Yemen; and (2) a support study mapping the actors, instruments and assessment tools in fragile situations.

For the follow-up on security and development nexus, see in particular RELEX/ Studies/ IFS/ Security and Development. Final Report Book 1 and 2 (Project No. 2008/157766). The study examined at the security and development nexus in Aceh/ Indonesia, Afghanistan, Central African Republic, Chad, Colombia and South-Africa and was distributed to EU Member States in February 2009.

efforts to prevent violent conflicts and their reoccurrence, pointing at the Lisbon treaty and the creation of the EEAS as the opportunity to giver renewed impetus to the "Gothenburg Programme" for the prevention of violent conflict, that was adopted in 2001.

The EEAS recently established the Crisis Platform to ensure consistent EU response to natural or man-made disasters. Meetings of the "Crisis Platform" are held regularly to treat specific crisis; chaired by the High Representative/Vice-President of the Commission (or by the EEAS Secretary General or the Managing Director for Crisis Response & Operational Coordination). Crisis Platforms gather all competent services which contribute to address the crisis, both from the External Action Service and from the Commission (ECHO, DEVCO, etc.). Crisis Platforms are a good concrete example of PCD the EU is fostering in crisis situations, in order to articulate the efforts of the various services working on early recovery and LRRD, but also on post-disaster needs assessments (PDNA) and post-conflict needs assessments (PCNA).

International policy debates provide the opportunity to deepen a shared understanding of how to address the challenges related to situations of fragility and conflict. In this regard the creation of the International Network on Conflict and Fragility (INCAF) within the OECD DAC in 2009 is particularly relevant. Under the "International Dialogue on Peace-building and State-building", launched as part of the Accra Agenda for Action at the High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness in 2008, partner countries, donor agencies and civil society have agreed on joint priorities and actions in fragile and conflict environments. An international road map has been presented at the High Level Forum in Busan in 2011, calling for the adoption of "Peace-building and State-building Goals", and related specific commitments to deliver better aid in fragile states.

The United Nations are reviewing their practice as regards peace-building and peacekeeping. The follow-up to the UN Secretary General's Report on Peace-building in the immediate aftermath of conflict (2009) and the ongoing review of the UN Peace-building Commission are of particular importance in this regard. Furthermore, the 2009 UN non-paper "A New Partnership Agenda: Charting a New Horizon for UN Peacekeeping" sets the basis for a reflection on the strengthening of synergies between peacekeeping and peace-building. The EU and its Member States are strongly committed to these processes and at many levels play an active part in them. The findings of the international debates feed into EU policies.

A recent evaluation of European Commission support to Conflict Prevention and Peace Building also provides important feedback for future EU action in this area. An evaluation on support to Justice and Security Sector Reform is forthcoming.

a) Four main areas of action have been identified for EU interventions in situations of Fragility and Conflicts:

1. improvement of the coordinated, coherent and holistic EU approach ("Whole of the EU") by the relevant EU actors – including from different policy communities (in particular security, development, humanitarian and diplomatic),

2. a focus on conflict prevention, by better linking early warning to early actions with a view to address conflict risk before eruption into violence by employing in practice the "Whole of EU" approach;

3. building peaceful, legitimate and inclusive states as a central objective for the EU external intervention, making EU development assistance more effective, responsive and adapted to the challenges of fragility and conflict, and

4. deepening of strategic international partnerships, with global, regional and sub-regional organisations.

b) The actions of the EU Member States

In the meantime, substantial progress at the level of the Member States has been made in the following areas:

1. Improving synergies between security and development in the context of the global peace agenda, especially through the setting-up of effective interdepartmental coordination mechanisms. Examples:

- **The Netherlands**: 3D approach (Diplomacy, Defence and Development) developed by interdepartmental cooperation between Foreign Affairs and Department for Cooperation.

- The UK: establishment of a National Security Council (NSC) in 2010 (The Secretary of State for International Development is a key member of the NSC, which ensures that the links between development and security are appropriately made). NSC carried out a Strategic Defence and Security Review (SDSR) (published in 2010): it sets out both the development and security case for increased investment in upstream conflict prevention, stabilisation and peace-building in fragile states, and notes the importance of cross-government approaches to security and justice sector reform for development.

2. Promoting national development plans that take into account security and development needs in a more coherent way. Examples:

- Sweden, Ireland: on the basis of international principles i.e. resolution UNSCR 1325, OECD "Principles for Good and International Engagement in Fragile States".

- UK: the DFID(2010) "Peace-building and State-building" practice paper serves as a guide for DFID Country Offices and Foreign Missions to develop country strategies and to influence partner governments' strategies and plans.

- Austria: The Austrian National Security Strategy of 2011 largely influenced by the work of a "think tank".

3. Planning and implementation of international peace operations that take into account the socio-economic and environmental impact of international peace operations at local level.

- Various Member States (e.g.: Czech Republic, Finland, Hungary, Italy, Portugal, etc.) have confirmed that the planning of international peace operations is developed according to a thorough analysis and situation assessment providing a broad and accurate overview of the field conditions and highlighting possible needed interventions in the socio-economic and environmental fields.

5.1 Improving strategic planning: integrating development objectives into the planning and implementation of peace operations

Through the African Peace Facility, funded through the European Development Fund (EDF), development aspects and security principles are fully integrated taking into account both the views of the EU and other donors and those of the African partners. The development dimension is reflected in the decision-making processes which are based on principles of African ownership and capacity building, with full support from EU Member States. At implementation level, the use of standard EDF procedures allows the integration of development objectives in African-led peace operations supported through the facility.

Member States' contribution: the UK

In Afghanistan, as part of the UK contribution to the planning and implementation of the International Security Assistance Force (ISAF), it worked with and through both national and provincial reconstruction team in Helmand levels. ISAF covers a broad spectrum of interrelated security, governance, reconstruction and socio economic development goals.

Furthermore the UK provided political support both through its national chains of command in NATO and with its bilateral relations with its NATO and non-NATO allies, and through the UK Mission in Kabul. Finally it provided development support through its DfID's country office in Kabul.

In instances where UK government funds are channelled through implementing partners such as the World Bank and the Asian Development Bank, robust appraisal systems are applied, assessing likely impact on the socio economic and environmental conditions. The result has been a far greater emphasis on the importance of non-kinetic effects, with security improvement in support of governance, reconstruction and development objectives to improve the livelihood of the Afghan population. Socio economic impact is now an integral part of the ISAF campaign plan and better aligned with Afghanistan's own national development plans and strategies. Another concrete effect has been a change in procurement policy, leading to a fair larger share of local level contracting than before.

Regarding planning and implementation at provincial level, the UK government – through the UK led multi governmental Helmand PRT- bases its plans and strategies on the expected impact on socio economic and environmental conditions. Planning and implementation is done in close cooperation with the Afghan government. Major infrastructural activities require environmental screening notes as part of the appraisal process. Other sectoral plans (agriculture, water and sanitation) are also assessed against a broad set of socio economic and environmental criteria. At provincial level, in 2010, a monitoring and evaluation programme was initiated aiming at assessing in a more structured and systematic way, the impact of the operations on the security, governance and socio economic situation.

5.2 PROMOTING CONFLICT-SENSITIVE DEVELOPMENT PLANS AND IMPROVING THE EU RESPONSE TO SITUATIONS OF FRAGILITY AND CONFLICT

At EU level, the attention given to fragile states has remained at the top of the development agenda. Reasonable progress has been made to better address fragility in EU development cooperation programmes and strategies and improve the overall EU response in these contexts. Comprehensive strategies and joint programming are being developed (Horn of

Africa/Sahel region), specific approaches to budget support in fragile states are being promoted¹²⁹ and procedures are regularly reviewed to ensure sufficient flexibility in order to address specific urgent needs in crisis situations.

Since 2008, the "security - development" approach has found a point of application of particular relevance in some desert areas of Sub-Saharan Africa (Mauritania, Mali and Niger), which contain pockets of exclusion/grey areas excluded from the development progress of the sub-region facing increasing security threats over the last ten years.

Political instability related to the Tuareg rebellion, and the action of the jihadi groups and networks of traffickers (e.g. drugs - cannabis resin and more recently cocaine -, arms and migrants), has at the same time been exacerbated by the absence of effective presence of the state and increased its loss of legitimacy in those areas. Indeed, the lack of sovereignty of the Sahel countries has an impact both on the effectiveness of the fight against illicit trafficking, and on the worrying evolution of the terrorist threat. Under these conditions, the effectiveness of cooperation involves, in addition to specific projects directly tackling security issues (justice, customs and internal security), paying particular attention to the legitimacy of the state and to the governance processes, through the implementation of programmes aiming at:

- strengthening the presence of the state and the provision of public services in the most fragile regions of Mali, Mauritania and Niger;

- supporting key areas such as education, health and social development and promotion of the private sector.

The implementation of such programmes must be carefully calibrated with an in depth conflict risk analysis, in order to contribute to addressing causes of conflict risk and to avoid contributing to increased risk (the "do no harm" approach).

The French Ministry of Foreign and European Affairs and the French Development Agency are particularly active in strengthening cooperation in these complementary fields, including the special "Programme for Peace, Security and Development in Northern Mali", defined by the Malian authorities. In terms of method, the coordinated response at the EU level in these sensitive areas, which have experienced recent conflicts between different local communities, assumes that greater attention be paid to factors of conflict and instability in the broad sense (food security, land conflicts, inter-cultural conflicts unresolved, access to mineral resources, etc.), bearing in mind that the quality of the relationship between state and people is as important as the presence of the State in all its territory. The local level is seen as particularly relevant to the implementation of this approach, ensuring proximity to citizens and better attention to needs and expectations of the communities in the regions concerned by the actions in the field of security and development; support to formal and informal networks of conflict mediation and to civil society operators is also considered, in addition to the institutional approach.

Member States' contribution: Czech Republic

¹²⁹ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/how/delivering-aid/budget-support/documents/future_eu_budget_support_en.pdf</u>

The strategy of the Czech-led Provincial Reconstruction Team in Logar (Afghanistan) is to support local communities in a complex way: support of security forces goes along with enhancement of local economy (support for agricultural production, building of basic infrastructure, mainly water management facilities), capacity building (training, information campaigns) and reconstruction or supply of other necessary facilities (schools, medical facilities and others).

5.3 Supporting Security Sector Reform (SSR) processes, promoting ownership and strengthening partnerships with international, regional and sub-regional organisation

The European Union is a major donor in the field of Security Sector Reform (SSR) with an increased focus on national ownership and human security aspects. The EU Policy Framework for SSR (June 2006) provides the overarching principles of the EU approach and draws on the OECD-DAC definition. The SSR is seen as a holistic reform process designed to strengthen good governance, democratic norms, the rule of law and the respect and promotion of human rights, in line with internationally agreed norms. EU support to SSR encompasses both addressing institutional capacity building towards a national/regional ownership and strengthening security for all citizens. Building regional and sub-regional capacities in the field of peace and security through various regional programmes, such as support through the African Peace Facility (APF), to the African Union and its Regional Economic Communities, is also at the heart of a SSR process.

Member States' contribution: Portugal

Portugal adopted in 2009 a National Strategy for Security and Development, aiming to promote greater coherence and coordination of Portuguese external action in regard to global security and development. Based on the idea that there is no security without development and no development without security, this Strategy intends to guarantee operational and political accountability and the creation of coordination mechanisms both in Portugal and in the recipient countries. Best practices systematisation, information sharing among all the actors and in-depth relations with the international partners, will allow Portuguese programming and integrated actions in fragile states. The Strategy provides guidance to the development of programmes agreed with local authorities.

Technical-Military Cooperation (TMC) actions are designed to address the Security and Development link, namely through the implementation of programmes such as military schools, engineering, maritime authority, maritime safety and security signs, training for trainers and computers. The dual-use characteristics of these programmes will allow those concerned to profit from training also for military purposes, as in external activities, promoting employment and development.

In the framework of the Portuguese Action Plan to implement UNSC Resolution 1325 on women and peace and security TMC will contribute with a more dynamic and gender inclusive training action and technical advice. The Ministry of Internal Affairs, through the deployment of police officers, takes an active part in international peacekeeping missions and civilian crisis management in conflict areas with a view to promoting transition to democracy, respect for human rights and rule of law, good governance and consolidation of effective civil society structures.

In addition, Portugal has been developing activities within the spirit of the current and more comprehensive concept of SSR - namely in Guinea Bissau - through police technical assessorial projects. In this context, institutional empowerment assumes great relevance since it empowers countries and their respective structures with mechanisms and tools that are essential for human security and development.

Member States' contribution: Italy

Italy has been a member of the Peace Building Commission (PBC) of the United Nations (from 2006 to 2008) and participated also in the PBC country configurations of Sierra Leone, Burundi and Guinea Bissau. Furthermore, Italy has been very active in supporting the UN activities in the field of SSR and conflict prevention and in the UNDP's Bureau for Crisis Prevention and Recovery, devoting particular attention to capacity building and local development.

Italy's role in Afghanistan has been directed towards reconstruction and stabilisation, on the assumption that security and development are inextricably linked. In addition to the Italian-led Provincial Reconstruction Team in Herat, Italy's contribution to these aims includes the active participation to the training activities of the EU Mission EUPOL Afghanistan.

- Better control the proliferation of small arms and light weapons (SALW) and address the issue of anti-personnel land mines

The 2008-2013 Guidelines on European Community Mine Action have proved increasingly successful in supporting mine action programming, so that the EU is again among the major donors in the fight against anti-personnel landmines and more broadly explosive remnants of war, including cluster munitions. The EU promotes integration and streamlining of mine-action into broader cooperation and development policies in order to guarantee sustainable results. To ensure integration of mine-action through bilateral cooperation, it is also necessary that countries prioritise mine-action in their requests for general assistance and that they make it a priority in their national indicative programmes. In this way, direct ownership and long-term impact will be ensured. In addition, in crisis situations the EU continues to provide assistance through the Humanitarian Aid Instrument and the Instrument for Stability.

The EU is funding a number of projects against the proliferation of illicit SALW. The Instrument for Stability has been supporting trans-regional cooperation to counter the illicit proliferation, accumulation and trafficking of firearms in Africa, Latin America and Caribbean, with ongoing projects with regional and international organisations worth \in 7.3 million.

Member States' contribution: Ireland

Ireland's Defence Forces were actively engaged in international peace operations mandated by the United Nations Security Council to create a safe and secure environment to enable and facilitate the delivery of humanitarian aid. The Defence Forces also supported the implementation of peace agreements, creating necessary security conditions to allow the activities of other actors engaged in security sector reform and state building in conflict zones and fragile States. Ireland's largest engagement in 2009-2010 was the Defence Forces contingent in EUFOR Tchad/RCA and subsequently in the United Nations Mission in the Central African Republic and Chad (MINURCAT), contributing to the protection of civilians in danger, including refugees from Darfur and internally displaced persons (IDPs). The missions' mandates further provided for the facilitation of delivery of humanitarian aid and the free movement of the humanitarian personnel by helping to improve the security situation.

Members of the "Garda Síochána" also served on overseas peace operations contributing to the maintenance of law and order in Cyprus (UNFICYP), and assisting the development of local rule of law capabilities in Kosovo (EULEX) and Bosnia-Herzegovina (EUPM. Ireland also supported specialist international NGOs working in the area of conflict prevention and resolution and peace-building activities in Timor-Leste, Uganda, Sierra Leone, Sudan, Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC), Afghanistan and Liberia. Ireland's Stability Fund supported the African Union Mission in Sudan (AMIS) and elections in DRC.

Ireland's commitment to conventional disarmament was demonstrated by its active involvement in the establishment of the Anti-Personnel Landmine Convention and the Convention on Cluster Munitions. Following the adoption of this last in Dublin in 2008, Ireland actively promoted the Convention and worked closely with the main NGO active in the area: "Cluster Munitions Coalition". Limiting the spread of small arms and light weapons is a priority and Ireland provided financial support to the International Action Network on Small Arms and to a number of Small Arms and Light Weapons projects.

- Improving natural resource management

Environmental factors can be significant drivers of violence. If resources play a key role in war, then they must play a key role in peace and become peace-assets. The international community has gained an increased understanding of the significant role of natural resources and environment in peacekeeping and peace-building process. Management of shared resources can become an excellent opportunity to build on regional cooperation. The main EU initiatives in this field are: an EU voluntary scheme with ACP countries to protect natural forests and local communities through voluntary agreements between individual ACP countries, the EU FLEG (Forest, Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade); and the EU Raw Materials Initiative.

Member States' contribution: Finland

Finland's work to promote development and security is based on respecting and implementing the principles of international law and conventions. Finnish support to fragile states specifically considers the underlying social and economic grievances and the national development plans, including an analysis of access to natural resources.

Nepal is a country emerging from violent conflict where structural inequality of society has led to the exclusion of several population groups from the country's development. Finland's long-term cooperation in Nepal's water and sanitation sector has supported the development of the country's poor regions as well as areas prone to conflict. Under the programme over 250 000 people have gained access to clean water and around 360 000 have gained access to sanitation services. A significant proportion of the activities have been directed at equitable education for communities and training on building/maintaining water supply and sanitation.

Another example of addressing access to resources is Finland's long-term forestry cooperation in Mexico that has supported the development of the country's social structures. Village forestry, which has developed alongside enhancement of the rights of communities, has contributed to the economic and peaceful development of society and prevented social conflicts at a local level. Activities that focus on the sustainable use of natural resources should have financial incentives; environmental benefits alone are not sufficient. The example of Mexico reinforces the view that deforestation can only be stopped by forest owners and the users of forests. Products and income derived from forests have had a beneficial effect on improving social services in villages. The communities' traditional practices play an important role: policy changes related to land ownership and land tenure require advanced monitoring systems that can provide information on implementation problems.

- The Kimberley Process Certification Scheme (KPCS)

The Kimberley Process Certification Scheme (KPCS) is the result of a joint international effort to stem the trade of so-called "conflict diamonds" which may fuel local armed conflicts in unstable countries by financing arms imports. The agreement imposes diamond-producing countries, traders and diamond-importing countries to set up an effective internal system of controls to prevent conflict diamonds from entering the legitimate diamond market. Every shipment of raw diamonds must be contained in a tamper resistant container, and accompanied by a forgery resistant certificate attesting its compliance with the Scheme. Members of the KPCS cannot trade raw diamonds with non Participants. Countries that participate in the scheme are required to report the production and trade to the KP. The KPCS provides a prominent contribution to the prevention of conflicts fuelled by the trade in conflict diamonds on the peace, safety and security of people in affected countries and the systematic and gross human rights violations that have been perpetrated in such conflicts.¹³⁰

The EU plays an active role in the Kimberley Process, seeing it as a conflict prevention instrument, which can promote peace and international security. The Kimberley Process is thus complementary to the EU development cooperation which promotes sustainable economic and social development and tackles conflicts, corruption and bad governance.

- Enhancing synergies between development objectives and financial instruments addressing security issues

The 2011 Commission Communications "Increasing the Impact of EU Development Policy: an Agenda for Change"¹³¹ and "The future to EU Budget Support to Third Countries"¹³² have clearly highlighted the relevance of the links between financial instruments supporting development objectives and the overall central objective of the EU external intervention of cooperating in building peaceful, legitimate and inclusive states, setting a solid ground to make EU development assistance more effective, responsive and adapted to the challenges of fragility and conflict.

¹³⁰ The basic framework for implementing the KPCS in the EU is established by Council Regulation (EC) No 2368/2002 of 20 December 2002, which sets out controls on the import and export of diamonds and the issuance of Kimberley Process certificates and puts in place provisions for self-regulation by the EU's diamond industry.

http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2011:0637:FIN:EN:PDF
 http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2011:0638:FIN:EN:PDF

Member States' contribution: Germany

The context of state fragility and conflict formed one of the core topics for the debates in the Development Assistance Committee (DAC) of the OECD and in the World Bank. In both forums the Federal Government took an active role in developing options for action and guidelines for state-building in fragile situations and situations of open conflict, in resolving deficits in finance and action on the part of the international community in post-conflict situations, and in work on the prevention of violence. The Federal Government in this context especially advocates strengthened cooperation with the international finance institutions (IFIs), in particular the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund.

The further improvement of coordination between the ministries – leading ultimately to more coherent and efficient funding – got even greater importance during the reporting period and in the framework of the German commitment in Afghanistan.

The recognition that effective crisis management demands that urgent measures shall also join-up into a coherent and more long-term overall approach is today accepted at both EU and international level and forms a yardstick for successful commitment in these areas.

6. OTHER

6.1 RESEARCH: IMPORTANCE OF SPACE APPLICATIONS IN SUPPORT OF PCD

Space is an important enabler to promote development in the sectoral challenges identified for the EU PCD Agenda. Space applications are global by nature and can complement in a non intrusive way ground infrastructures that sometimes are lacking.

In November 2010, the Africa-EU summit endorsed a plan to provide a Satellite Based Augmentation Service to the African continent ("EGNOS and Africa"). This plan entails capacity building as well as infrastructure deployment to enable Africa to enjoy SBAS coverage that will benefit transport (e.g. civil aviation) and non-transport (e.g. agriculture) domains.

The European Space Policy

Article 189 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union gives a shared competence to the Union to develop a European Space Policy which will be consistent with the objectives of the EU in the area of Development.

The EU is developing Space Programmes in the area of Earth Observation with GMES and satellite navigation with EGNOS and Galileo. These programmes which, by nature, have a global reach, will offer useful services in support of PCD such as providing information on climate change or land use.

Galileo and EGNOS

The Galileo programme is Europe's initiative for a state-of-the-art global satellite navigation system, providing a highly accurate, guaranteed global positioning service under civilian control. The fully deployed system will consist of 30 satellites and the associated ground

infrastructure. Galileo will be inter-operable with GPS and GLONASS, the two other global satellite navigation systems.

EGNOS (European Geostationary Navigation Overlay Service) is Europe's regional augmentation system for GPS signals. It is the precursor to Galileo.

The European Commission is committed to develop application of satellite navigation in several priority domains such as: applications for individual handsets and mobile phones, road transport, aviation, maritime transport, precision agriculture and environment protection, civil protection and surveillance.

GMES

The Global Monitoring for Environment and Security programme (GMES) is the European Earth monitoring programme built on partnerships between the Union, the Member States and the European Space Agency (ESA). It allows for the collection, through space and in-situ infrastructures, assimilation and processing of information about planet Earth's physical, chemical and biological systems.

GMES will ensure an uninterrupted provision of services in the areas of Climate Change, Food Security, Migration and Security by providing accurate and reliable data and information on environmental issues (including biodiversity, land use or deforestation), climate change and security matters to decision makers in the EU and in its Member States.

Until 2014, GMES is under development through R&D funding (FP6 and FP7 for the EU side). A first operational budget was allocated with the GMES Initial Operations Regulation n° 911/2010 over the period 2011-2013 for land monitoring and emergency response services.

Space application in developing countries: Africa's example

GMES and Africa

The GMES initiative has significant potential to serve also the African users and policy makers, therefore the need to develop synergies between Africa and Europe on Space applications. In 2006, Africans have asked for the application of the GMES concept to the African Continent. Under the Portuguese presidency of the EU in December 2007, the GMES and Africa strategy (Lisbon Declaration) took shape. It is a concerted strategy, to which existing programmes such as the GMES initiative, the Monitoring for Environment and Security in Africa (MESA) project, FP7 R&D projects, EUMETSAT, ESA and Member States' initiatives will contribute in a structured way.

The Lisbon Declaration at the 2007 Summit foresaw the delivery of a *GMES and Africa Action Plan*, federating the needs of African users, ensuring transparency and African ownership, and allowing structured contribution from European initiatives and funding.

EGNOS in Africa

As the development of air transport in sub-Saharan Africa and its related infrastructure favours country and regional interconnectivity (key to meeting the objectives of sustainable economic growth, competitive trade, and integration), the implementation of EGNOS in Africa has received high political attention from the Commission.

Satellite navigation services in Africa will bring important net benefits, notably for the aviation sector as well as in other applications and transport domains.EGNOS services have also positive impacts in other applications and transport domains, such as land management (for surveying, cadastre, and others), maritime safety along the shores and in approaching ports, rail transportation, and in the oil and mining industry.

PART III

LESSONS LEARNED AND CHALLENGES AHEAD

1. CROSS-CUTTING ISSUES

1.1 FOLLOW-UP OF WORK PROGRAMME 2010-2013

- The European Commission continues to follow the PCD Work Programme 2010-2013.

- The European Commission will prepare the post-2013 PCD Work programme on the basis of the multi-annual Commission Work Programme but also on the basis of available evidence on impacts of existing policies and lessons learned from the implementation of the current Work Programme.

- In the preparation of the next rolling PCD Work Programme, a wider discussion with the EEAS and Member States and all relevant stakeholders when designing/selecting targets and indicators for the next PCD Work Programme is needed to ensure ownership and shared accountability. Another lesson learned is that fewer indicators, together with more precise and better monitoring can lead to a more operational framework and easier monitoring.

1.2 BEYOND THE "DO NO HARM" APPROACH IN PCD

- Current practice of PCD has shown the limits of a PCD approach reduced to measuring and attempting to lower negative impacts. In order to obtain more concrete results and a better incentive for PCD work also outside the EU, it is important to move beyond the "do no harm" mindset, not only by searching for more PCD success stories and benefits, but also by looking for more pro-active integration of development objectives into EU policies.

- The 2011 Concord Report "Spotlight on Policy Coherence for Development" brings out several case studies and makes a four-step recommendation to the EU institutions - "a)face it, b)get prepared (put resources into place to advance capacity), c) anticipate and d)react". The European Commission will continue to engage in dialogue with civil society on highlighted PCD issues.

- The European Commission will continue its work to improve Impact Assessment process and instruments for policy initiatives and proposals with an impact on EU external relations or development policy and/or development in partner countries.

1.3 Reinforcing the positive cooperation and strengthening the PCD networks

- The European Commission takes into account the growing mobilisation of the European Parliament and national parliaments on Policy Coherence for Development, by engaging in more exchanges with them on the subject and by accompanying them in acquiring specific analytical capacity to contribute to promoting PCD in the EU.

- In November 2011, the OECD has launched an International Platform on PCD,¹³³ to facilitate knowledge sharing and PCD promotion. The EU continues to support this initiative which promises to bring real benefits in terms of disseminating guidance, evidence and good practice on PCD, while also facilitating discussions on methodological issues, training and PCD cross-cutting issues. The European Commission will continue the close cooperation with the OECD and contribute to the platform and mobilise cross-cutting as well as sectoral and national contributions on PCD-relevant issues.

1.4 MONITORING AND MEASURING PCD

- Within the European Commission, the Directorate-General for Development and Cooperation - Europe Aid provides concrete guidance to other services on how to take into account development objectives in policy-making (especially in the context of Impact Assessments) on a case by case basis. It will continue to improve its analytical capacity and to exchange on good practices and methodologies with Member states and other stakeholders.

- Moreover, to make the most of the knowledge sharing, it would be useful to develop a library of PCD narratives and "stories" that can be used for further awareness-raising and training and that will help provide the right incentive for other actors to get involved.

2. THEMATIC ISSUES

2.1 TRADE AND FINANCE

2.1.1 TRADE NEGOTIATIONS AND MARKET ACCESS

- The WTO-DDA negotiation process has still not reached agreed final results despite the efforts during the reported period; the reaching of a conclusion in the foreseeable future will depend on the results of the Geneva Meeting of the 15th and 17th of December.¹³⁴

- As to the Economic Partnership Agreements (EPAs) with the ACP countries, after the difficulties registered during the period covered by this report, signs of a new dynamism have been registered in many regions during 2011. The European Commission remains committed to conclude pro-development agreements using to the full the latitude allowed under WTO and Cotonou rules, on the assumption that sufficient political will can still be confirmed on the ACP side. At the end of September 2011, the Commission adopted a proposal for amending the Market Access Regulation, with a view to reserving as from 1 January 2014 free access to its market only to those ACP countries that will have moved towards ratification of their EPAs by then.

- In May 2011, the European Commission adopted a proposal for a new GSP (Generalised System of Preferences) scheme to be applied at the latest as from 1 January 2014. This proposal aims at focusing the GSP preferences on the countries most in need, in particular the

¹³³ <u>https://community.oecd.org/community/pcd</u>
¹³⁴ <u>http://www.wto.org/english/thewto e/minist e/min11 e.htm</u>

LCDs, and at generating additional export opportunities for them. It is currently being considered by Council and the EP. (for GSP+ see following point 2.1.2)

- Under the different financial cooperation instruments, the European Commission is continuing to provide assistance to developing countries in the area of SPS, TBT, standards and other market regulations.

- EU and MS Aid for Trade activities are continuing their positive trend, as reported in the July 2011 WTO Global Review, but ideas for a more comprehensive and precisely defined scheme are being studied.

2.1.2 CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY, EMPLOYMENT/LABOUR AND ENVIRONMENTAL **STANDARDS**

- A new Commission Communication on Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR), adopted on 25 October 2011,¹³⁵ is opening-up additional possibilities for a more "development-friendly" international trade. It responds to the Europe 2020 commitment to "renew the EU strategy to promote CSR as a key element in ensuring long-term employment and consumer trust" and recognises the importance of actions to promote CSR in developing countries.

- The new proposal for the new EU GSP scheme adopted by the European Commission in May 2011 included new provisions reinforcing the GSP+ arrangement, offering further advantageous tariff preferences to countries that comply with the main international conventions on human and labour rights and on environment and good governance.

- Specific provisions promoting core labour standards and decent work have been included in all recently concluded trade agreements, within a chapter on trade and sustainable development.

2.1.3 **INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS (IPRs)**

- A new Communication was adopted in 2011, widely covering Intellectual Property Rights from patents, trademarks and geographical indications to copyright¹³⁶. It will be supplemented, in 2012, by the publication of the revised IPR Strategy vis-à-vis third countries. From a development point of view, a differentiated and balanced approach to IPRs is needed for a number of reasons: 1) it is widely recognised that any impact of IPRs on growth and innovation very much depends on development level, institutional maturity, administrative capacities and educational and research potential. Policies to promote cooperation regarding transfer of technology and public research are complementary and fundamental to cooperation on developing IPR legal framework; 2) ensuring adequate access to medicines and providing effective incentives for pharmaceutical research remains a challenge. The revised Strategy will consider ways to provide assistance to developing countries envisaging making use of TRIPs flexibilities in appropriate cases, such as health emergencies and making it compatible with the parallel agenda for "affordable access to medicine"; 3) the link to the food security agenda is also important (protection of plant varieties, seed and geographical indication, etc.).

 ¹³⁵ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/enterprise/newsroom/cf/_getdocument.cfm?doc_id=7010</u>
 ¹³⁶ <u>http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/copyright/docs/ipr_strategy/COM_2011_287_en.pdf</u>

- At international level, IPRs are regulated by the TRIPS agreement (compulsory for all WTO members). LDCs are still exempted from nearly all TRIPS obligations until 2013. What will happen when and if the waiver for LDCs under TRIPs comes to an end? This will be one of the major challenges to be tackled in the next period.

2.1.4 RAW MATERIALS

- The European Commission Communication "Tackling the challenges in Commodity Markets and on Raw Materials", adopted at the beginning of 2011, addresses the key relevant issues on raw materials, trade and development including governance, transparency, policy space, as well as food security and food supply. It ensures that trade and development go hand in hand.

- There is a need to properly follow-up the implementation of the Communication. Particular attention will be given to measures aiming at promoting good governance and transparency as well as those aimed at reducing volatility of commodity markets.

2.1.5 ACCOUNTABILITY, TAX GOVERNANCE AND FINANCE

- The European Commission has prepared - following the encouragements of both the European Parliament, civil society and the G8¹³⁷ - to the EU directives on Transparency and Accounting amendments in order to introduce comprehensive country-by-country reporting (CBCR) requirements which would improve corporate accountability of Multi-National Companies (MNCs) actives in the developing countries and be in line or even beyond the CBCR requirements stipulated in the US Dodd-Frank Act. The EU is planning to continue negotiations in the relevant international in order to extend the requirement to all MNCs.

2.1.6 OTHER OUTSTANDING ISSUES:

- A new Communication on "Trade, Growth and Development" should be adopted in early 2012, updating the 2002 Communication on Trade and Development to reflect changes in the relative trade power of developing countries over the past decade, to take stock of how the EU delivered on its commitments and to outline the EU's trade and investment policies for development for the next decade. The Communication will be an important opportunity to review the possibilities of enhancing the coherence of the new development in the trade and investment international structure with the development objectives.

- The joint EU Strategy on Aid for Trade adopted in October 2007 supports all developing countries, particularly LDCs, to better integrate into the rules-based world trading system and to more effectively use trade for the overarching objective of eradicating poverty. The EU strive to increase its total Aid for Trade in line with the gradual increases in overall development aid towards the established 2010 and 2015 targets and in response to needs prioritised by partner countries. The EU and its Member States have delivered on their

¹³⁷ G8 meeting from 3 March 2011. G8 "encourages full implementation of the EITI (...) and supports further complementary (i.e. to the EITI) initiatives, either voluntary or mandatory, such as country-by-country reporting (...)"

commitments with a record $\notin 10.5$ billion worth of Aid for Trade¹³⁸ in 2009. This included $\notin 3$ billion in Trade-Related Assistance (TRA) against an objective of $\notin 2$ billion annually by 2010.

2.2 CLIMATE CHANGE

2.2.1 CLIMATE CHANGE POLICY

Several outstanding issues have been identified in the responses from Member States and European Commission services, which continue to be of high importance in promoting PCD in the area of climate change and general environmental policy:

- Rather than being a separate challenge for PCD, climate change is instead one of the crosscutting elements that needs to be mainstreamed in all the other policy areas in order to improve PCD.

- Climate change mainstreaming and climate-proofing of development cooperation programmes/projects needs to remain a central part of PCD effort.

- Effective transfer of mitigation and adaptation technologies to developing countries. Need for coherence between mitigation and adaptation strategies.

- Linking climate policy and energy policies and therefore ensuring PCD between energy and development policy objectives.

- Linking and creating synergies between climate policy and biodiversity policy.

- Analysis of the impact of climate change policies on poor people in developing countries (particularly on food security).

- Emissions from agriculture, impact of indirect land use changes.

- The fast-start financing for climate policy/ Financing for climate change; it is crucial that financing of climate change does not undermine efforts to achieve the MDGs. Coordination and synergy of both ODA and non-ODA activities in developing countries in the field of climate change.

- Measuring and monitoring of climate change impacts on developing countries and of the results of coherence and incoherence in terms of development impact in developing countries.

- Sustainable production and consumption policies and sustainability labelling.

- There is a need for a coherent overarching climate deal in order to better drive policy coherence in the area of climate change.

- The Rio+20 conference in 2012 will be an opportunity to advance significantly in the international dialogue on sustainable development and will be an occasion to further promote PCD in the area of environmental and climate policy.

2.2.2 ENERGY POLICY

- Continue to work on the sustainability of biofuels and biomass, including on monitoring of impacts.

¹³⁸ AfT can be divided into six categories: (1) trade policy and regulations; (2) trade development; (3) traderelated infrastructure; (4) building productive capacity; (5) trade-related adjustment; and (6) other trade related needs, notably regional trade integration. Categories 1, 2 and 6 correspond to more narrowly focused TRA.

2.3 FOOD SECURITY

Several outstanding issues have been identified by Member States in their responses to the questionnaire:

2.3.1 AGRICULTURAL POLICY

- Need to ensure that the recently increased level of development cooperation for food security of EU Member States will be maintained after the L'Aquila Food Security Initiative (AFSI)-commitment ends in 2012.¹³⁹

- Need to support development of agricultural production in developing countries enhancing value creation at all levels of the value chain.¹⁴⁰

- Need to bring new stakeholders into the discussion – the producer organisations to deal with specific issues i.e. private standards.

- Need to promote achieving national food security in development policy.¹⁴¹

- Need to address price volatility: an issue with extremely negative impacts on developing countries.¹⁴²

2.3.2 FISHERIES POLICY

- Continuing to gather scientific evidence on the state of the resources.

- Addressing the issue of policy coherence for development in the upcoming fishing partnership agreements.

2.3.3Environmental policy

- Ensure that environmental issues are fully taken into account at an early stage into development policy, through an EU-wide strategy (to apply to both the Commission development policies and those of the Member States). The need for such a strategy was highlighted by the European Council (ENV) in June 2009¹⁴³ where it noted that the EU external assistance should tackle environmental protection and sustainable management of natural resources in a more rigorous and systematic way and called on the Commission to prepare, by late 2011, an "ambitious EU-wide strategy for integrating environment in development cooperation".

- In relation to biodiversity, since 2009 the EU has made new commitments in Nagoya and EU development policy developed a stronger focus on biodiversity.¹⁴⁴ It should also be emphasised that biodiversity has a wider role in development than through increased resilience to climate change and food insecurity, and has a wider role in sustaining livelihoods, as highlighted most recently in the 2011 Human Development Report. This should be reflected in the PCD agenda.

¹³⁹ Germany

¹⁴⁰ Denmark

¹⁴¹ Finland

¹⁴² Belgium

¹⁴³ <u>http://register.consilium.europa.eu/pdf/en/09/st11/st11474.en09.pdf</u>

¹⁴⁴ See for example Target 6 of the EU Biodiversity strategy to 2020, the June 2011 communication on 'A Budget for Europe 2020', and the 2011 Accountability report on Financing for Development.

2.4. MIGRATION

2.4.1 FACILITATION OF LEGAL AND CIRCULAR MIGRATION

To offer real migration and mobility options for nationals of developing countries seeking legal employment in the EU, while taking into account the labour needs and reception capacities of Member States and respecting national competences remains a key challenge.

- Given that mobility is an important factor for development, it can be considered a good sign in terms of PCD that Mobility Partnerships are becoming more integral to the Global Approach to Migration. Yet one challenge remains in the form of the limited legal migration and mobility offer that EU Member States have been able to put on the table so far, which is also due to the impact of the crisis.

- More attention should be devoted to the full participation of migrants in the receiving societies and to supporting their integration at local level, including in the labour markets. The recent Communication on a European Agenda for the Integration of Third-Country Nationals highlights the most pressing common European integration challenges and suggests new approaches and areas for action in order to address these challenges.

- Building on research, existing best practices and consultation with relevant stakeholders in the EU and developing countries, further efforts can be made to explore options to stimulate and promote circular migration. Much has been done in that area since 2009, but strengthening the legal migration offer will remain the biggest challenge, as well as accompanying return and supporting employment and growth in partner countries to offer returning migrants real opportunities in their countries of origin. Considerable work is also needed to increase portability of social security rights that should be promoted as a key incentive to circular migration and, more generally, to legal labour mobility.

- It is also necessary to further reinforce the capacities of the relevant authorities in third countries to manage migration and to provide information about legal migration opportunities and mobility. Much has been accomplished since 2009 with regards to capacity building of relevant authorities in third countries to manage migration. Different experiences such as the CIGEM in Mali, the reinforcement of ANAPEC in Morocco or the support given to the Moldovan National Employment Agency demonstrate the relevance and sustainability of an approach aimed at supporting national authorities and increasing synergies between labour migration management and labour market governance.

- Visa facilitation for certain groups of third-country nationals could be considered. Limited progress has been made by Member States (who are competent in that regard) since 2009. However this is a recurring topic in all political dialogue forums with partner countries the EU is involved in. More effort is needed on this issue to facilitate mobility.

2.4.2 REMITTANCES, DIASPORA AND "BRAIN DRAIN"

Specific attention will continue to be paid to the further implementation of the migration and development agenda of the Global Approach.

- Continue efforts to address brain drain, supporting enabling partner countries to take this into account in their development strategies. Some progress has been achieved but this remains a key PCD challenge and further reflection and action are needed, in particular in

terms of support to our partners in defining and implementing their own strategies to avoid brain drain.

- Strengthen dialogue and cooperation with Diaspora groups and migrant communities; support the emergence of Diasporas networks at European level. The EU has considerably stepped up its efforts in relation to Diaspora, both at EU level and in third countries. It is now time to structure the involvement of Diasporas in both migration and development policy-making, and to mainstream this question into our education and health support programmes.

- Continue to promote cheaper, faster and more secure flows of remittances and stimulate the development impact of remittances and promote legal channels for transferring remittances, including by ensuring that the relevant legislation does not contain provisions hampering the effective use of these channels by migrants.

Along with the implementation of these fundamental elements of the migration and development agenda, the EU will be confronted to the issues of how to help third countries to deal with the social consequences of migration flows and mainstreaming migration-related concerns into their development strategies.

2.4.3 MIGRANTS' RIGHTS

Further progress is needed in the definition and implementation of a common approach to migrants' rights, so as to strengthen the EU's international credibility and the coherence of EU migration policy with its development and human rights policies.

The 2011 Communication on the Global Approach to Migration and Mobility builds on a migrant-centred approach, with a specific focus on rights.

Much has been done but further efforts are still necessary in this area.

- An agreement on the "Single Permit" proposal is essential to ensure common standards on conditions of entry and residence and adequate safeguarding of migrant rights at EU level.

- The appointment of the EU Anti-Trafficking Coordinator by the European Commission and approval of Directive 2011/36/EU on preventing and combating trafficking in human beings and protecting its victims have equipped the EU with valuable tools for tackling this serious crime. Member States should step up measures against trafficking in human beings, including assistance given under Directive 2004/81/EC with a view to strengthening the rights of the victims.

- Regarding the external dimension of asylum, work should proceed on the development of Regional Protection Programmes to promote the international protection capacities of third countries but also to harness benefits for local communities hosting protracted refugee populations. More work is also needed to achieve an agreement on a "Joint EU Resettlement Programme"¹⁴⁵ that would allow the EU to strengthen its solidarity with third countries that host the majority of refugees worldwide.

2.4.4 OTHER OUTSTANDING ISSUES

The 2009 PCD Report emphasised that "introducing aid conditionality (e.g. in the context of negotiations of bilateral agreements in the area of migration) is not an effective way of

¹⁴⁵ COM(2009) 456 final

addressing the problem, and that the global approach is the best conduct to follow." Conditionality has been introduced in two recent Communications, the first on migration¹⁴⁶ and the second on a dialogue for migration, mobility and security with the southern Mediterranean Countries.¹⁴⁷ Both envisage that the dialogue should aim at establishing mobility partnerships with appropriate conditionality and at helping the partner countries to reinforce their capacities in the area of management of migrations flows. Mobility partnerships should cover, among other things, ways to facilitate and better organise legal migration, effective and humane measures to fight irregular migration, and concrete steps towards reinforcing the development outcomes of migration. In this context, in terms of PCD it will be important to monitor the application of this conditionality so that it can be properly assessed and measured and that it does not affect our overall cooperation dialogues.

As mentioned above, further work is needed with regards to intra-EU coherence, with specific reference to issues such as the impact of immigration flows on employment and labour conditions in the EU (social dumping) and the link with the work programme of DG Employment in light of the EU 2020 strategy.

Finally it will be fundamental to strengthen the EU's understanding and awareness of the south-south dimension of migration which is important in terms of the impact of mobility on development.

2.5. SECURITY

2.5.1 Improving strategic planning: integrating development objectives in the planning and implementation of peace operations

The EU institutional framework has been recently improved through the establishment of the EEAS and the reorganisation of the European Commission services in charge of implementation of the EU development policy and programmes. In this context, the nexus between development and security is given increased attention through the creation of a dedicated unit in Directorate-General for Development and Cooperation - Europe Aid for fragility and crisis management and the establishment of directorate VI.C. on "Conflict prevention and Security policy" and of directorate MD VII on "Crisis Response and Operational Coordination" within the EEAS, as well the Foreign Policy Instruments Service under the lead of the HRVP.

2.5.2 PROMOTING CONFLICT SENSITIVE DEVELOPMENT PLANS AND IMPROVING THE EU RESPONSE TO SITUATIONS OF FRAGILITY AND CONFLICT

In its recent Communication *Increasing the impact of EU Development Policy: an Agenda for Change*,¹⁴⁸ the European Commission reaffirmed its commitment to the finalisation and implementation of the prepared EU joint action plan/strategy on security, fragility and development.

¹⁴⁶ http://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/news/intro/docs/1_EN_ACT_part1_v11.pdf

¹⁴⁷ http://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/news/intro/docs/110524/292/1_EN_ACT_part1_v12.pdf

¹⁴⁸ <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2011:0637:FIN:EN:PDF</u>

A thorough evaluation of EU support to conflict prevention and peace building over 2001-2009 has been finalised in November 2011 and its recommendations will inform future policy work of the Commission and EEAS on those matters.

On 20 June 2011, the Council adopted Conclusions on Conflict Prevention inviting the EEAS to continue to implement the Gothenburg Programme, with a focus on strengthening early warning, early action and partnerships with external actors. Also, in this context, the EEAS is working, with financial support generated by the European Parliament, on improving the EU capacities for mediation.

2.5.3 BETTER CONTROL THE PROLIFERATION OF SMALL ARMS AND LIGHT WEAPONS (SALW) AND ADDRESS THE ISSUE OF ANTI-PERSONNEL LAND MINES

In the framework of its strategy to Combat Illicit Accumulation and Trafficking of SALW and their Ammunition, the EU is addressing the issue of Small Arms and Light Weapons (SALW) in various multilateral forums, in its political dialogues and within the framework of relevant international instruments, such as the UN Programme of Action to Prevent, Combat and Eradicate the Illicit Trade in Small Arms. All new partnership and cooperation agreements between the EU and third countries are required to include provisions on SALW in accordance with international law and EU policies. The EU has also further pursued its efforts to identify appropriate actions designed to respond to Small Arms and Light Weapons (SALW), including through development cooperation and weapons-control questions by focusing on their CFSP aspects, whereas the Instrument for Stability aims to link security and development through trans-regional cooperation projects.

In future, the EU will endeavour to increase programming to address SALW and mine-action, looking in particular at adopting a more strategic approach, at designing regional programmes and at building national and local capacities.